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 27 
The Gulf of Mexico Fishery Management Council convened in Grand 28 
Ballroom A & B of the San Luis Resort, Galveston, Texas, 29 
Wednesday morning, November 15, 2006, and was called to order at 30 
8:30 o’clock a.m. by Chairman Robin Riechers. 31 
 32 
CHAIRMAN ROBIN RIECHERS:  If we could, we would like to come to 33 

order now.  Good morning to everyone.  We’re all glad to be here 34 
in Galveston, Texas.  My name is Robin Riechers and as chair of 35 
the Gulf of Mexico Fishery Management Council, I certainly 36 
welcome everyone. 37 
 38 
This is the 208th meeting of the council.  We do want to let you 39 
know that members of the public will be permitted to present 40 
oral statements in accordance with the schedule published in the 41 
agenda or as it is moved up in time if we get to it earlier. 42 
 43 
Please advise the council staff if you desire to address the 44 
council and we say advise the council staff, but what you really 45 
need to do is fill out a form or a card that’s over there on the 46 
table.  Please give any written statements to the council staff 47 
so that they can then pass those out. 48 
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 1 
The 1996 amendments to the Fishery Management Act require all 2 
oral or written statements to include a brief description of the 3 
background and interest of the person in the subject of the 4 
statement.  All written information shall include a statement of 5 
the source and date of such information. 6 
 7 
Just as a reminder, it is unlawful for any person to knowingly 8 
and willfully submit to a council false information regarding 9 
any matter the council is considering in the course of carrying 10 
out the Fishery Act.  We would appreciate it if you have a cell 11 
phone or pager or similar device that you keep them on silent or 12 
vibrating mode during the council and committee sessions. 13 
 14 
Just to let you know, we do have a court reporter who is 15 
recording the public session as we have it here today.  16 
Therefore, for the purpose of voice identification, we’re going 17 
to start with Mr. Swingle identifying ourselves. 18 
 19 
EXECUTIVE DIRECTOR WAYNE SWINGLE:  Wayne Swingle, Gulf Council 20 

staff. 21 
 22 
MR. COLUMBUS BROWN:  Columbus Brown, Fish and Wildlife Service. 23 

 24 
MR. LARRY SIMPSON:  Larry Simpson, Gulf States Marine Fisheries 25 

Commission. 26 
 27 
MR. WILLIAM TEEHAN:  William Teehan, Florida. 28 

 29 
MR. ROY WILLIAMS:  Roy Williams, Florida. 30 

 31 
MS. JULIE MORRIS:  Julie Morris, Florida. 32 

 33 
MR. ROBERT GILL:  Bob Gill, Florida. 34 

 35 
MR. WILLIAM DAUGHDRILL:  Bill Daughdrill, Florida. 36 

 37 
MS. BOBBI WALKER:  Bobbi Walker, Alabama. 38 

 39 
MR. VERNON MINTON:  Vernon Minton, Alabama. 40 

 41 
DR. ROBERT SHIPP:  Bob Shipp, Alabama. 42 

 43 
MR. HARLON PEARCE:  Harlon Pearce, Louisiana. 44 

 45 
MS. SUSAN VILLERE:  Susan Villere, Louisiana. 46 

 47 
MS. KAREN FOOTE:  Karen Foote, Louisiana. 48 
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 1 
MR. PHIL STEELE:  Phil Steele, National Marine Fisheries 2 

Service. 3 
 4 
DR. ROY CRABTREE:  Roy Crabtree, National Marine Fisheries 5 

Service. 6 
 7 
MR. MICHAEL MCLEMORE:  Mike McLemore, NOAA General Counsel. 8 

 9 
MR. DEGRAAF ADAMS:  Degraaf Adams, Texas. 10 

 11 
MR. JOSEPH HENDRIX:  Joe Hendrix, Texas. 12 

 13 
MR. PHILIP HORN:  Philip Horn, Mississippi. 14 

 15 
DR. THOMAS MCILWAIN:  Tom McIlwain, Mississippi. 16 

 17 
LT. CHAD BRICK:  Chad Brick, District VII, U.S. Coast Guard. 18 

 19 
LCDR ELIZABETH KEISTER:  Beth Keister, District VIII, U.S. Coast 20 

Guard. 21 
 22 
MR. GEORGE GEIGER:  George Geiger, South Atlantic Fishery 23 

Management Council liaison. 24 
 25 
MR. CORKY PERRET:  Corky Perret, Mississippi. 26 

 27 
CHAIRMAN RIECHERS:  Thank you, all.  Before we get started this 28 

morning, we would like to welcome Mr. Bob Gill, who wasn’t able 29 
to attend his first meeting of the council, our last meeting, 30 
but he is here today and we will go through his swearing in now 31 
with Dr. Crabtree. 32 
 33 
(Whereupon, the swearing in of new members occurs.) 34 
 35 
CHAIRMAN RIECHERS:  With that, I would also like to take just a 36 

moment and many of you may have already heard about this award, 37 
but Mr. Pat Burchfield has passed on some certificates that we 38 
would like to honor some people with. 39 
 40 
On the eve of the 206th Gulf Guardian Award, which will be 41 
announced in a couple of weeks, we do have some winners in our 42 
presence of the 2005 Gulf Guardian Award.  They won second place 43 
for the Kemps Ridley Sea Turtle Recovery Program Partnership. 44 
 45 
The partners in that group were Texas Parks and Wildlife, Marco 46 
Sales, Zimco Marine, National Fisheries Institute, and, of 47 
course, the Gladys Porter Zoo, as well as the people we’re going 48 
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to honor in just a second. 1 
 2 
Just to give you a brief idea of how that partnership has worked 3 
and some of the successes that it has had is in 1985 the Kemps 4 
Ridley nests were at a low of 702.  In 2006, there were 12,143 5 
nests on the beach and so that’s a success story.  It’s one of 6 
our success stories of people working in partnership for 7 
conservation and with that, I would like to honor a couple of 8 
the folks in the room with us and the first one is Larry Simpson 9 
of Gulf States Marine Fisheries Commission, who is also a 10 
partner in that effort. 11 
 12 
The other partner in that effort is Texas Shrimp Association.  13 
Is Wilma in the room or anyone with Wilma’s group?  I’ll be sure 14 
to pass this on.  We certainly want to thank Wilma and their 15 
efforts as well in that partnership. 16 
 17 
With that, we’ll move to the business at hand today.  The first 18 
item of business is Adoption of the Agenda.  Does anyone have 19 
any corrections or changes to the agenda?  Hearing no 20 
corrections or changes to the agenda, the agenda is adopted as 21 
written. 22 
 23 
MR. WILLIAMS:  I want to make sure that at some point we are 24 

going to have a discussion of VMS.  I believe that’s part of one 25 
of the reports already. 26 
 27 
CHAIRMAN RIECHERS:  Yes, I believe that should be part of the 28 

Reef Fish report and Mr. Minton is saying that yes, that is 29 
correct.  We will have that discussion.  The agenda is adopted 30 
as written.  Do I hear any objections or corrections to the 31 
minutes?  Hearing no objections or corrections to the minutes as 32 
written, the minutes are adopted as written. 33 
 34 

APPOINTMENT OF COMMITTEE MEMBERS 35 
 36 

With that, we will move to Appointment of Committee Members.  I 37 
had sent you earlier or the staff had sent you earlier a 38 
proposed committee roster.  We have passed out a new roster, Tab 39 
E, and it should be at your desk.  I am making a proposed change 40 
based on discussions with various people.   41 
 42 
The only committee that is changing, based on the roster that 43 
you received, please focus down on the Red Drum Committee.  It’s 44 
on the far left-hand side of the page at the bottom of the first 45 
column.  We’re going to strike Mr. Simpson and Lukens from that 46 
committee and we’re going to add Mr. Pearce and we’re also going 47 
to all Mr. Haddad/Williams/Teehan, the Florida representative 48 



  7 

there. 1 
 2 
MR. ADAMS:  I’m concerned about the lack of recreational 3 

representation on that committee. 4 
 5 
CHAIRMAN RIECHERS:  I understand the concern.  That’s one of the 6 

reasons why I’ve added Mr. Teehan there.  Do you have a 7 
suggestion you would like to recommend that would move someone 8 
into that committee or move them around?  Remember that these 9 
are committees and we typically do our business that as people 10 
around the table have an opportunity to talk in committee and we 11 
typically air those differences and then it still comes to full 12 
council. 13 
 14 
MR. PERRET:  I move we adopt this list as modified for Red Drum, 15 
that we adopt them all. 16 
 17 
MR. HORN:  Second. 18 

 19 
CHAIRMAN RIECHERS:  Any further discussion? 20 

 21 
MS. VILLERE:  You left me off the list.  I’m not on any 22 

committees.  It’s a small problem.  I’m sorry, but I think I 23 
have the wrong handout. 24 
 25 
CHAIRMAN RIECHERS:  You may have had last year’s, possibly.  26 

That may be where the confusion is.  Is there any further 27 
discussion?  We have a motion and a second to approve the 28 
amended version of Tab E.  Hearing no further discussion, all 29 
those in favor say aye; all those opposed like sign.  The motion 30 
passes for those committees. 31 

 32 
With that, do we have anyone seeking to have public testimony 33 
regarding exempted fishing permits?  Is there anyone in the 34 
room?  Hearing none, then we will move on to the Summary of the 35 
NMFS Recreational Data Workshop.  Steve, I believe you’re taking 36 
that. 37 
 38 

SUMMARY OF NMFS RECREATIONAL DATA WORKSHOP 39 
 40 

MR. STEVEN ATRAN:  I put together what will be I hope a very 41 

short PowerPoint presentation on this.  On September 6th of this 42 
year, there was a recreational data needs workshop that was 43 
convened by the NMFS Office of Science and Technology.  It was 44 
held in Denver, Colorado. 45 
 46 
This was the second step toward putting together information to 47 
put into the revisions to the MRFSS data and the response to the 48 
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NRC Report with several critical comments about MRFSS.  This 1 
meeting was a nationwide meeting and it involved participants 2 
from the NMFS Fisheries Statistics Division; biologists, 3 
assessment biologists from both the state and federal levels; 4 
representatives of the management from the federal and state 5 
levels and the regional commission levels; as well as a member 6 
of MAFAC, the Marine Fisheries Advisory Committee; the Atlantic 7 
Coast Cooperative Statistics Program; and one person who was on 8 
the National Research Council Committee that wrote the NRC 9 
Report. 10 
 11 
There were a total of fifty-two participants at the meeting.  12 
One of the criticism of this meeting and I was one of the people 13 
criticized on this, is that it only consisted of managers, 14 
statisticians, and scientists.  There was nobody invited from 15 
the recreational fishing community, specifically.  There were 16 
some recreational fishermen there, but not in that capacity. 17 
 18 
Several of us felt that the recreational community should have 19 
been included in this meeting.  However, the process that the 20 
Science and Technology people chose to go with was to use this 21 
meeting to concentrate on getting input from the people who 22 
directly use the data, either to manage, to do analysis, or to 23 
do assessments, and then follow it up with some meetings or 24 
conference calls that would specifically target the recreational 25 
fishing community to get their input. 26 
 27 
The purpose was to examine and discuss the basic recreational 28 
fisheries information needs of fishery managers and stock 29 
assessment scientists in order to support the development of a 30 
new data collection program. 31 
 32 
In other words, to these groups of people, what is important and 33 
what do they need to get out of a newly revised MRFSS system.  34 
Then they had a few specific objectives, which I think I’m just 35 
going to skip over for now. 36 
 37 
The workshop was formatted as a series of breakout sessions.  38 
Each day, the participants were divided into three groups.  The 39 
first day, the groups were based on regional breakdowns.  There 40 
was an Atlantic group, a Gulf group, and a Pacific group and 41 
then the following two days, people were just assigned randomly 42 
to one of three groups. 43 
 44 
The way the meeting operated is that it would start out with 45 
everyone in a single meeting and then there would be breakout 46 
sessions for a couple of hours and people would get back 47 
together to compare notes and then another breakout session and 48 
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then back together to compare notes again. 1 
 2 
The specific issues that were discussed during the regional 3 
breakout sessions were management and stock assessment practices 4 
and data needs for stock assessment and management and then 5 
during the random breakout groups, people were asked to look 6 
into ideas for improving the methodology for balancing regional 7 
versus national data needs and for addressing outreach and 8 
communication with the public. 9 
 10 
I’m not going to go down the list of bullets that’s in the 11 
report.  You have the summary report in your briefing book and 12 
it gets very detailed.  There’s several bullets of very specific 13 
recommendations.   14 
 15 
All I did here was try to organize the general categories that 16 
those recommendations came from and as far as addressing 17 
management and stock assessment practices, some of the needs 18 
were seen to improve the scale and the resolution of the data, a 19 
finer scale and better resolution. 20 
 21 
Ecosystem approaches came up very often in the meeting.  There 22 
is a need, as we move toward ecosystem-based management, to try 23 
to incorporate the type of information that would be useful to 24 
that type of management into the MRFSS survey. 25 
 26 
For-hire and the subsistence sectors it was felt need to be 27 
treated separately and the need to be surveyed specifically 28 
addressing those groups and I think particularly the subsistence 29 
sector at the state level.  I don’t think we have too much 30 
subsistence in federal waters. 31 
 32 
Discard and unobserved catch methods need to be developed to get 33 
better estimates of discard mortality and unobserved catches and 34 
then, finally, there were a large number of recommendations for 35 
incorporating more socioeconomic data collection into the MRFSS 36 
survey. 37 
 38 
Under data needs, this is just basically -- The basic 39 
information is already being collected, but it needs to be done 40 
to a finer resolution with more accuracy and precision.  Catch 41 
and biological data, a sampling design needs to be taken a look 42 
at and revised to address all of the potential biases that were 43 
identified in the NRC Report. 44 
 45 
As I said before, socioeconomic data came up again in this 46 
category as something that needs to be improved in the MRFSS 47 
data and then quality and speed of availability of data, there 48 
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is a fairly large lag time between when the data is collected by 1 
the intercept person at the dock and when it finally gets to the 2 
stock assessment biologist or to the manager for use in making 3 
management decisions.  That needs to be speeded up. 4 
 5 
As NMFS goes through making these methodological improvements, 6 
there was an emphasis that any standardization of how the data 7 
is collected should be done at the regional level, but not 8 
necessarily nationwide. 9 
 10 
A specific example that came up was within the Gulf of Mexico we 11 
have a couple of data collection systems.  Texas Parks and 12 
Wildlife operates its own data program for its waters and MRFSS 13 
operates a program for the other states.  Those two systems need 14 
to be standardized enough to be compatible with each other, but 15 
there’s no need for the information collected in the Gulf of 16 
Mexico to be compatible with what’s collected off the coast of 17 
Alaska, because it’s completely different stocks. 18 
 19 
Benchmarking methods need to be developed so that the data 20 
that’s collected can be verified and the recreational fishing 21 
community needs to be brought in on all of the discussions 22 
during the development of the revised MRFSS survey. 23 
 24 
There was a list of priority needs in the document and the three 25 
top ones that were identified were private access fishing.  I 26 
think everywhere in the country that was identified as a major 27 
gap in MRFSS, trying to get surveys done of the people who don’t 28 
come to a public dock.   29 
 30 
Better information on the discarded catch information, both 31 
identifying what species are being caught, the numbers being 32 
caught, and the discard mortality levels.  Night fishing was 33 
identified as a priority, to improve getting night fishing 34 
information, except for some reason, the attendees from the 35 
Pacific Coast felt that it wasn’t a priority in their area and 36 
that I don’t understand, because they have night fishing just 37 
like everyone else, but for some reason, they didn’t feel it 38 
should be listed as a priority. 39 
 40 
On the random breakouts, some of the specific methods to improve 41 
data collection -- This list is not exhaustive.  It’s just a 42 
sampling of what was in the report. 43 
 44 
Some of the innovative new methods that might be used to collect 45 
data, either in new ways or in better ways are video monitoring 46 
and I think that refers to things such as perhaps putting video 47 
cameras on fishing piers in order to get counts of the number of 48 
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people fishing in an area. 1 
 2 
A longitudinal panel of private anglers would have a cross 3 
section of fishermen who would represent a proxy for the fishing 4 
community and they would carefully monitor their catch.  Logbook 5 
reporting in the recreational fishery and there was some brief 6 
discussion, and no consensus at all, on whether logbooks would 7 
have to be voluntary or mandatory. 8 
 9 
If they’re voluntary, there is potential for bias, since the 10 
people who are going to report are more likely to be the more 11 
conscientious fishermen, but mandatory could impose a burden and 12 
some resistance to cooperation. 13 
 14 
The enforcement actions, such as the number of violations and 15 
the types of violations, perhaps could be used as a way to get 16 
an index of unreported catch or illegal catch.   17 
 18 
Remote sensing satellite imagery -- If anybody has gone to 19 
Google Earth lately, you know that the resolution is so great 20 
that if you can identify a fishing area, you can zoom in and you 21 
can actually count the number of boats that are in an area and 22 
you can at least tell whether they’re in motion or sitting 23 
still.  Some of the proprietary third-party imagery can get even 24 
finer resolution and so that could possibly be used as another 25 
way to get snapshots of effort within an area. 26 
 27 
Dual frames were identified repeatedly as an idea to try to 28 
remove biases.  An example would be to combine the random digit 29 
dialing survey that’s currently used with a survey based upon 30 
calling people who were in the fishing permit database.  Chances 31 
are that neither database has 100 percent coverage, but each has 32 
some coverage that the other doesn’t have and so they could be 33 
used to complement each other. 34 
 35 
Then instead of trying to get direct estimates of effort, some 36 
potential proxies that were brought up might be sales of fishing 37 
tackle or fuel sales or bait sales as an indicator of how much 38 
effort there is. 39 
 40 
Some other improvements, it was felt that as the sampling 41 
design, in terms of where the intercepts are done, there needs 42 
to be improved fishing location information so that the 43 
intercepts can match where the fishing is occurring.  There just 44 
needs to be more sampling done, an increase in size, period, in 45 
order to reduce the variance in the data. 46 
 47 
Better cooperation could be achieved if the field people were 48 
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trained to give a very professional approach.  That would 1 
improve the credibility, the demeanor.  It was also suggested 2 
that maybe there should be some standard uniforms for these 3 
people. 4 
 5 
An alternative to telephone sampling might be some other 6 
methods, such as an email sampling frame.  Again, it would 7 
probably have its own set of problems, but it would be an 8 
alternative where telephones might not be a very good way or 9 
where some other method is needed to implement dual sampling 10 
frames. 11 
 12 
Some of the data needs that were identified that are rather 13 
uniform to the entire country are just improving the data from 14 
the landings as far as the weight and the number of fish; doing 15 
a better job of estimating what is currently the B2s, the number 16 
of fish released and how many are released dead versus alive; 17 
better enumerating the number of angler trips taken; and then, 18 
again, socioeconomic information came up.   19 
 20 
This time, I did put out some bullets about some of the specific 21 
information that the social scientists needed to be collected, 22 
things such as the number of jobs supported; expenditures; 23 
whether the fisherman is a resident or non-resident; the 24 
economic impact on the area, both in terms of income and 25 
employment; the cultural value of fishing access; and any 26 
impacts on the community.  There were other bullets, but I ran 27 
out of space on the slide. 28 
 29 
There’s also in the report a region by region breakdown of some 30 
of the specific needs that were identified and I just put up a 31 
slide for the Gulf of Mexico.  There may be some needs 32 
identified in one region that’s not in another region.  That 33 
doesn’t mean that the region that didn’t list it doesn’t 34 
consider it to be a need. 35 
 36 
It might just mean that nobody happened to think about it in 37 
that particular breakout session.  I was also told that some of 38 
the redundancies in the report were removed and so it’s possible 39 
that it might have been in the original report but then removed 40 
for the sake of brevity. 41 
 42 
Some of the regional needs identified for the Gulf of Mexico 43 
were to address the private access issue, get better data on 44 
highly migratory species fishing, better estimates of discards, 45 
implement a recreational fishing license sampling frame and 46 
that’s some that the RecFIN Committee from the Gulf States 47 
Marine Fisheries Commission is actively working on, deal with 48 
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exemptions and this isn’t a need but this is really a problem.  1 
Exemptions to fishing licenses need to either be eliminated or 2 
somehow accounted for in the database when the fishing license 3 
frame is used to sample or otherwise, that’s going to introduce 4 
bias. 5 
 6 
Night fishing also needs to be looked at.  There have been some 7 
preliminary studies on night fishing done off of Mississippi, 8 
but more analysis needs to be done. 9 
 10 
Coordination with Atlantic data elements, I think this came 11 
across primarily from the Florida representatives, where they 12 
need to be able to combine their Atlantic coast and Gulf coast 13 
data, and better coverage of guide boats needs to be brought 14 
into the system. 15 
 16 
Finally, the outreach and communication with the public was the 17 
final item that was discussed and it was felt that any problems 18 
with the current system need to be addressed in an open and 19 
transparent manner.  There needs to be improved communications 20 
with all fishing interests, active attempts to improve that 21 
communication. 22 
 23 
Again, include constituents in the process and I think this is 24 
the third time I said something like that in this PowerPoint 25 
presentation and that came up over and over again during the 26 
meeting.   27 
 28 
The criticisms and the problems identified in the NRC study need 29 
to be specifically addressed and any outreach program, again, 30 
does not need to be a nationally standardized outreach program.  31 
It should be customized on a regional basis to address the 32 
regional problems and the regional concerns. 33 
 34 
Some of the methods that were suggested as a way to improve 35 
outreach were to use a town hall format type meeting to obtain 36 
public comment and a suggestion was made that these meetings 37 
could be piggybacked onto some existing meeting.  A specific 38 
example would be a council meeting.  We have occasionally had 39 
evening workshops on discussing IFQ or discussing ecosystem 40 
management that has occurred on one of the evenings of our 41 
council meetings and that was suggested as a way to improve 42 
public participation. 43 
 44 
Establish an internet website for public communication of the 45 
NRC response process by NMFS and there is a website up and I’ve 46 
got that on my last slide.  Get Sea Grant involved.  Outreach is 47 
really their specialty.  Use the association of Fish and 48 
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Wildlife agencies to bring more agency people into the outreach 1 
program and try to do a better job of communicating with the 2 
outdoor writers, since they can pass on the communications to a 3 
large number of people. 4 
 5 
Finally, at the conclusion of the meeting, they asked what are 6 
the next steps and the next step was to use the information that 7 
was generated through this recreational data needs workshop to 8 
help begin to draft an implementation plan for improving MRFSS.  9 
That has been drafted.  I don’t think it’s in the briefing book, 10 
but I think it’s been distributed to the council. 11 
 12 
Meet with key recreational fishing representatives and that was 13 
done last week through a series of conference calls and I 14 
believe some of the people in the room were involved in some of 15 
those conference calls. 16 
 17 
Finally, there is a NMFS website.  If you go to www.st.nmfs.gov 18 
and then click on the link that says “Review of Recreational 19 
Survey Methods,” it brings you to a website that NMFS has 20 
identified as a website that will keep people informed of 21 
developments in the revision of the MRFSS data.  That concludes 22 
my presentation. 23 
 24 
CHAIRMAN RIECHERS:  Thank you, Steve.  Are there any questions 25 

or discussion regarding this to Steve? 26 
 27 
MR. PERRET:  Steve, thank you.  I don’t know where I got it, but 28 

I’ve got a date of another recreational workshop in April of 29 
2007.  Has anything been scheduled? 30 
 31 
MR. ATRAN:  I’m not aware of what’s been scheduled as far as 32 

where we’re going from here.  All we knew is that there was a 33 
plan to contact key representatives of the recreational fishing 34 
community and I guess they decided to do that through a 35 
conference call. 36 
 37 
There were a series of three conference calls last week and as 38 
we go forward, given the recommendations from this workshop to 39 
keep the public informed, I would think there would have to be 40 
additional workshops, but I don’t know anything specific. 41 
 42 
MR. PERRET:  Can you put the outreach slide up there, the one 43 

where you’ve got Sea Grant and outdoor writers?  It’s very 44 
conspicuously absent, state resource agencies.  If you don’t 45 
work with your partners in the states, I think you’re missing a 46 
-- I say you, but if you’re our representative to any future 47 
meetings, I strongly suggest the outreach to work with the state 48 
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natural resource agencies. 1 
 2 
MR. ATRAN:  That’s a good idea.  I know Fish and Wildlife 3 

Commission for Florida has a whole office of communication and I 4 
forget the exact name of it, but it’s as big as our entire 5 
staff.  I think that may be embedded within utilizing the 6 
association of fish and wildlife agencies, but it’s a good idea 7 
to specifically say get the specific state agencies involved, I 8 
agree. 9 
 10 
CHAIRMAN RIECHERS:  Any further discussion?  Thank you, Steve, 11 

for that presentation.  As we get ready for our Flower Garden 12 
Banks Sanctuary Proposal presentation, I would like to take a 13 
moment.  We have three ex-council members in the audience at the 14 
moment.  We have Mr. Ralph Rayburn, Mr. Russ Nelson, and, of 15 
course, Ms. Kay Williams, our most recent member.  Thank you all 16 
for being here.  We’re glad to have you all back here with us 17 
today. 18 
 19 
Also, as we get ready and I assume we’re getting that next 20 
presentation cued up and ready to go and ready to make that 21 
presentation, but I would like to also take a moment to thank 22 
Mr. Jim Smarr and the Recreational Fishing Alliance and Ms. 23 
Wilma Anderson and the Texas Shrimp Association for their 24 
hospitality last night.  Thank you all very much.  We appreciate 25 
you all doing that for us. 26 
 27 

FLOWER GARDEN BANKS SANCTUARY PROPOSED MANAGEMENT PROGRAM 28 
 29 

MR. GEORGE SCHMAHL:  My name is G.P. Schmahl and I’m the 30 

Superintendent of the Flower Garden Banks National Marine 31 
Sanctuary and our office is located here in Galveston and I 32 
really appreciate the opportunity to talk to you all today. 33 
 34 
I wanted to give you an update of what we’ve been doing lately 35 
and as I’m starting off, this is Jennifer Morgan from my office 36 
and she’s going to hand out a packet of information that you can 37 
take a look at during the presentation. 38 
 39 
I wanted to touch base with the Gulf Council early on in our 40 
management plan review process.  Some of the other sanctuaries 41 
in the country, as you probably know, have been elevated in the 42 
public eye because of issues related to fishing in the Florida 43 
Keys and the Channel Islands in California and in the new marine 44 
national monument in the Northwestern Hawaiian Islands. 45 
 46 
We are just starting our management plan review process and so I 47 
wanted to just keep you informed throughout that process and let 48 
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you know what we’ve been up to.  Most of you all know about the 1 
National Marine Sanctuary Program, but for those who don’t, it 2 
is a national program. 3 
 4 
It consists of thirteen national marine sanctuaries and one 5 
marine national monument that was just recently created by 6 
presidential proclamation and they go the range throughout the 7 
waters of the United States, from the Northwestern Hawaiian 8 
Islands to American Samoa and Fagatele Bay to Thunder Bay in the 9 
Great Lakes to the Northeast to the Florida Keys and there is 10 
one in the Gulf of Mexico and that’s the Flower Garden Banks 11 
National Marine Sanctuary. 12 
 13 
All of these areas were designated as federally protected areas 14 
because of some unique resource that they contained within their 15 
waters and as the National Marine Sanctuary Act says, these are 16 
areas of the marine environment with special conservation, 17 
recreational, ecological, historical, cultural, archeological, 18 
or aesthetic qualities. 19 
 20 
Some of the sanctuaries have been designated primarily to 21 
preserve cultural resources like the Thunder Bay Sanctuary in 22 
the Great Lakes, which over two hundred historic ship wrecks 23 
occur in that sanctuary. 24 
 25 
The primary purpose of the program is the long term conservation 26 
and protection of the resources that are contained within that 27 
sanctuary, but we also do a number of other things, including a 28 
strong emphasis on public awareness and education and outreach, 29 
research, monitoring, characterization of these sites. 30 
 31 
We feel that we help coastal economies by keeping those 32 
sanctuary resources in those areas healthy and we also are 33 
charged with facilitating those uses that are compatible with 34 
the primary function of resource protection. 35 
 36 
We do that resource protection, again, by the three primary 37 
program areas: research, education, and monitoring.  The Flower 38 
Garden Banks is located in the Gulf of Mexico, about a hundred 39 
miles due south of Texas/Louisiana border, and it consists of 40 
three separate areas: the East Flower Garden Bank, West Flower 41 
Garden Bank, and Stetson Bank. 42 
 43 
These are seafloor features that I’ll show you in a minute, 44 
lying right along the edge of the continental shelf drop-off.  45 
The Flower Garden Banks National Marine Sanctuary was designated 46 
in 1992.  Again, it includes three separate areas and they have 47 
separate administrative and regulatory boundaries. 48 
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 1 
Stetson Bank was actually added in 1996 by congressional action 2 
in one of the reauthorizations of the National Marine Sanctuary 3 
Act.  They’re located, depending on which bank you’re talking 4 
about, from ninety-three to 104 nautical miles offshore of the 5 
coast of Texas and Louisiana.   6 
 7 
They’re comprised of about forty-two-and-a-half square nautical 8 
miles or fifty-six square statute miles and the surrounding 9 
water depth in these areas reach as deep as about 500 feet.  The 10 
shallowest portions of the banks rise within fifty to sixty feet 11 
of the sea surface. 12 
 13 
Just to tell you that our office is located here in Galveston.  14 
We’re co-located with the NOAA Fisheries Lab at Fort Crockett, 15 
just literally right around the corner from here, and we just 16 
moved our office here in June of 2006.  We were located up in 17 
the College Station area associated originally with the Texas 18 
A&M University and Texas Sea Grant program. 19 
 20 
I just wanted to mention that the Flower Garden Banks are two of 21 
the most well known of these features in this part of the Gulf 22 
of Mexico, but there are actually only a couple of literally 23 
dozens of reefs and banks that lie along the edge of the 24 
continental shelf and it stretches in this area about 200 miles, 25 
as you can see from the area west of the Flower Garden Banks, 26 
Stetson and Applebaum Bank, over almost to the mouth of the 27 
Mississippi River. 28 
 29 
All of these features, or most of them anyway, are seafloor 30 
expressions of underlying salt dome activity.  There’s these 31 
salt formations that lie far below the sea floor.  Their 32 
movement over eons of time have uplifted rocks and conformed the 33 
seafloor and made these features. 34 
 35 
These are the East and West Flower Garden Bank and Stetson Bank 36 
and they’re kind of color coded to depth, where the red areas 37 
are the shallowest portions and grading down to the blue areas, 38 
which are the deepest portions.  I wanted to point out that the 39 
most red portions on these images are the shallowest areas and 40 
that is where the coral reef resources occur within the 41 
sanctuary and the coral reef is actually the primary thing that 42 
the Flower Garden Banks Sanctuary was designated to protect. 43 
 44 
These are the northernmost coral reefs in the continental United 45 
States.  Because it’s so far north in terms of coral reef 46 
formations, it’s a little bit less diverse than some of the 47 
other coral reefs throughout the Caribbean.  There’s only about 48 
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twenty-three coral species versus about sixty to seventy at the 1 
height of the diversity within the Caribbean, but I can’t stress 2 
enough how healthy this reef system is. 3 
 4 
A lot of people even in Louisiana and Texas don’t realize what 5 
an incredible resource this is.  This is, in terms of coral reef 6 
health, is one of the healthiest coral reefs, at least in the 7 
western Atlantic and Caribbean region and that is not an 8 
overstatement at all. 9 
 10 
As you probably know, coral reefs worldwide are in trouble, big 11 
trouble.  There’s been a decline of coral reef diversity and 12 
cover of over 30 percent in the last fifteen years or so.  This 13 
reef at the Flower Garden Banks has maintained coral reef cover 14 
and vitality over that period. 15 
 16 
It averages about 50 percent living coral cover.  As a 17 
comparison, coral reefs in the Florida Keys right now are 18 
averaging less than 10 percent live coral cover and in some 19 
areas it’s down to 4 to 6 percent.  This is an incredible 20 
healthy reef system and it lies right offshore of Texas. 21 
 22 
Besides the coral reefs, there’s other sanctuary resources that 23 
people know about the Flower Gardens because of or they come out 24 
to the Flower Gardens to see, including schooling hammerhead 25 
sharks, scalloped hammerhead sharks, during the winter months 26 
and visits by manta rays and spotted eagle rays and whale sharks 27 
in the summertime and a fantastic event in the summer is the 28 
annual mass coral spawning, which is represented in the picture 29 
in the upper left. 30 
 31 
On one night, about eight nights after the full moon in August, 32 
all of the broadcast spawning coral species, which are most of 33 
the species that make up the Flower Garden Banks, release their 34 
eggs and sperm essentially at the same time, within an hour or 35 
so timeframe, and it’s a spectacular sight to see. 36 
 37 
Regulations that came with the sanctuary designation in 1992 38 
included restrictions on anchoring that was later made into a 39 
prohibition on anchoring.  Now you’re not able to anchor within 40 
the Flower Garden Banks boundaries at all and that was because 41 
of a thing that we did with the International Maritime 42 
Organization around 2001. 43 
 44 
The most of the problem that we were having with anchoring was 45 
from international vessels and that was because the Flower 46 
Garden anchoring restrictions did not occur on many of the 47 
international nautical charts and so in order to get those 48 
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designated on those charts, we worked through the IMO to have 1 
this area designated as a no anchor zone, which it was in 2001. 2 
 3 
It was actually the first area in the world that was designated 4 
as a no anchor zone strictly for environmental protective 5 
purposes.  Because of that action, we also increased our 6 
regulatory action from original restrictions on anchoring on the 7 
coral reef part to a complete no anchoring within the sanctuary. 8 
 9 
Discharges are prohibited.  Taking of most things are 10 
prohibited, both living and non-living resources within the 11 
sanctuary.  Fishing is allowed, hook and line only, both 12 
recreational and commercial.  All other types of fishing was 13 
prohibited in the original regulations, including spearfishing, 14 
any kind of bottom trawls, bottom traps, and that kind of thing. 15 
 16 
As you know, prior to the sanctuary designation, this was a -- 17 
The Flower Garden Banks was a habitat area of particular concern 18 
designated by the Gulf Council, which included many of those 19 
fishing restrictions prior to sanctuary designation. 20 
 21 
Very quickly, it also has -- We are surrounded by oil and gas 22 
development out there in that part of the Gulf of Mexico.  There 23 
are over a hundred oil and gas platforms within a twenty-mile 24 
boundary of the sanctuary.  Our sanctuary boundary is the black 25 
line represented on this diagram.   26 
 27 
The purple line might be a little bit hard to see and it’s the 28 
Minerals Management Service no activity zone.  Also prior to 29 
designation, it was designated as a no activity zone by the 30 
Minerals Management Service and so there was no direct oil and 31 
gas development in that area. 32 
 33 
When the sanctuary was designated, it sort of rounded off those 34 
boundaries and that left certain portions of the area within the 35 
sanctuary outside the no activity zone and therefore allowable 36 
for oil and gas exploration and development and in fact, where 37 
the red star is, there is an existing gas production platform 38 
inside the boundary of the sanctuary and it’s been there since 39 
1981, which was prior to the sanctuary designation.  It’s right 40 
on the southeastern corner of the East Flower Garden Bank. 41 
 42 
Also, related to some of the recent actions that this council 43 
has done related to essential fish habitat, the blue lines are 44 
the recent areas that were designated for the new boundary for 45 
the habitat areas of particular concern in this region. 46 
 47 
As you can see, in terms of the East and West Flower Garden 48 
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Banks, the blue line, which is the habitat area of particular 1 
concern, squared off that area and primarily for enforcement 2 
purposes.  It made it a little bit larger, however, and as you 3 
know, because of these coral resources that occur there and at 4 
Stetson Bank, restrictions relating to anchoring, bottom types 5 
of fishing, trawling and pots and that kind of thing, are 6 
restricted within those areas as well. 7 
 8 
We are starting a process to revise our management plan.  Our 9 
management plans are to establish priorities for our sites.  10 
They’re based on sort of a five-year timeframe, although the 11 
sanctuary management plan for the Flower Garden Banks has not 12 
been updated since the original one in 1992 and so it’s been a 13 
long time since that has been looked at officially and it is 14 
long past time to do that. 15 
 16 
The entire process is a community-based public process and I’ll 17 
be talking a little bit about that as we go on and I think you 18 
all know what a management plan is and so I think we can just -- 19 
It actually articulates our goals and objectives and it outlines 20 
what we’re going to do administratively to achieve those goals 21 
and objectives and why are we doing this? 22 
 23 
One is that we’re required to do it under the National Marine 24 
Sanctuary Act, but, more importantly, it’s because it’s good 25 
business to do that.  We have to look at our plan and see what 26 
we’ve been doing right and what needs to be tweaked or corrected 27 
and ask ourselves how have we been doing and how can we do it 28 
better. 29 
 30 
To help facilitate this process, in October of 2005 we put 31 
together a sanctuary advisory council.  There are eight 32 
constituent members on the council, representing these 33 
constituent groups here.  We have recreational diving interests, 34 
which is our primary constituent group that actually visits and 35 
utilizes the sanctuary most often.   36 
 37 
We have what we call dive operators and these are the people 38 
that run dive trips out to the Flower Garden Banks or operate 39 
dive stores or run organized dive trips.  We have an oil and gas 40 
industry representative, a recreational fishing and commercial 41 
fishing representative and representatives for education, 42 
research, and conservation. 43 
 44 
We also have three non-voting agency members representing NOAA 45 
Fisheries, the Minerals Management Service, and the U.S. Coast 46 
Guard.  Just so you know who our fishing representatives are, 47 
for commercial fishing our primary member actually is Joe 48 
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Hendrix and we actually have an opening for the alternate 1 
position for commercial fishing and we’re going to be trying to 2 
fill that seat very shortly.  Our recreational fishing primary 3 
member is Irby Basco and our alternate member is John Stout. 4 
 5 
Our advisory council serves as the liaison between the 6 
community, between the constituency, that these people represent 7 
and it allows for an open and public participation process.  At 8 
every meeting, there is an opportunity for the public to speak 9 
about issues of concern to the sanctuary and we’re going to 10 
utilize the advisory council extensively in getting input to 11 
help prioritize our issues and to help revise our management 12 
plan. 13 
 14 
We have started this process and officially started our 15 
management plan review process by the publication of what is 16 
called a State of the Sanctuary Report and that is contained in 17 
the packet that we handed out. 18 
 19 
It basically talks about what is the status, the existing 20 
status, of the sanctuary, both from the natural resource point 21 
of view and from the administrative point of view, and what our 22 
existing conditions are and a description of our management 23 
programs and to try to identify those what we are calling 24 
emerging issues that may be important in the future and those 25 
that we need to address in our management plan review. 26 
 27 
Next, as a part of that process, we held a series of three 28 
scoping meetings and those scoping meetings were just held last 29 
month.  We had one in Webster, Texas, between Houston and 30 
Galveston, to get that geographic area.  We held one on October 31 
19th in Corpus Christi, Texas, and on October 24th in New Orleans. 32 
 33 
The official scoping period to comment on the state of the 34 
sanctuary report ended on November 10th, which is just last 35 
Friday, and so we obtained comments, both orally at the public 36 
scoping meetings and through written comments through our 37 
website, through email, or through written comments that were 38 
sent in. 39 
 40 
I just wanted to say and you know this because you work with 41 
this kind of process all the time, but scoping, of course, is 42 
the very first step in this federal process.  It’s basically to 43 
identify what kind of issues should be looked at in terms of our 44 
management plan review. 45 
 46 
Our next step would be to prioritize those issues.  We’ll work 47 
with the advisory council to do that and we’ll analyze those 48 
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issues and probably put working groups together within the 1 
advisory council to come up with action plans to address 2 
activities that will address the goals and objectives related to 3 
those priority issues. 4 
 5 
That then will form the draft management plan and environmental 6 
impact statement that will then, once again, go out for public 7 
review and public meetings and after that, with revisions, we’ll 8 
have our final management plan.  We anticipate that this process 9 
will take about eighteen months to two years, which for 10 
sanctuaries anyway is light speed, but we’ll see if we can pull 11 
it off.  Some of the other sanctuaries have taken a very long 12 
time trying to do this process. 13 
 14 
We put our emerging issues that are contained in the State of 15 
the Sanctuary Report before our sanctuary advisory council and 16 
they -- Just as a quick indication of what kind of issues they 17 
thought were important, these are the ones that they identified 18 
and this was before the scoping meeting. 19 
 20 
As you can see, enforcement came out as really the number one 21 
issue and I think that applies not only to the sanctuary 22 
program, but to resource management in general in the Gulf of 23 
Mexico.  Fishing impacts was identified, pollutant discharge, 24 
wildlife impacts, regional water quality, invasive species, 25 
visitor use in general, coral disease, and habitat connectivity. 26 
 27 
I wanted to focus a little bit on the comments that we got in 28 
our scoping process, especially as it relates to fishing.  We’ve 29 
just started to tabulate these comments because, as you know, 30 
November 10th was just this past Friday, but we didn’t get an 31 
overwhelming response in terms of public comments. 32 
 33 
As you know, at this stage of the process a lot of times you 34 
don’t.  People don’t really know what to comment on, especially 35 
for a place like the Flower Garden Banks, which a lot of people 36 
don’t even know about or know enough about to comment in any 37 
comprehensive way. 38 
 39 
It was interesting that we got about seventy-seven individual 40 
comments or comments that were representing groups and of these, 41 
about fifty-four of them commented in some way on fishing and 42 
forty-three of those fifty-four recommended that the Flower 43 
Garden Banks be considered in the establishment of a fully 44 
protected area or no fishing zone. 45 
 46 
These are comments primarily coming from recreational divers.  47 
In fact, we hear that is a petition that has been circulated 48 
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through some of the recreational dive groups in the Houston area 1 
that will also be submitted to us that contains about 700 2 
signatures also related to establishing the area as a no-take 3 
zone. 4 
 5 
I think from why they’re recommending that is a little bit 6 
across the board.  Basically, it’s a sort of personal interest 7 
to be able to go out there and see big fish.  Divers go out to a 8 
place like the Flower Garden Banks to see large animals and it’s 9 
become known for that. 10 
 11 
There is at least a perception on some of the divers that have 12 
dived out there for a long time that the number and size of 13 
those fish species, grouper and snapper and amberjack and things 14 
like that, have declined over the last ten years or so. 15 
 16 
We had eighteen of the comments specifically related to 17 
spearfishing, to keep the prohibition in effect for 18 
spearfishing, and that resulted because there have been some 19 
people who suggest that we ought to rescind the prohibition on 20 
spearfishing and so there is some interest to not do that.  21 
There was one comment expressed over potential additional 22 
restrictive regulations within the sanctuary. 23 
 24 
The other major area that was commented on was talking about 25 
boundaries and boundary expansion.  Some of the other reefs and 26 
banks in the areas that I mentioned have also been the sites of 27 
diving activity lately and some of those areas are the areas 28 
that have been specifically proposed for inclusion within the 29 
sanctuary or for additional protection. 30 
 31 
Specifically, one is Sonnier Bank, also known as Candy Mountain 32 
off of Louisiana; Geyer Bank; some of the other banks like 33 
McGrail and Bright Bank.  This is because some of the divers 34 
have been seeing, because of the additional diving activity, 35 
they’re now starting to see anchoring impacts. 36 
 37 
There are no mooring buoys there.  We do maintain mooring buoys 38 
at the Flower Garden Banks so people don’t have to anchor and so 39 
for that reason primarily, some of these areas have been 40 
proposed for sanctuary protection. 41 
 42 
Again, some of the other areas that we received comments on are 43 
enforcement, visitor use, and some people are concerned about 44 
the number of divers.  Even though they’re relatively low right 45 
now, we think that only about 2,500 to 3,000 divers visit the 46 
Flower Garden Banks every year, but if you’re looking down the 47 
road in the future, if we got a whole lot more than that, we 48 
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might start seeing some impacts just from diving activity alone. 1 
 2 
Education and artificial reefs are also brought up and 3 
artificial reefs especially as it related to the existing 4 
platform that is located within the sanctuary. 5 
 6 
Some of the fishing impacts that were raised in the comments 7 
related just about fishing pressure in general.  These are a 8 
long way offshore, as you know.  It does not get, frankly, that 9 
much fishing intensity, but there is some signs that people are 10 
heading farther and farther offshore. 11 
 12 
The picture in the middle is a large headboat and that’s a 13 
mooring buoy at Stetson Bank.  They’re actually outside the 14 
sanctuary boundary at this point, but they’re very close to the 15 
sanctuary and that particular vessel holds about 130 anglers. 16 
 17 
We have seen, and this is very common, the dead shark on the 18 
bottom left.  We see sharks on the bottom a number of times last 19 
year.  We assume that these are non-target species that are 20 
caught and thrown back and don’t survive and then they just end 21 
up on the bottom and so we’re concerned about those kinds of 22 
impacts. 23 
 24 
We’re concerned about the take of rare species.  Marble grouper, 25 
up in the upper left, is relatively rare in the Gulf of Mexico, 26 
but for some reason is somewhat common at the Flower Garden 27 
Banks and there’s some indication that it is a spawning 28 
aggregation area for marble grouper and so potentially looking 29 
at the take of that species and other key species might be 30 
important. 31 
 32 
In terms of boundary expansion, we want to show you where these 33 
areas are.  Sonnier Bank -- This is all of the areas and you’re 34 
familiar with this, because a lot of the habitat areas of 35 
particular concern that all just dealt with included these 36 
areas. 37 
 38 
Sonnier Bank is that one up there.  It is a feature and a 39 
typical salt dome expression.  You can see that circular ring 40 
and those peaks up in the upper right-hand corner, some of which 41 
come within about sixty feet of the surface.  About three of 42 
them are diveable and when I say diveable, within 110 or 120 43 
feet depth range, and they’ve been receiving quite a bit of 44 
diving activity in recent years. 45 
 46 
This is the type of habitat that is there.  It is not a true 47 
coral reef, but there is a very high density of fire coral and 48 
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sponges and as you can see there, it’s a very productive area 1 
and a very important area as habitat for a number of species of 2 
fish and invertebrates. 3 
 4 
McGrail Bank is one that I also wanted to mention in this area.  5 
The reddish area on this bathymetric representation contains a 6 
true coral reef.  It’s a little bit deeper than typical coral 7 
reefs.  It’s about 130 to 140 feet in depth, but this coral, 8 
even though it’s a very low profile coral, covers about 30 9 
percent of the seafloor in much of that area and so it is a 10 
definite true coral reef that’s in need of protection and you 11 
all recognized that and identified McGrail Bank as one of those 12 
coral habitat areas of particular concern, which carries the 13 
restrictions on anchoring and bottom fishing techniques. 14 
 15 
I’ll mention really quickly about connectivity.  Some people 16 
commented on this.  It used to be thought that these areas were 17 
sort of isolated islands, topographic islands sticking out of 18 
the desert of the Gulf of Mexico. 19 
 20 
When we started doing the high resolution bathymetric mapping of 21 
this area, you can see very clearly that many of these areas are 22 
connected physically and probably biologically to each other and 23 
you can see these ridges, scarps, patch reefs that lie between 24 
the various reefs and banks that perhaps provide these habitat 25 
connections, habitat highways, between the various reefs and 26 
banks. 27 
 28 
You can’t look at management of a particular reef or bank 29 
without looking at the area in general, the ecosystem in 30 
general. 31 
 32 
I think I’ll sort of stop.  Just briefly, enforcement, we 33 
basically don’t have a capacity for enforcement.  We rely on the 34 
U.S. Coast Guard and we’ve gotten good cooperation from them.  35 
The station out of Corpus Christi fly regularly over the Flower 36 
Garden Banks and provide information and when the Coast Guard 37 
cutters are in the area, they always do some patrols, but those 38 
are pretty infrequent in the bigger picture and we do need to 39 
focus on enforcement. 40 
 41 
Visitor use, I made the comparison to Looe Key Reef.  I spent a 42 
lot of time in the Florida Keys National Marine Sanctuary prior 43 
to coming here.  Looe Key in the lower Florida Keys is about the 44 
same size as the reef at the West Flower Garden Bank.  It gets 45 
about 90,000 divers per year versus our 2,500 to 3,000.  My 46 
concern is if we got that level of activity at the Flower Garden 47 
Banks that we could see some serious impacts. 48 



  26 

 1 
The artificial reef structure, this is the platform that exists 2 
inside the sanctuary.  It was built in 1981 and so it’s 3 
approaching the end of its useful life and when that happens, 4 
Minerals Management Service requires that the platforms be 5 
removed.  There are a lot of people, divers as well as 6 
fishermen, that would like to see the platform stay in some way, 7 
whether it’s the entire platform or whether it’s just the below 8 
the water portion of the platform and so that’s one of the 9 
issues that we’ll be looking at in our management plan review. 10 
 11 
For more information, we have a website and we’ve set up a 12 
specific email address that people can comment to the sanctuary 13 
directly.  14 
 15 
Even though our scoping public comment period has ended 16 
officially, that was technically on the State of the Sanctuary 17 
Report.  We are open to comments and input at any time during 18 
the process, especially during our sanctuary advisory council 19 
meetings.   20 
 21 
Our next one is going to be in December, December 13th, and as I 22 
mentioned, there is a public comment period at each of our 23 
sanctuary advisory council meetings.  With that, that’s all I 24 
have and if there’s any questions, I would be glad to answer 25 
them. 26 
 27 
CHAIRMAN RIECHERS:  Thank you, Mr. Schmahl.  Are there 28 

questions? 29 
 30 
MR. GILL:  Thank you, Mr. Schmahl, for the presentation.  For a 31 

newbie such as myself, it was quite helpful.  One of the things 32 
that you didn’t touch on and my question relates to proximity to 33 
the hypoxic zone.  Are you close and does it present an area of 34 
concern to you? 35 
 36 
MR. SCHMAHL:  It’s definitely a concern.  It’s not very close 37 

right now.  It’s a couple of hundred miles away and because of 38 
the currents in that part of the Gulf of Mexico --  As you know, 39 
the loop current comes up into the Gulf and then kind of sweeps 40 
to the east and down the West Florida Shelf. 41 
 42 
It’s sort of taking water that’s coming in the Mississippi 43 
runoff area and the dead zone area to the east, away from the 44 
Flower Garden Banks.  We have seen fluctuations in the size of 45 
that hypoxic area.  After Hurricane Rita and Katrina, we had a 46 
runoff event that did come out as far as the Flower Garden Banks 47 
and it actually came over the Flower Garden Banks for several 48 
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days and so we know it can happen. 1 
 2 
So far, it hasn’t happened, but that is why that regional water 3 
quality issue was identified by our advisory council as an issue 4 
of concern.  Like I said, so far, because of the oceanographic 5 
conditions in the area, it has not affected us directly. 6 
 7 
MR. PERRET:  I have three questions.  You had three public 8 

hearings.  How was your turnout at those three public hearings? 9 
 10 
MR. SCHMAHL:  It wasn’t great.  We had about a hundred people 11 

total, I think thirty or forty at the Houston one and then 12 
twenty or so each at the Corpus Christi and New Orleans. 13 
 14 
MR. PERRET:  Priority issues, mineral exploration and extraction 15 

was not even mentioned as a priority issue and so I assume a 16 
sanctuary and mineral activity can successfully coexist within 17 
close proximity and do you want to comment on that? 18 
 19 
MR. SCHMAHL:  Yes, I kind of breezed over that part.  As I 20 

mentioned, most of the area within the sanctuary, direct oil and 21 
gas exploration is not allowed and has not been allowed for many 22 
years, but there is a lot of activity in the very close 23 
proximity. 24 
 25 
We have had a long-term monitoring program at the Flower Garden 26 
Banks that really started in the late 1970s and started 27 
consistently annually since 1988 and to look at the health of 28 
the coral reefs in the sanctuary and we have shown no 29 
degradation in that area. 30 
 31 
Our conclusion from that is yes, oil and gas activity can occur 32 
in close proximity to these very sensitive resources without 33 
major impacts.  Obviously if there was a major spill or 34 
something like that, that would be different. 35 
 36 
MR. PERRET:  Last question.  In your monitoring and in your 37 

research, have you seen -- I think that one structure has been 38 
there since 1981, if I’m not mistaken.  Have you seen any 39 
expansion of coral onto any of these artificial structures? 40 
 41 
MR. SCHMAHL:  Yes, and there is a professor at LUMCON, Paul 42 

Sammarco, who is looking at that specific issue.  There is 43 
actually quite a bit of coral on that platform very close to the 44 
sanctuary and he’s been looking at platforms as you get farther 45 
and farther away from the sanctuary and there is coral spread 46 
throughout those platforms and it’s very interesting.  It’s to 47 
different varying degrees, but the platform inside the sanctuary 48 
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actually has quite a bit of coral on it. 1 
 2 
EXECUTIVE DIRECTOR SWINGLE:  We had understood from anecdotal 3 

data that Senator Vitter of Louisiana and cosponsors had 4 
introduced a bill to amend the Outer Continental Shelf Lands Act 5 
so that when the oil and gas platform had lived out its life in 6 
the mineral extraction world that it could be saved for reefs 7 
and for aquaculture and that was our understanding.  If that was 8 
the case, I guess the platform that you indicated was in your 9 
boundary probably could be saved if someone wanted to assume the 10 
liability for it. 11 
 12 
MR. SCHMAHL:  That’s right and the liability is a big issue, as 13 

you know.  It has been suggested a number of times that wouldn’t 14 
that make a great research platform, for example, and we’ve 15 
actually looked at the numbers related to that and it’s a very 16 
costly proposition just to keep -- Regardless of the production 17 
side of it, just to keep the lights on and keep the structure 18 
from degrading from corrosion.  I’m not sure the government is 19 
willing to take on the liability, but that is going to be the 20 
biggest issue. 21 
 22 
MR. SIMPSON:  I had two comments and you answered one of them 23 

with the next-to-the-last slide and the previous comments.  I 24 
would encourage you to try to obtain oil and gas structure and 25 
leave it in place for research, management, and enforcement, 26 
non-public use. 27 
 28 
My other question was do you have real-time buoys in and around 29 
the sanctuary to try to give you an idea on water quality, 30 
salinity, currents, et cetera, as it might relate to red tide or 31 
other events? 32 
 33 
MR. SCHMAHL:  Not those kind of parameters, but there is one of 34 

the standard NOAA buoys, but it’s actually located about sixty 35 
miles to the west of the sanctuary.  We have two TABS buoys, 36 
Texas Automated Buoy System buoys, one of which is actually 37 
inside the boundary of the East Flower Garden Bank and one is 38 
west of the West Flower Garden Bank, but right outside the 39 
boundary. 40 
 41 
These were put in place through an agreement with some of the 42 
oil companies in the vicinity of the Flower Garden Banks as a 43 
measure to look at oil spill contingency planning and response 44 
and so the parameters that are measured on those buoys right now 45 
is only wind speed and direction and surface current speed and 46 
direction, but we could add additional instruments to those 47 
platforms and those are real time. 48 
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 1 
You can log on to the Texas A&M TABS buoy site and get at least 2 
that data and we do also have instruments that are in the water 3 
on the seafloor at the reef that does measure salinity, ph, 4 
oxygen level, turbidity and light intensity.  Those are not real 5 
time.  We have to go retrieve them and download the data and 6 
redeploy them. 7 
 8 
MR. TEEHAN:  Excellent presentation.  You may have touched on 9 

this and I may have missed it, but the workshops that you had, 10 
what was the sentiment of the public comments? 11 
 12 
MR. SCHMAHL:  Most of the sentiment, as you saw from the 13 

summary, was very supportive in the sense that they thought that 14 
this area needed very strong protection and most of the comments 15 
dealt with that we -- Even though they are pretty strongly 16 
protected now, that there were additional protections that could 17 
be in place and it was actually very, very strongly supportive 18 
of the sanctuary designation and the need to protect these 19 
valuable resources. 20 
 21 
MS. MORRIS:  You mentioned some concern about spawning 22 

aggregations of marble grouper.  Was that right? 23 
 24 
MR. SCHMAHL:  Yes. 25 

 26 
MS. MORRIS:  Is their spawning aggregation time a pretty clear 27 

cut season of a limited time where you could focus some kind of 28 
extra protection during that time to protect those spawning 29 
aggregations? 30 
 31 
MR. SCHMAHL:  We think so.  I don’t know the literature that 32 

well, but it’s my understanding that there’s not a lot of real 33 
good information on marble grouper.  The times that we have seen 34 
the spawning activity is in the springtime, like mid-May, and 35 
it’s been consistent over several years and it’s kind of hard to 36 
call it an aggregation.   37 
 38 
It’s usually a small aggregation in terms of a half-dozen fish 39 
or something like that, but we have seen courtship behavior and 40 
release of gametes and that kind of thing.  At least as far as I 41 
know right now, that’s the season and we haven’t seen it in any 42 
other season and so I’m assuming that it’s sort of limited to 43 
that time of year. 44 
 45 
CHAIRMAN RIECHERS:  Are there any other questions of Mr. 46 

Schmahl? 47 
 48 
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MR. PEARCE:  Good presentation.  In Louisiana, we have a 1 

mariculture task force that is also addressing some of these 2 
problems with the oil rigs and mariculture or aquaculture, 3 
whatever you want to call it, but also we’re doing some things 4 
with oysters at the oil rigs where we’re looking at some oyster 5 
depuration processes that will be able to utilize these offshore 6 
rigs to clean up our oysters and get rid of the fibro that we 7 
have and problems that we have in our inshore waters.   8 
 9 
Louisiana is looking hard at some of these things and so you may 10 
want to try to talk to some of these guys at this mariculture 11 
situation in Louisiana and have them coordinate with you. 12 
 13 
MR. SCHMAHL:  That’s definitely one of our next steps, is to 14 

both Texas and Louisiana resource agencies and to work with them 15 
more closely related to these issues, specifically for our 16 
management plan review, but for issues in general and 17 
enforcement is another area that we’re going to be looking at. 18 
 19 
CHAIRMAN RIECHERS:  Any other questions?  Mr. Schmahl, we want 20 

to again thank you for your fine presentation as well as for 21 
inviting us into your management plan process.  We appreciate 22 
the opportunity.  With that, we’re fixing to take a fifteen-23 
minute break. 24 
 25 
What I do want to kind of let folks know is that at least 26 
according to where I’m at on the agenda and what I saw in the 27 
committees, there is a possibility that we will be finishing up 28 
this afternoon and trying to allow you to make your best 29 
judgment about that, but we’re probably almost two hours ahead 30 
of schedule. 31 
 32 
The hour that we had scheduled for tomorrow morning in closed 33 
session, we actually dispensed of yesterday afternoon in closed 34 
session and just to kind of let you make your own judgments 35 
about that, but I do believe we may have an opportunity -- I 36 
don’t want to hurry up discussions, but we may have an 37 
opportunity to finish early this afternoon. 38 
 39 
MR. WILLIAMS:  Are we taking public testimony this afternoon as 40 

we normally do? 41 
 42 
CHAIRMAN RIECHERS:  Yes, we will.  We’re going to move through 43 

committee reports and what we may do is hold Reef Fish or do 44 
Reef Fish and recess and then do hearing testimony and then 45 
finish up Reef Fish. 46 
 47 
MR. WILLIAMS:  I anticipate that may take a little while. 48 
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 1 
CHAIRMAN RIECHERS:  We’re going to obviously gauge that session.  2 

We may try to start it a little earlier if we have folks in the 3 
room and we may also -- We have a two-hour block for it already 4 
set aside.  With that, let’s take a fifteen-minute break. 5 
 6 
(Whereupon, a brief recess was taken.) 7 
 8 
CHAIRMAN RIECHERS:  If we could, could we come back to order, 9 

please?  In a moment, when we get a quorum back to the table, we 10 
will be resuming our business with the Joint Reef Fish/Shrimp 11 
Committee Report. 12 
 13 
I could have done this before the appointment of new committee 14 
members or after, but I actually chose to wait and do it at this 15 
point.  I want to take just a moment and thank all the previous 16 
committees under previous chairs and thank the committees last 17 
year for their efforts in moving stuff through our system and 18 
certainly thank National Marine Fisheries Service for taking the 19 
stuff from us and then moving it through their system as well. 20 
 21 
Just to highlight a couple things that have happened in the past 22 
year or roughly a year, because our years kind of drag into one 23 
another and so it’s kind of hard to tell.  Some of these were 24 
originated several years ago, but may have just finished up in 25 
the last year. 26 
 27 
To let you know, obviously Mackerel/Reef Fish 17/25 was approved 28 
and the final rule was published.  Shrimp Amendment 13 passed 29 
out of the council and a final rule has been approved or it was 30 
certainly published just recently. 31 
 32 
Reef Fish Amendment 26, the IFQ amendment, was finalized by the 33 
council.  Reef Fish Amendment 18A, the VMS portion of that 34 
amendment, was approved and finalized by the council and 35 
National Marine Fisheries Service and, of course, we had some 36 
discussions regarding that yesterday. 37 
 38 
We passed also the commercial and recreational grouper 39 
regulatory measure that lengthened the season and we certainly 40 
want to thank National Marine Fisheries Service for working with 41 
us and the fishery for working with us on that measure. 42 
 43 
The Shrimp BRD criterion amendment is under development and then 44 
two items that are under development and I think will end up 45 
taking quite a bit of this council’s time over the next year -- 46 
Certainly we have to mention the generic aquaculture amendment, 47 
which we discussed yesterday and we hope to move it on 48 
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throughout the course of the next year, and then Reef 1 
Fish/Shrimp Amendment 14/27 is under development. 2 
 3 
I really think this is a chance for a benchmark amendment in 4 
that it truly is a multispecies approach and an ecosystem kind 5 
of based approach, which this council hasn’t really attempted to 6 
do in the past and we’re going to be walking that one together 7 
hand-in-hand through the council in the next year. 8 
 9 
Again, I want to thank all the committee members for their 10 
efforts over the course of the last year and we look forward to 11 
all working together on these amendments next year as we move 12 
forward.  With that, do I have Mr. Minton and are you ready to 13 
go with the Joint Reef Fish/Shrimp Committee?  Let’s everybody 14 
make sure they have it in front of them.  It is Tab O. 15 
 16 

JOINT REEF FISH/SHRIMP COMMITTEE REPORT 17 

 18 
MR. MINTON:  The agenda and minutes of the August 15, 2006 19 

meeting were approved without changes.  In an update on the DEIS 20 
and interim rule for red Snapper/shrimp, Dr. Crabtree reported 21 
that the DEIS had been sent to EPA on October 6.  EPA published 22 
the DEIS on October 13 with a 45-day comment period.   23 
 24 
He noted that the comment period would end November 27.  He 25 
stated that the interim rule would include the following 26 
measures: set the TAC for red snapper at 6.5 million pounds for 27 
2007; establish a two fish bag limit for the recreational 28 
fishery; set a zero bag limit for captain and crew in the for-29 
hire sector; establish a thirteen-inch minimum size limit for 30 
the commercial red snapper fishery; set a bycatch reduction 31 
mortality for the shrimp fishery at 50 percent of the 2001-2003 32 
average. 33 
 34 
The interim rule would retain the current sixteen-inch minimum 35 
size limit and April 21 through October 31 fishing season for 36 
the recreational sector.  Any comments? 37 
 38 
MS. WALKER:  Regarding the interim rule, I would like to put on 39 

the record that the reef fish plan in Amendment 1 clearly 40 
outlines the management objectives for our reef fish plans and 41 
number two, states to reduce user conflicts and near-shore 42 
fishing mortality. 43 
 44 
We currently have a user conflict with the one-inch size 45 
difference.  The interim rule will create a greater user 46 
conflict by lowering the commercial size limit to thirteen 47 
inches and with the implementation of the IFQ system, allowing 48 
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the commercial fishing to begin as early as January, will add to 1 
that user conflict. 2 
 3 
On page 32, lines 21 through 30 of our council minutes and our 4 
briefing document, a commercial fisherman clearly states that he 5 
will continue to fish the same gear and methods.  We’ll still be 6 
dealing with an 80 percent release mortality with this sector.  7 
However, with a thirteen-inch size limit and no limitation as to 8 
where they fish, this mortality will transfer to fish under 9 
thirteen inches, which have never had an opportunity to spawn. 10 
 11 
Anglers off of Alabama have reported significant numbers of 12 
undersized red snapper located in shallow water.  This thirteen-13 
inch size limit will increase near-shore fishing mortality.  I 14 
would urge NMFS to allow the council to work through the process 15 
of lowering or eliminating size limits in this fishery as the 16 
proposed interim rule is in conflict with our approved reef fish 17 
plan. 18 
 19 
CHAIRMAN RIECHERS:  Thank you, Ms. Walker.  Any other discussion 20 

regarding the committee report to this point and the interim 21 
rule? 22 
 23 
MR. ADAMS:  The interim rule states that they intend to set a 24 

target bycatch reduction mortality for the shrimp fishery at 50 25 
percent of the 2001 to 2003 average, but maybe the plans that 26 
NMFS has is to flesh that out on exactly how that’s going to be 27 
done. 28 
 29 
I assume right now they’re going to rely on the shrimp industry 30 
to be somewhat at that level, just because of the economic state 31 
of the industry, but it doesn’t outline how they plan to monitor 32 
the effort and once that effort is reached, what actions they’re 33 
going to take if effort exceeds 50 percent. 34 
 35 
If it’s NMFS interim rule and not a part of the council actions, 36 
then I think their interim rule should outline what actions are 37 
going to be taken if the effort exceeds 50 percent and I don’t 38 
see it. 39 
 40 
DR. CRABTREE:  If I could just respond to Mr. Adams’s comments, 41 

the way we monitor shrimp effort will be similar to how we’ve 42 
done in the past and we would get the effort reports that are 43 
usually presented to us by Jim Nance and if the target is 44 
implemented through the interim rule, then it would come before 45 
the council and the council would have to review those effort 46 
numbers and then what response would be made should the shrimp 47 
industry exceed those effort numbers will be up to this council. 48 
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 1 
You would need to vote and take an action as to how to deal with 2 
it.  In the DEIS, we laid out some alternatives in terms of 3 
modifying the framework that would facilitate and expedite your 4 
ability to take actions to make adjustments for that, but that 5 
is something that you as a council would need to come back to in 6 
January in your deliberations on Amendment 14/27 and figure out 7 
how you’re going to deal with it. 8 
 9 
There are a number of issues remaining here.  Ms. Walker brought 10 
up user conflicts and how we’re going to resolve some of these 11 
issues that you’re going to need to come back to in Amendment 27 12 
and give some thought to how to deal with them. 13 
 14 
MR. ADAMS:  What I’m saying is I don’t understand.  If NMFS is 15 

saying this effort trigger at 50 percent in the DEIS -- That’s 16 
an action by NMFS in the interim rule and why NMFS can’t also 17 
formulate a plan on what to do if that effort is reached.  If 18 
you’re issuing the interim rule, then why are you coming back to 19 
the council for us to take action on this measure when it’s your 20 
measure? 21 
 22 
CHAIRMAN RIECHERS:  I’m not going to answer for Dr. Crabtree.  23 

Part of it is the DEIS will both be a DEIS that frames our 27/14 24 
as well as the interim rule, as I understand the publication of 25 
that DEIS.  Dr. Crabtree, if you would like to try and respond. 26 
 27 
DR. CRABTREE:  That could be right, but I suspect once we meet 28 

in January and have our discussions that we’ll be advised by 29 
General Counsel to go out with a supplemental EIS at that time 30 
to reflect whatever changes you want to make in the document.  31 
It really depends on where we end up and what in the end you 32 
decide you want to do for permanent regulations. 33 
 34 
Remember the interim rule is a temporary rule and it’s only 35 
going to be in place for six months and extended potentially one 36 
time.  The long-term solutions to this fishery still remain up 37 
to the council in terms of permanent regulatory changes. 38 
 39 
CHAIRMAN RIECHERS:  I would also just remind the council and the 40 

audience as we move forward through today and I’m going to try 41 
and remind folks as we get to the public hearing that at this 42 
point we don’t even have a publication of an interim rule, 43 
unless it has happened in the last couple of days. 44 
 45 
MR. MINTON:  Roy, what will happen in January if the council 46 

decides that they still are at odds with the current measures in 47 
the interim rule and decide to vote on measures to take totally 48 
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different steps? 1 
 2 
DR. CRABTREE:  I assume then that the council would proceed to 3 

vote on a plan amendment that would take different steps and 4 
then provided what your record is and can you support what 5 
you’re doing and it’s consistent with the Magnuson Act, we’ll 6 
review it when it’s submitted to the Secretary. 7 
 8 
MR. ADAMS:  If it’s going to be the council’s job to monitor 9 

this effort and take action if the 50 percent effort trigger is 10 
reached, then I think at the January meeting we’re going to need 11 
information from either staff or from Jim Nance on effort 12 
levels, historic effort levels or projected effort levels, so 13 
that we can formulate what our plans are going to be once these 14 
are reached. 15 
 16 
I know in Amendment 27/14 there are action items, I think Action 17 
6 and 7, that deal with that, but I would just ask staff to have 18 
those items fleshed out so we can be prepared to move on effort. 19 
 20 
DR. CRABTREE:  That’s fine.  Let me just make a couple of 21 

points.  One, remember that the interim rule is intended to 22 
address the 2007 season.  Number two, it will expire, in all 23 
likelihood, sometime in February if it is extended one time. 24 
 25 
What we’re faced now is we need to come back in January and we 26 
need to plan on taking final action probably at our June 27 
meeting.  If we get beyond the June meeting and into August, 28 
then we’re going to be kind of where we were last August, in a 29 
position where we likely can’t get the regulations in place 30 
before the interim measures expire. 31 
 32 
That’s kind of the timeline that we’re up against.  You also as 33 
a council have discretion to do things that the Secretary does 34 
not have in any kind of secretarial amendment.  There have been 35 
a lot of discussions as a council about limited entry programs 36 
in the shrimp and latent permits and those things. 37 
 38 
The Secretary can’t do limited access programs.  That can only 39 
be done with a majority vote of the council and so there are 40 
other things you may want to look at in Amendment 15 to in a 41 
more long-term manner address these things, but we tried to put 42 
in some short-term alternatives with respect to the shrimp 43 
fishery and the DEIS, but you may want to come in and make 44 
modifications to those, too.  Bear in mind kind of the timeline 45 
we’re on, because we’re going to need to have permanent 46 
regulations in place early in 2008.  47 
 48 
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CHAIRMAN RIECHERS:  Bearing in mind the timeline we’re on and 1 

that our shrimp report has just gotten to us this week, I’m 2 
going to ask Assane to -- I don’t know if you heard Mr. Adams’s 3 
comments, Assane, or if Jim Nance is in the room, but could you 4 
comment on are there any projections -- I don’t see them 5 
necessarily in here, but I may have missed them or was there any 6 
other work regarding projections of what we expect effort to do? 7 
 8 
I know in summary they basically say we expect it to continue 9 
declining, but do we have any projections that would deal with 10 
that so that we could have those at the next meeting as Mr. 11 
Adams discussed?   12 
 13 
DR. CRABTREE:  Yes, he is and Rick is going to go get him.  I 14 

believe at the January meeting that we will have the shrimp 15 
effort numbers through August of 2006, which we normally get 16 
with respect to the Texas closure evaluations, at the January 17 
meeting.  Jim is here. 18 
 19 
CHAIRMAN RIECHERS:  Jim, I don’t want to catch you blindsided 20 

here, but we were asking a question about effort projections as 21 
well as I think Dr. Crabtree just mentioned that we would have 22 
effort through August at our January meeting.  Can you shed some 23 
light on both of those issues, please? 24 
 25 
DR. JIM NANCE:  We should have up through August.  I was just 26 

looking at the data this morning and I was going to -- We’re 27 
only through May right now with all of the landings data and so 28 
hopefully within these next few weeks I’ll get through August so 29 
that I can start to do the typical Texas closure analysis, which 30 
does have some effort in it as far as giving you through August. 31 
 32 
Typically, we get all of our data around June and July and we 33 
run the numbers for the last year and so this July we’ll have 34 
all of the 2006 data in there and we’ll be able to estimate what 35 
effort was in 2006. 36 
 37 
We really haven’t done any projections.  I guess Mike Travis in 38 
some of the economic models has done some projections with some 39 
economic variables and to show effort will continue to decline, 40 
that’s, in principle, what we’re using. 41 
 42 
CHAIRMAN RIECHERS:  Do you know if those kinds of projections -- 43 

As far as I know, I didn’t see them in the report, Jim, and I 44 
know that it concludes that, but do we actually have some of 45 
those projections in a table somewhere in here? 46 
 47 
DR. NANCE:  Not in our report, but I think Mike has provided 48 
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those in the past. 1 
 2 
CHAIRMAN RIECHERS:  They may have been in the presentation at 3 

the last meeting.  I’m not remembering. 4 
 5 
DR. NANCE:  No, we did not present -- In the report that we were 6 

working on, we were doing MSY and MEY and those were the data we 7 
were providing, but I think in previous analysis, Mike has done 8 
some projections utilizing the model that Dr. Griffin has and 9 
projecting outflow of effort into the future. 10 
 11 
CHAIRMAN RIECHERS:  In light of your comments that started us 12 

down this discussion road, Mr. Adams, and then Dr. Crabtree 13 
followed up, I will assume that Dr. Crabtree is going to help us 14 
have Mike get those to the council before the next meeting. 15 
 16 
DR. CRABTREE:  The projections I recall that we really put a lot 17 

of time in were incorporated in Amendment 22 and those 18 
projections, you recall, showed effort going down by something 19 
on the order of 50 percent. 20 
 21 
When we have compared the actual effort numbers with the 22 
projections in that document, effort has actually fallen off 23 
more than the projections have been, but I don’t know that there 24 
will be any new projections and I don’t know that we’ve done any 25 
more since then. 26 
 27 
DR. NANCE:  I don’t think we have.  I know that Mike did those 28 

with Wade probably a year ago or something like that and I have 29 
not seen anything that they’ve done in the recent past. 30 
 31 
DR. CRABTREE:  We will check on that. 32 

 33 
CHAIRMAN RIECHERS:  If you’ll check, please, and we’ll also go 34 

back and look at Amendment 22. 35 
 36 
MS. MORRIS:  Dr. Nance, we had a conversation at the last 37 

meeting about whether it would be feasible for you to show us 38 
effort in the ten to thirty-fathom depth contours and that would 39 
be very useful data to see when we’re having our discussions in 40 
January as well. 41 
 42 
DR. NANCE:  I can bring the effort for each of the different 43 

cells that we use and be able to present you those.  It will be 44 
through 2005, because I won’t have all the data through 2006. 45 
 46 
MR. DAUGHDRILL:  Roy, this is for you.  This is brand new for 47 

me, of course, and how much wiggle room is in there?  Can we 48 
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come to you at this point and ask you to change some of these 1 
figures?  Is there still time to do that or is this set in stone 2 
and finished? 3 
 4 
DR. CRABTREE:  We’re talking about the measures to be considered 5 

in the interim rule? 6 
 7 
MR. DAUGHDRILL:  Correct. 8 

 9 
DR. CRABTREE:  We haven’t even published a proposed rule yet and 10 

there will be a thirty-day comment period on those measures and 11 
so nothing has been done or set in stone at all yet. 12 
 13 
CHAIRMAN RIECHERS:  Any further discussion?  Hearing none at 14 

this time, Mr. Minton. 15 
 16 
MR. MINTON:  The next section was SSC Recommendations on the 17 

Reliability of the MRFSS data.  Mr. Atran presented the SSC 18 
actions.  He noted the SSC received presentations of the MRFSS 19 
program and potential future actions that could improve the 20 
quality of the MRFSS data.   21 
 22 
He noted that the SSC discussions were primarily based on the 23 
recent NRC report.  The SSC passed the following motion with 24 
regard to advice on the use of current MRFSS data: The SSC 25 
recognizes that the recent NRC report highlights issues of 26 
precision and accuracy that have been previously recognized by 27 
the Council and its SSC.  The SSC welcomes NMFS analyses to 28 
estimate where potential biases exist in the data and potential 29 
correction factors.  At this time, given that no other catch 30 
statistics exist beyond those generated with the MRFSS for 31 
certain sectors of the various recreational fisheries in the 32 
Gulf, the SSC accepts the historic MRFSS data as the best data 33 
available.  We stress, however, that a systematic approach to 34 
examine potential biases should be implemented and data trends 35 
corrected ad hoc as required. 36 
 37 
The committee discussed this recommendation and another motion 38 
that the SSC considered but rejected.  Following discussion, the 39 
committee recommends, and I so move, that the council appoint a 40 
select committee of SSC members to monitor the activities and 41 
progress of the design and analysis group and report 42 
periodically to the council.  43 
 44 
CHAIRMAN RIECHERS:  We have a committee motion.  Is there any 45 
discussion regarding the committee motion?  Hearing no 46 
discussion regarding the committee motion, all those in favor of 47 
the committee motion say aye; all those opposed like sign.  The 48 
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motion passes. 1 

 2 
MR. MINTON:  Mr. Chairman, that concludes the report. 3 

 4 
EXECUTIVE DIRECTOR SWINGLE:  I did talk to Dr. Whorton about who 5 

he was visualizing when that select committee was suggested and 6 
he just indicated some of the members that he felt had better 7 
training in statistics and would be able to handle that and so 8 
at some point if you all want those, I can give you his 9 
recommendations. 10 
 11 
CHAIRMAN RIECHERS:  I’m going to recommend that we let our SSC 12 

Selection Committee look at this and then appoint those members 13 
at the next meeting.  That’s how I think we should proceed with 14 
that and we can certainly take his suggestions to that next 15 
meeting, unless someone wants to take that on today. 16 
 17 
MR. WILLIAMS:  I don’t want to take it on, but I would want to 18 

be sure that those people wanted to serve and so on and -- 19 
 20 
CHAIRMAN RIECHERS:  That’s why if we wait until the next 21 

meeting, we can actually contact them and have that all prepared 22 
before the next meeting is what I’m thinking, instead of trying 23 
to do it today and then having to come back and repair the 24 
committee that we structured the next meeting. 25 
 26 
With that, hearing no further business to come before the Reef 27 
Fish/Shrimp Management Committee, we will move on to the next 28 
committee item and it would be Mr. Minton again with the 29 
Mackerel Management Committee and for those of you trying to 30 
find it, it’s Tab C. 31 
 32 

MACKEREL MANAGEMENT COMMITTEE REPORT 33 

 34 
MR. MINTON:  Again, the agenda was adopted as written.  The 35 

minutes of the August 16, 2006 and the minutes of the September 36 
18, 2006 were approved as written. 37 
 38 
In Review of the Recommendations of the Joint SAFMC/GMFMC 39 
Mackerel Management Committees, Dr. Leard reviewed the committee 40 
recommendations from the joint meetings held on September 18, 41 
2006.   42 
 43 
He explained that the committees initiated a discussion of the 44 
decision document from the 2004 joint meeting.  However, they 45 
ultimately focused on developing a joint amendment that would 46 
split the current CMP FMP into separate FMPs with a boundary at 47 
the Dade/Monroe County line.   48 



  40 

 1 
The first action focused on king mackerel with alternatives for 2 
including all fish north of this line as Atlantic migratory 3 
group and all south of the line as Gulf migratory group.  4 
Another alternative would set all fish from Volusia through Dade 5 
Counties as 50 percent Gulf and 50 percent Atlantic and all fish 6 
in Monroe County as Gulf group.   7 
 8 
Dr. Leard also noted that the committees recommended that the 9 
other stocks in the CMP FMP be separated at this boundary for 10 
management purposes.  He also reviewed alternative for how 11 
permits would be issued under a separate FMP scenario.   12 
 13 
Dr. Leard explained that in order to determine the impacts on 14 
status criteria and ABC projections for each migratory group, 15 
the councils had sent a letter, which was under Tab C, Number 5, 16 
to Dr. Nancy Thompson asking for additional analyses of catch 17 
and ABC projections based on the fixed boundary alternatives.   18 
 19 
Dr. Jim Berkson reported that updated analyses of catch and ABC 20 
based on the existing mixing zone had been recently completed 21 
but had not been formally transmitted to the councils.  He 22 
further stated that the analyses requested for the fixed 23 
boundary could not be completed without conducting a full SEDAR 24 
stock assessment.  25 
 26 
Based on the lack of information, the committee took no action 27 
but noted that staff and the council would review the SEFSC 28 
response and consider further action at its January 2007 29 
meeting.  I’ll pause there and see if anybody has any comments. 30 
 31 
CHAIRMAN RIECHERS:  Are there any comments regarding that 32 

portion of the committee report?  Hearing none, Mr. Minton. 33 
 34 
MR. MINTON:  On the Revised Framework for the Coastal Migratory 35 

Pelagics FMP, Dr. Leard noted that the framework had been 36 
revised to include only those actions applicable to the Gulf and 37 
to incorporate the SEDAR process, Tab C, Number 6.   38 
 39 
However, in light of the potential delay in the development of a 40 
joint amendment to separate the joint CMP FMP into separate FMPs 41 
for each council, it was likely premature to consider the 42 
aspects of the framework at this time.  Therefore, the committee 43 
took no action on the framework.  Mr. Chairman, this concludes 44 
my report. 45 
 46 
CHAIRMAN RIECHERS:  Thank you, Mr. Minton.  Is there any further 47 

discussion regarding the Mackerel Management Committee or the 48 
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items that we dealt with in committee?  Hearing none, we will 1 
look forward to reviewing that letter from Dr. Thompson and 2 
trying to bring that back on our agenda in January.   3 
 4 
With that, we’ll move on to the next committee item.  We’re 5 
going to shuffle just a little bit, based on the committee 6 
reports that we have done at this time.  Let’s first do the 7 
report of the Joint Reef Fish/Mackerel/Red Drum Committee. 8 
 9 

JOINT REEF FISH/MACKEREL/RED DRUM MANAGEMENT COMMITTEE REPORT 10 
 11 

MS. FOOTE:  This committee met yesterday.  Mr. Swingle discussed 12 

resuming work on preparation of the generic aquaculture 13 
amendment by contractors hired utilizing funds provided by the 14 
NOAA Aquaculture office.   15 
 16 
The contractors will complete the analyses necessary to analyze 17 
the following four sections:  management alternatives, 18 
environmental consequences, regulatory impact review, and 19 
initial regulatory flexibility analysis.   20 
 21 
The document will be completed as an options paper for review by 22 
the council at the January meeting.  Mr. Swingle summarized some 23 
of the changes to the management alternatives section and 24 
suggested that completion of the entire document would require 25 
the help of the IPT to include language related to the Magnuson 26 
and other statutes.   27 
 28 
Mr. Swingle and NMFS did speak after the committee meeting and 29 
NMFS reported the IPT could meet after the January council 30 
meeting.  Mr. Chairman, that concludes the report. 31 
 32 
CHAIRMAN RIECHERS:  Is there any other discussion regarding the 33 

report at this time? 34 
 35 
MR. HENDRIX:  It was my understanding that we left the meeting 36 

with the goal of having an options paper ready for review by the 37 
council and the January meeting.  Is that not correct? 38 
 39 
EXECUTIVE DIRECTOR SWINGLE:  That is correct, but we felt like 40 

that it probably would not be very fruitful to convene the IPT 41 
until the contractors finished drafting that options paper. 42 
 43 
CHAIRMAN RIECHERS:  I’m under the understanding that Mr. Hendrix 44 

was also under, in that as soon as they finished the options 45 
paper you were going to convene them prior to the next meeting 46 
so that we had a fairly fleshed out options paper at our January 47 
meeting.  Was that the way everyone else took the committee 48 
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action?  I’m seeing nods of heads and so we’re going to try to 1 
make that happen if we can, Mr. Swingle.  Any other discussions 2 
regarding this committee?  Hearing none, thank you, Ms. Foote.  3 
We’ll move on to the Law Enforcement Committee and Ms. Walker. 4 
 5 

LAW ENFORCEMENT COMMITTEE REPORT 6 
 7 

MS. WALKER:  Thank you, Mr. Chairman.  I presented the 2007/2008 8 

Operations Plan for approval to the committee and noted that it 9 
was a two-year plan in the 2005 through 2010 strategic plan.  10 
Following discussion, the committee recommends, and I so move, 11 
that the council approve the 2007-2008 Operations Plan. 12 

 13 
CHAIRMAN RIECHERS:  We have a committee motion.  Do we have any 14 
discussion regarding the committee motion?  Hearing no 15 
discussion regarding the committee motion, all those in favor 16 
say aye; all those opposed like sign.  The motion passes. 17 
 18 
MS. WALKER:  Major Robinson described the history of the 19 

development of the joint enforcement agreements.  He noted that 20 
the success of the JEAs was dependent on stable funding and 21 
early efforts did not provide timely reimbursement to states for 22 
federal enforcement activities.   23 
 24 
He stated that the first significant funding was provided to 25 
South Carolina in 1996 and this was a pilot program that became 26 
the forerunner for the current JEAs.  He reported that funding 27 
was expanded to all coastal states in 1999.   28 
 29 
He lauded the success of the JEA program in increasing state 30 
enforcement of federal fishing regulations through providing 31 
equipment, training, and rebuilding assistance from the most 32 
recent hurricane devastation.  Major Robinson described several 33 
major cases in Texas that were investigated and ultimately 34 
adjudicated as part of the JEA program and noted the LEAP’s 35 
support for its continuation and expansion.  36 
 37 
Additionally, Mr. Chairman, I had asked about what had happened 38 
to one of the commercial permits where they were trying to seize 39 
the boat and actually put the owner of the vessel in jail and 40 
Ms. Raine reported back to me that this was done through a 41 
federal case rather than NOAA General Counsel and that they were 42 
now trying to go after the permit. 43 
 44 
CHAIRMAN RIECHERS:  Thank you for checking on that with Ms. 45 

Raine and kind of briefing us up on that, because that was one 46 
of the questions that was left.  Is there any other discussion 47 
regarding the committee report?  Hearing none, what we’re going 48 
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to do at this moment -- We’re a little ahead of our schedule and 1 
our staff in getting committee reports and so let’s take another 2 
ten-minute break so that we get an option to get some additional 3 
committee reports in front of us here. 4 
 5 
(Whereupon, a brief recess was taken.) 6 
 7 
CHAIRMAN RIECHERS:  If we could, could we come back to order, 8 

please.  At this time, Mr. Scott Zimmerman has asked, if he 9 
could, to make a presentation.  Mr. Zimmerman, would you come to 10 
the mic there at the podium? 11 
 12 
MR. SCOTT ZIMMERMAN:  I don’t know if I’m the right guy to do 13 

this, but on behalf of the Florida Keys Commercial Fishermen’s 14 
Association, I would like to present this plaque here to Roy 15 
Williams.   16 
 17 
Roy for many years has helped bridge communication gaps between 18 
fishermen and governing bodies.  We would like to thank Roy for 19 
his long-term efforts and dedication to sustainable fisheries in 20 
the Florida Keys. 21 
 22 
CHAIRMAN RIECHERS:  Thank you, Scott.  Congratulations, Roy.  23 

It’s a well deserved recognition. 24 
 25 
MR. SIMPSON:  Those of you in the council or the audience, there 26 

are two publications that the commission has just finished 27 
before I came over to the meeting.  One of them is called the 28 
Striped Bass Fishery Management Plan.  If you would like to sign 29 
up or take those two hard copies, feel free to do so. 30 
 31 
We can give it to you or mail you a hard copy or a CD if you 32 
would rather have that.  There’s Licensing Fees over there.  33 
There’s probably half a dozen left for all five of the Gulf 34 
states.  If you would please take those.  I don’t want to carry 35 
them back home and so if you would like, just sign up over there 36 
and take what’s there and let me know and I’ll be glad to get 37 
you any of those publications.  Thank you. 38 
 39 
CHAIRMAN RIECHERS:  Thank you, Larry.  Please help yourself to 40 

those.  With that, we’re going to turn now to the Administrative 41 
Policy Committee. 42 
 43 

ADMINISTRATIVE POLICY COMMITTEE REPORT 44 
 45 

MS. MORRIS:  Thank you, Mr. Chairman.  This is Tab P.  The 46 

committee reviewed the recommendations of the standing SSC on 47 
SEDAR and the SSC operations in Tab F, Number 3.  The SSC 48 
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recommended unanimously the following motion, which no one on 1 
the committee supported, due to concerns that it would not be 2 
feasible. 3 
 4 
Here’s the motion that they passed that we did not, that we’re 5 
not bringing forward to you all.  The SSC moves that the Gulf of 6 
Mexico Fishery Management Council, through the SEDAR Steering 7 
Committee, request additional funding to support the hiring of a 8 
dedicated SEDAR stock assessment analyst for each of the states 9 
participating in SEDAR.  We suggest that funding be appropriated 10 
incrementally until each participating state has the ability to 11 
hire a dedicated SEDAR analyst. 12 
 13 
The SSC approved the following motion unanimously:  The SSC 14 
recommends that the Steering Committee revise the requirement 15 
that the review panel be composed only of CIE members and to 16 
allow the council to appoint two additional non-CIE experts.  No 17 
one on the committee supported this motion as drafted by the 18 
SSC, but we revised the motion and it is a committee motion that 19 
we’re presenting to you today. 20 
 21 
The committee revised the motion to read as follows, and I so 22 
move its adoption, to ask the Steering Committee to revise the 23 
requirement that the review panel be only comprised of CIE 24 
members and to allow the council to appoint an additional SAP 25 
member. 26 
 27 
CHAIRMAN RIECHERS:  We have a committee motion.  Is there any 28 
discussion regarding the committee motion?  Hearing no 29 
discussion regarding the committee motion, all those in favor 30 
say aye; all those opposed like sign.  The motion passes. 31 
 32 
MS. MORRIS:  The SSC approved unanimously the following motion:  33 

The SSC moves that the review panel report be reviewed by SAP 34 
members before reporting to the SSC.  No one on the committee 35 
supported the motion, due to concerns about time delays and 36 
complications related to an additional committee review. 37 
 38 
The SSC agreed by consensus to have a presentation on 39 
assumptions and methodology used for analyzing size and bag 40 
limits at a future SSC meeting.  That concludes my report, Mr. 41 
Chairman. 42 
 43 
CHAIRMAN RIECHERS:  Is there any other business to come under 44 

that committee report?  Hearing no other business there, we will 45 
move then to the Budget and Personnel Committee and Mr. Shipp.  46 
It should be Tab L. 47 
 48 
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BUDGET/PERSONNEL COMMITTEE REPORT 1 
 2 

DR. SHIPP:  The minutes of the meeting held on January 10, 2006 3 

in Corpus Christi, Texas were approved.  Mr. Swingle reviewed 4 
the activities portion of Tab L, Number 2, the proposed 2007 5 
operating budget.   6 
 7 
The proposed budget includes costs for: five council meetings; 8 
Joint Reef Fish 27/Shrimp Amendment 14; Reef Fish Amendment 28, 9 
the grouper allocation; Reef Fish Amendment 29, the grouper IFQ; 10 
Regulatory Amendment for Amberjack, Gag, Triggerfish, and 11 
Vermilion; Regulatory Amendment for Red Grouper; Mackerel 12 
Amendment 19; Shrimp Texas Closure and Amendment 15; Generic 13 
Aquaculture Amendment; Generic Operators Amendment; and outreach 14 
workshops. 15 
 16 
Ms. Readinger reviewed the administrative portion of the 17 
proposed budget as indicated in Tab L, Number 2.  She advised 18 
the committee that the estimated travel costs for the meetings 19 
will be $691,000, including council member compensation.   20 
 21 
She continued to review the operational portion of the budget 22 
and related that most of the line items represent a nominal 23 
increase over the 2006 operating budget.  The operational 24 
portion of the budget, including state liaison funding, is 25 
estimated to be $1,911,000 resulting in a total proposed 2007 26 
operating budget of $2,602,000.  Mr. Swingle advised the 27 
committee that the council is operating under a multi-year award 28 
for the period of 2005 through 2005. 29 
 30 
Ms. Foote questioned whether the council would consider 31 
increasing the state liaison funding for 2007 since the actual 32 
costs for state participation exceeds the actual amount 33 
allocated for liaison expenditures.   34 
 35 
Mr. Swingle related the issue regarding the amount for funding 36 
state liaison activities is an individual council decision.  One 37 
member questioned whether the states prepare budgets that 38 
represent the cost of the activities the states perform for the 39 
Gulf Council. 40 
 41 
There were various discussions regarding whether the 2007 budget 42 
could support an increase and what type of information the 43 
council may want to review to consider such an increase.  Mr. 44 
Hendrix commended the council for operating within its budget as 45 
other councils have funding issues.   46 
 47 
Several state directors expressed that they and their staff 48 
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devote a great deal of time and resources related to council 1 
activities.  Mr. Swingle pointed out that in the past few years 2 
the councils’ budgets have been subsidized by Dr. Hogarth, since 3 
the council’s base allocation is substantially less than the 4 
amount necessary to operate and fulfill the mandates of the 5 
Magnuson-Stevens Act. 6 
 7 
Ms. Walker moved to recommend to the council to approve the 8 
proposed budget as presented in Tab L, Number 2.  Ms. Foote 9 
offered an amendment to the motion to increase the allotment 10 
given to the states for liaison activities by $10,000 for each 11 
state.   12 
 13 
Ms. Foote expressed concern that if the liaison funding increase 14 
was not approved at this meeting that it may be too late once 15 
the council enters the new budget year.  Mr. Geiger advised that 16 
the South Atlantic Council allocates $35,000 annually to each of 17 
its states for liaison purposes. 18 
 19 
Mr. Swingle pointed out the government is currently operating 20 
under a continuing resolution which may last into the first few 21 
months of 2007.  He noted the Senate mark for the line item for 22 
eight councils is set at $30 million.   23 
 24 
However, the House mark is at $16.7 million and the President is 25 
recommending $18 million.  Under the continuing resolution the 26 
Gulf Council will have to operate at the House mark until 27 
Congress adopts a budget.  The council does have some 2006 28 
carryover funding that can be used to operate during those 29 
months until 2007 funding is approved. 30 
 31 
Ms. Readinger related that the states submit semi-annual reports 32 
that break down liaison expenditures by various cost categories 33 
and the majority exceeds the annual amount allocated to them by 34 
the council.   35 
 36 
Ms. Readinger suggested the council defer approving can increase 37 
in liaison funding until a final appropriation number has been 38 
approved by the President.  She advised that an amendment to the 39 
state liaison contracts could be developed if the council 40 
decides to approve an increase.   41 
 42 
She added that the operational budget being proposed simply 43 
represents the amount staff calculated as being necessary to 44 
conduct meetings for 2007.  If the actual allocation should be 45 
much lower and if Dr. Hogarth does not supplement council 46 
funding, the council will have to make adjustments accordingly 47 
at the January meeting. 48 



  47 

 1 
Dr. Shipp suggested that in light of the uncertainty of the 2 
funding level for 2007 that the committee should postpone taking 3 
action on a possible liaison funding increase.  Dr. Crabtree 4 
advised the committee that the current budget outlook is not 5 
good.   6 
 7 
Under the continuing resolution, there is a significant cut for 8 
the Fisheries Service.  A hiring freeze has been implemented and 9 
travel restrictions are now in place.  He related that he was 10 
unsure how much flexibility Dr. Hogarth will have to supplement 11 
council funding.   12 
 13 
Ms. Readinger reiterated it would not be a problem to issue an 14 
amendment to the state liaison contracts to include additional 15 
funding if approved by the council at the next meeting.  Ms. 16 
Walker withdrew her motion. 17 
 18 
Ms. Foote requested that the chair consult with the states to 19 
determine their needs as they relate to liaison funding.  Mr. 20 
Perret pointed out it has been a long time since the council has 21 
given the states an increase.   22 
 23 
Mr. Minton stated that the liaison reports do not completely 24 
reflect the actual value the states devote to the council 25 
related activities.  There is a great deal of work outside of 26 
the report.   27 
 28 
It was agreed by consensus that the Budget/Personnel Committee 29 
meet in January to review the 2007 operating budget and address 30 
the issue of increasing state liaison funding.  Staff is to 31 
compile a report showing the various state expenditures as 32 
reported in the semi-annual liaison reports.  The committee went 33 

into closed session to discuss personnel issues.  Mr. Chairman, 34 
that concludes my report. 35 
 36 
CHAIRMAN RIECHERS:  We have a committee motion.  Is there any 37 
discussion regarding the committee motion?  Hearing no 38 
discussion regarding the committee motion, all those in favor 39 
say aye; all those opposed same sign.  The motion passes.  Are 40 

there any other issues to come before Budget and Personnel?  41 
Hearing none, we will move on.  I think we all should have Red 42 
Drum Management Committee, Tab G. 43 
 44 

RED DRUM MANAGEMENT COMMITTEE REPORT 45 
 46 

MS. FOOTE:  The Red Drum Management Committee met yesterday for 47 

the first time in five years.  The agenda was adopted and the 48 
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minutes accepted from that May 2001 meeting. 1 
 2 
Wayne Swingle relayed the SEDAR Steering Committee 3 
recommendations that the council’s SSC review red drum data and 4 
recommend whether a benchmark assessment is appropriate.  The 5 
Steering Committee also tentatively scheduled an assessment of 6 
South Atlantic and Gulf of Mexico red drum for SEDAR 18 in the 7 
spring of 2009. 8 
 9 
Stu Kennedy reviewed the most recent Gulf–wide stock assessment 10 
and state assessments of red drum escapement rates.  The last 11 
Gulf-wide assessment was conducted using data up to 1996 and 12 
indicated that red drum were still overfished and undergoing 13 
overfishing.   14 
 15 
State escapement rates ranged from 32 percent in Florida to 68 16 
percent in Mississippi and all were in compliance with the 17 
minimum 30 percent escapement established by the Red Drum FMP.   18 
 19 
Larry Simpson, representing the Gulf States Marine Fisheries 20 
Commission, stated that escapement rates are being met or 21 
exceeded by states so the red drum stock is not undergoing 22 
overfishing.   23 
 24 
He then recommended that a tag and recapture program be 25 
implemented that replicates the one conducted in the late 1980s.  26 
Replicating the previous study of the offshore stock is the only 27 
way to determine if the offshore adult stock has been 28 
successfully rebuilt, he stated. 29 
 30 
Some committee members felt that there were other questions 31 
about the red drum stock status that were equally as important.  32 
Additionally, there were members that believed that there were 33 
simpler or less expensive ways to obtain the data necessary to 34 
determine whether the red drum stock has been rebuilt.  35 
 36 
Based on these discussions and by a three to two vote, the 37 
committee recommends, and I so move, that the council seek 38 
funding to replicate the tag recapture study done in the late 39 
1980s or any other means or studies to determine the status of 40 
the offshore red drum stock.  41 
 42 
CHAIRMAN RIECHERS:  We have a committee motion.  Is there any 43 

discussion regarding the committee motion?   44 
 45 
MS. MORRIS:  Can you explain why the vote was so close and 46 

split, what the concerns were of those who didn’t vote for it? 47 
 48 
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CHAIRMAN RIECHERS:  Ms. Foote, would you take an attempt and 1 

those with concerns, they may want to speak up as well. 2 
 3 
MS. FOOTE:  I think they would be better off speaking for 4 

themselves. 5 
 6 
CHAIRMAN RIECHERS:  Mr. Adams, I think you had some concerns 7 

over this.  Would you like to attempt to -- 8 
 9 
MR. ADAMS:  Were you present at the committee meeting, Julie? 10 

 11 
MS. MORRIS:  No. 12 

 13 
MR. ADAMS:  I think the discussion mainly ranged on the type of 14 

study that they were talking about and Phil Horn was good enough 15 
to tell us what procedures were used in the 1980s to be able to 16 
perform the study on the population census at that time and the 17 
fact that we pretty much were not going to be able to duplicate 18 
that study exactly, because of the cost that it involves and the 19 
fact that the equipment and type operation that was used to 20 
generate the study in the 1980s was not available or feasible at 21 
the time and so that’s what the main discussion surrounded. 22 
 23 
The original motion was amended to what it reads now to seek 24 
funding for any means of study that could determine the 25 
population and so I guess, as a tangent to your question, I 26 
would say that this motion, in my opinion, does not establish 27 
that a study will be done.  It is a motion to seek funding and 28 
examine the feasibility of doing such a study. 29 
 30 
CHAIRMAN RIECHERS:  Any other discussion? 31 

 32 
MR. WILLIAMS:  Are you saying, Degraaf, that this does not 33 

accurately represent what you thought they were trying to do?  I 34 
think we need to fix it if not. 35 
 36 
MR. ADAMS:  I’m saying what the motion says to me, that it is 37 

not a motion that authorizes a study.  It is a motion to seek 38 
funding and report back to us availability of funding and 39 
information on what type of study such funding would provide. 40 
 41 
MR. PERRET:  With all due respect to Mr. Horn, if the right 42 

amount of money is found, I’m sure we can replicate the study.  43 
Now, there’s been no purse seining activity and we may or may 44 
not find the experienced captains and that sort of thing, but I 45 
guarantee you that if we find the right amount of money that we 46 
can replicate any study and I fully support the motion. 47 
 48 
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CHAIRMAN RIECHERS:  I think, to Mr. Adams’s point, the motion 1 

does leave you other options for other study options as well, in 2 
my opinion. 3 
 4 
MS. MORRIS:  Would this be appropriate for MARFIN? 5 

 6 
CHAIRMAN RIECHERS:  Some of those who most recently sat on 7 

MARFIN could make the judgment.  I guess it could be appropriate 8 
and they could certainly submit a proposal to MARFIN for those 9 
kinds of activities. 10 
 11 
EXECUTIVE DIRECTOR SWINGLE:  I represented the council on that 12 

MARFIN committee and basically what it would have to be is a 13 
future project.  They probably -- We had more projects than we 14 
had money this year and that’s the case every year and so 15 
whatever goes forward would have to be probably built into the 16 
Federal Register notice that we were seeking that type of study 17 
of the red drum fishery. 18 
 19 
MR. MINTON:  In addition to what Wayne said, I think that, based 20 

on this year’s proposal and based on the probable cost of the 21 
project, I don’t think MARFIN would probably have enough money 22 
to really be able to do much, unless some of the alternative 23 
things were addressed, like the hooking and tag and release and 24 
so forth.  It would have to be narrowed in scope for MARFIN to 25 
fund it. 26 
 27 
DR. MCILWAIN:  I think another element of our discussion dealt 28 

with looking at alternative methods of assessing that population 29 
in the Gulf.   30 
 31 
The last time we looked at it, there was a stock assessment 32 
panel that was convened by the council and a number of the state 33 
people there were discussing with the federal stock analysts 34 
ways that we might incorporate or expand the state stock 35 
assessments to get a better handle on this thing and so I think 36 
if we not only try to replicate the study, but also look 37 
alternative methods of assessing that population. 38 
 39 
CHAIRMAN RIECHERS:  Any further discussion?  Hearing no further 40 
discussion, all those in favor of the committee motion say aye; 41 
all those opposed same sign.  The motion passes. 42 
 43 
MS. FOOTE:  That concludes my report.  I would like to bring up 44 

the SEDAR Steering Committee’s recommendation that the SSC 45 
review the data and recommend whether a benchmark assessment is 46 
appropriate.  I think that’s a good idea.   47 
 48 
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I think we need to get the topic back in the SSC’s discussion 1 
forum and I would like to make that motion, that we ask the SSC 2 
to review the data and the status now and to let us know if they 3 
think a benchmark assessment is appropriate or any other advice 4 
they have on red drum. 5 
 6 
CHAIRMAN RIECHERS:  There’s been a motion and a second by Mr. 7 

Gill. 8 
 9 
MR. ADAMS:  We sort of touched on that in the committee meeting, 10 

Karen, when we talked about that April 2000 report that the SSC 11 
gave us and a host of questions that they had at that time and 12 
so I’m wondering why this motion wasn’t brought up in the 13 
committee itself. 14 
 15 
MS. FOOTE:  In reviewing the actions we took, I wasn’t satisfied 16 

with getting it back on the SSC’s plate at the committee level. 17 
 18 
MR. ADAMS:  Is this motion asking them to go back to that 2000 19 

report, that April 2000 report that they did, and answer the 20 
questions they had in that report or is this a new charge for a 21 
new project? 22 
 23 
MS. FOOTE:  I would think that the questions in the 2000 report, 24 

if they can be answered, would be answered, but I think they 25 
also need to look at any new data that the states have, because 26 
that’s five or six years of data later. 27 
 28 
CHAIRMAN RIECHERS:  I’ll help to clarify.  As I understand your 29 

motion, Karen, it’s basically to take the information that staff 30 
gathered and pass it to the SSC along with that last report and 31 
say what do you all think we could do and quite frankly, they 32 
might also help in determining how to deal with the previous 33 
motion, would be my guess, in that respect.  Any other questions 34 
or discussions?   35 
 36 
Hearing none, we have a motion on the board.  With that, all 37 
those in favor of the motion say aye; all those opposed same 38 
sign.  The motion passes.  Any other business to come at this 39 

point of our agenda, before the Red Drum Committee section?  40 
Hearing none, we will move to the Shrimp Management Committee 41 
and Mr. Perret. 42 
 43 

SHRIMP MANAGEMENT COMMITTEE REPORT 44 
 45 

MR. PERRET:  Thank you, Mr. Chairman.  The committee met with a 46 

full complement of members and the agenda was adopted as written 47 
and the minutes of the January 9, 2006 meeting in Corpus 48 
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Christi, Texas was approved as written. 1 
 2 
We had a report by Dr. Nance, the Chairman of the Ad Hoc Shrimp 3 
Effort Working Group and again, I want to thank -- I see in the 4 
audience Dr. Gallaway, Dr. Hart, and Dr. Nance.  I think that’s 5 
the only three members that are present.  I would thank them, as 6 
well as the other members, for the excellent job they did. 7 
  8 
Dr. Jim Nance presented a summary of the Ad Hoc Shrimp Effort 9 
Workgroup, the SEWG, report.  First, a review of the council’s 10 
charge to the SEWG was provided.  Then Dr. Nance’s presentation 11 
focused on the methodology and results.  Methodological issues 12 
covered in his presentation included the time interval selected 13 
for the study, effort estimation and depth allocation 14 
techniques, and production models used.   15 
 16 
The discussion on estimation results provided maximum 17 
sustainable yield and maximum economic yield estimates and 18 
presented sensitivity analysis implications.  19 
 20 
The study was limited to the 1990 to 2005 time interval.  The 21 
workgroup selected this sixteen-year period to better capture 22 
the current conditions in the fishery and maintain enough data 23 
points to estimate the models.  24 
 25 
The pooled method and the GLM approach were used to estimate 26 
effort.  Total inshore and offshore, total offshore, and EEZ 27 
were the areas considered in the study.  Production models used 28 
in the study include the Graham Schaefer model and modified 29 
versions of the Graham Schafer and Fox model. 30 
  31 
Total shrimp effort estimates derived using alternative modeling 32 
approaches are relatively close to one another.  However, the 33 
partitioning into sub-zones, for example the EEZ, introduces 34 
divergences between the effort estimates.  35 
 36 
Estimated total shrimp effort at MSY approximated 245,000 days 37 
fished.  For the EEZ, effort estimates at MSY range from 98,000 38 
days fished to almost 200,000 days fished, depending on the 39 
modeling approach selected.  A comparison between estimated 40 
effort at MSY and effort levels observed in the EEZ indicates 41 
that in 2005 observed effort was well below predicted effort at 42 
MSY.  43 
 44 
For 2005, estimated total effort at MEY ranged from 76,000 to 45 
79,000 days.  For the EEZ, effort estimates at MEY range from 46 
20,000 to almost 28,000 days, depending on the modeling approach 47 
selected.  48 
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 1 
Estimates indicate that in 2005 the observed shrimp effort was 2 
above the estimated effort at MEY.  The sensitivity analysis 3 
performed indicated that for every twenty-five-cent decrease or 4 
increase in fuel price or shrimp price, MEY in the EEZ either 5 
decreases or increases by two to 2.6 million pounds.  The 6 
corresponding decrease or increase in effort varied between 7 
3,100 and 4,800 days fished. 8 
 9 
The Shrimp Effort Workgroup expressed reservations concerning 10 
MEY management in the EEZ.  The fact that the council’s 11 
regulatory authority is limited to federal waters and the 12 
volatility of the price/cost structure were among the issues 13 
discussed.  Any questions or discussion on that part of the 14 
report?  We had no action items. 15 
 16 
We then discussed scheduling the Ad Hoc Shrimp Effort Management 17 
AP.  This was the group I think we selected and appointed two 18 
meetings back.  The committee discussed convening the advisory 19 
panel, with most members agreeing that this should be done as 20 
soon as possible following the completion of the Shrimp Effort 21 
Work Group Report.   22 
 23 
Along with this report, other materials regarding effort 24 
management in various fisheries should be provided to the AP 25 
prior to its meeting.  Although no motions were passed, the 26 
committee felt that the charge of the AP should be specified and 27 
provided to the AP prior to its meeting. 28 
 29 
I have the attachments.  I don’t know if the group has the 30 
attachments.  The motion that we made in June of 2006 is to 31 
establish an ad hoc shrimp effort management advisory panel, 32 
solicit applications until July 31st, and then appoint the AP at 33 
the August council meeting.  The motion passed. 34 
 35 
I have gone through the pages of the minutes that were provided 36 
and I either missed it or it’s not in there.  I don’t see a 37 
charge that we gave that panel.  Dr. Crabtree, this was your 38 
motion.  Do you have a specific charge in mind or has somebody 39 
found the charge in the minutes, because I have not. 40 
 41 
CHAIRMAN RIECHERS:  I think Julie was the one at the committee 42 

level making a suggestion yesterday to find this and so 43 
apparently there may not have been a charge established by us, 44 
other than the previous charge we had given to the other working 45 
group, which I guess would umbrella them somewhat.  Ms. Morris, 46 
do you have a suggestion on that? 47 
 48 



  54 

MS. MORRIS:  I think it’s really important that the charge 1 

include not just the sort of economic viability related to 2 
effort, but also the bycatch issues and the ecological issues.  3 
I’m hoping that we can compose a charge that has both of those 4 
objectives in it so that the group can advise us. 5 
 6 
This is what we’re struggling with.  We want to manage a shrimp 7 
fishery that is economically viable and also has a much reduced 8 
impact on other fisheries through its bycatch and so the effort 9 
group I think should focus on both of those goals. 10 
 11 
MR. PERRET:  I’m glad Ms. Morris brought up that what is the 12 

charge of this group, because indeed we need to give them a 13 
specific charge.  We manage for OY, which, Roy, OY in the shrimp 14 
fishery is equal to MSY and is that correct? 15 
 16 
The charge, I think, also needs to include, besides bycatch and 17 
those sort of things, what is the amount of effort necessary to 18 
produce OY.  Roy, do you have a specific charge you want to 19 
suggest or does any member have a specific charge? 20 
 21 
DR. CRABTREE:  When we originally talked about this, my thinking 22 

was we would get the Effort Working Group report and they’ve 23 
given us estimates of how much effort -- What the maximum 24 
sustainable yield effort is. 25 
 26 
I think we as a council are going to have to come back in and 27 
revisit the issue of what the optimum yield in the shrimp 28 
fishery is, taking into account a whole range of different 29 
issues. 30 
 31 
We don’t know at this point if we’re going to have the right 32 
number of vessels in this fleet.  We’ve got a moratorium in 33 
place and people are estimating that it gives you something on 34 
the order of 2,000 permits, but is that the appropriate number 35 
of vessels given the level of effort that we think we’re going 36 
to want to have in the shrimp fishery? 37 
 38 
If we decide we want some reduced level of effort in the shrimp 39 
fishery that’s somewhere in between the MSY effort and the MEY 40 
effort, say it’s somewhere in that, how do we get the number of 41 
vessels down to what ought to be appropriate and that was kind 42 
of what I was looking at this group to help advise us on in 43 
part, is how would we develop mechanisms to control effort. 44 
 45 
I expect that we are going to have latent permits in this 46 
fishery.  Vessels are going to get permits that haven’t fished 47 
and haven’t been fishing and what do we want to do about those?  48 
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Those were the kind of things I was looking at. 1 
 2 
MR. PERRET:  Roy, I agree with everything you said, except one, 3 

adjust, we may want to reduce.  From the report we got from the 4 
technical group just recently, we don’t have enough effort in 5 
the fishery and so I would suggest that the effort needs to be 6 
adjusted one way or the other. 7 
 8 
MR. WILLIAMS:  All this is being driven by the bycatch issue and 9 

we’ve got to figure out -- The assessment had indicated that we 10 
needed to reduce bycatch, and I don’t remember exactly what the 11 
range was, 50 to 80 percent of the 2001 to 2003 levels, 12 
somewhere in there. 13 
 14 
What I thought we were asking this committee to do was to say 15 
that given that we have to control effort in the shrimp fishery, 16 
how do you want us to do it.  My guess is a license limitation 17 
program is a start, but it won’t work in the end.  It’s going to 18 
fail.  They always do, because individual fishing power just 19 
increases on the vessels. 20 
 21 
It’s to try to work with the industry to ask them how do we go 22 
about controlling effort in this fishery in order to achieve our 23 
bycatch goals for red snapper. 24 
 25 
CHAIRMAN RIECHERS:  If I may, before I go to Mr. Adams, I think 26 

you’re on the right track, Mr. Williams.  When we put the group 27 
together, much like some of our previous working groups, it’s 28 
basically to have industry input and design in how we go from 29 
Point X to Point Y and understanding that obviously there’s 30 
going to be a lot of options, much like with the grouper options 31 
paper that we have to deal with, a lot of options we’re going to 32 
look at, but we really want them to have an expression of how 33 
they would like to move from where their industry is today to 34 
meet our bycatch requirements as well as the economic 35 
optimization of that industry and those are the two key elements 36 
I see. 37 
 38 
MR. ADAMS:  I concur with you and Mr. Williams. 39 

 40 
CHAIRMAN RIECHERS:  Do we have a motion? 41 

 42 
MS. MORRIS:  I am reluctant to develop a charge here thinking 43 

quickly on my feet.  Perhaps we could have staff develop a draft 44 
charge for consideration and adopt it in January.  We aren’t 45 
thinking of convening this group until after the January 46 
meeting, is that right? 47 
 48 
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CHAIRMAN RIECHERS:  It was my understanding we were trying to 1 

convene them before the next meeting.  Mr. Leard, you had a 2 
suggestion or some sort of comment? 3 
 4 
DR. RICHARD LEARD:  I didn’t have time.  I wanted to try to 5 

extract from the discussions in this excerpt from the minutes as 6 
to why we were wanting to establish this group and a charge for 7 
them, but I didn’t have a chance to do that last night. 8 
 9 
There’s several comments that were made in here, particularly 10 
about some of the options in both Amendment 14 and in Amendment 11 
15 with the fractional licensing and even a limited access 12 
program, which basically is also a limited catch program, and 13 
the other things, such as a bycatch quota. 14 
 15 
I think I even mentioned also the GAO report that said in 16 
looking at dedicated access privileges to give affected parties, 17 
the industry, and the constituents involved, to get them 18 
involved in the early stages of developing those things. 19 
 20 
Like I said, I wanted to try to take this and extract some of 21 
the things from that into something of a charge that you could 22 
review and make changes to, but I didn’t have a chance to do 23 
that at this particular time, but basically what you wanted them 24 
to do is distributed in these discussions, but I know everybody 25 
hasn’t had a chance to go through that and review it and 26 
synthesize it into a charge like you would want. 27 
 28 
MS. MORRIS:  Do you want me to try a motion? 29 

 30 
CHAIRMAN RIECHERS:  If you’re prepared to do so. 31 

 32 
MS. MORRIS:  The motion would be the charge of the AP would be 33 

to consider and develop a suite of measures to manage effort in 34 
the shrimp fishery to accomplish OY, economic viability, and 35 
reduced bycatch of red snapper and other fisheries. 36 
 37 
CHAIRMAN RIECHERS:  A couple of people, but we don’t have a 38 

second yet. 39 
 40 
MR. WILLIAMS:  I’ll second it. 41 

 42 
CHAIRMAN RIECHERS:  Mr. Williams seconded the motion. 43 

 44 
MR. WILLIAMS:  My suggestion would be rather than just to reduce 45 

bycatch of red snapper, to be a little more specific, to make 46 
recommendations on how to achieve the red snapper bycatch 47 
reduction goals. 48 
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 1 
MR. ADAMS:  Roy, have we established what the bycatch reduction 2 

goal is?  I was going to be a little more specific and ask them 3 
to look at the industry preferences for alternatives if effort 4 
exceeds 50 percent of the 2001 to 2004 range, which really gets 5 
specific.  I’m just taking yours another step further. 6 
 7 
MR. WILLIAMS:  That’s okay with me.  I was going to reference 8 

whatever the assessment said.  The assessment said some 9 
percentage reduction from 2001 to 2003. 10 
 11 
DR. CRABTREE:  Under the linked equal proportion scenario, I 12 

think it’s a 72 percent reduction and what we’ve got to resolve 13 
is what is OY of the shrimp fishery and how much effort do we 14 
want to have in the shrimp fishery and if that’s not the same as 15 
the 72 percent, then we’re going to have to make some 16 
fundamental alterations in the rebuilding approach in terms of 17 
de-linking the selectivity and setting some real effort goals. 18 
 19 
The problem we’re going to have if we stay in this linked 20 
selectivity is whatever goal we set up now for effort in the 21 
shrimp fishery, when we get the next assessment if we’re still 22 
overfishing, it’s going to say you have to reduce all sources of 23 
mortality equally, which means you’re going to have to go in and 24 
get even more bycatch reduction. 25 
 26 
We’ve got some work as a council that we’ve got to do in 27 
deciding how we’re going to manage shrimp and red snapper and do 28 
these, as well as what we charge this group with. 29 
 30 
CHAIRMAN RIECHERS:  I might offer a friendly amendment as well 31 

and say “economic optimization” instead of “viability.”  32 
Viability is kind of loose as to what that means. 33 
 34 
MR. PERRET:  My comment was on the economic thing.  We as a 35 

council cannot ensure economic profits in any fishery.  In fact, 36 
I don’t know many businesses or industries in the United States 37 
of America that anybody in government is going to ensure 38 
profitability. 39 
 40 
It’s a lofty goal, but economic optimization -- Well, I just 41 
don’t see how we can manage specifically for economic 42 
optimization.  We manage for OY, which is MSY as modified by all 43 
the relevant things, but, again, it’s a good goal to have, but 44 
I’m not sure we or any group can manage for that.  That’s simply 45 
my comment on that one. 46 
 47 
CHAIRMAN RIECHERS:  I will only respond in that obviously 48 
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they’re going to be taking the data from the previous working 1 
group that has given us their report yesterday and be looking at 2 
that from an industry perspective about where they would think 3 
the best opportunities for that industry to kind of regain a 4 
footing again and a foothold into profits.  Any other 5 
discussion? 6 
 7 
MS. MORRIS:  If we wanted to link it directly to the working 8 

group’s efforts, we could just say effort at MSY, which is what 9 
they recommended to us as the measure that was most reliable in 10 
terms of their projections and is that right? 11 
 12 
CHAIRMAN RIECHERS:  Let me try to help, because I was the one 13 

that went down that questioning road.  The reason they went to 14 
MSY was that is some of our past biological goals, but for a red 15 
snapper reduction, you’re going to have to be below MSY.  It 16 
would be moving you towards MEY more.  Any other questions or 17 
discussions? 18 
 19 
MR. WILLIAMS:  Is OY the wrong term then?  Under the present 20 

plan, OY equals MSY, right?  Should we have something there 21 
other than OY? 22 
 23 
CHAIRMAN RIECHERS:  Let me let Dr. Crabtree -- I think that has 24 

to deal with framework measures, basically. 25 
 26 
DR. CRABTREE:  I think what you’re going to need to do when we 27 

come in and implement things and I guess we’re talking Amendment 28 
15 now, we’re going to need to redefine OY and reevaluate OY.  29 
We may decide that we do want OY equal to MSY, but we may not. 30 
We may come to some other definition of OY. 31 
 32 
MR. WILLIAMS:  Right now, that’s saying to them that you’re 33 

going to accomplish MSY and you’re going to economically 34 
optimize and you’re going to achieve the bycatch reduction and 35 
those are all inconsistent.  What if we just dropped OY and said 36 
to accomplish economic optimization and achieve the red snapper 37 
bycatch reduction goals?  Would that do it? 38 
 39 
DR. CRABTREE:  We’re somewhat schizophrenic in what we’re doing, 40 

because the red snapper bycatch reduction goal under our linked 41 
scenario is below 50 percent and so we’re giving them confusing 42 
signals. 43 
 44 
We’ve got MSY and we’ve got red snapper reduction, which I think 45 
is 72, and then we’ve got 50 percent and yes, that’s probably 46 
going to confuse them in terms of what exactly are we charging 47 
them to and I’m not quite sure how we want to reconcile those 48 
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things. 1 
 2 
MR. WILLIAMS:  Is it just as simple as saying economic 3 

optimization and achieving the red snapper bycatch reduction 4 
goal and take out the OY? 5 
 6 
MR. PERRET:  Roy, you keep worrying about too much effort.  7 

We’ve got our panel who just gave us a report that says we don’t 8 
have enough effort to reach MSY and that the 2005 effort is 9 
below the 2001 to 2003 target and you keep talking about 10 
reducing effort. 11 
 12 
Effort is reduced more than we need to reduce it and so I’m 13 
against anything just optimization of economics.  Now, obviously 14 
some of us have got some problems with the language.  My 15 
suggestion is use Dr. Nance and Dr. Crabtree and whoever wants 16 
to get with them and over the lunch period try and come up with 17 
a specific charge. 18 
 19 
MR. ADAMS:  Just to put this in the most simplistic terms, which 20 

is the basis of how my brain works, right now anybody that wants 21 
to go shrimping can go shrimping.  There’s nothing precluding 22 
anyone to go out there and shrimp. 23 
 24 
The report from Dr. Nance, what it is is a reflection of how 25 
many people are out there shrimping versus how many shrimp are 26 
available to catch.  There’s nothing out there to prevent anyone 27 
from going out and catching as many shrimp as they possibly can 28 
and so we’ve always set OY and MSY at whatever the landings are, 29 
because they can’t catch them all anyway. 30 
 31 
This motion and what we’re trying to do really has nothing to do 32 
with MSY or OY or the population of shrimp in the Gulf, because 33 
they can’t catch all of them anyway.  They can shrimp as long 34 
and as hard as they can and they will never achieve MSY or OY. 35 
 36 
What we’re trying to do is charge the effort group, which is the 37 
name of the group, is to establish what they would like to do 38 
once they achieve an effort level that would exceed the snapper 39 
rebuilding bycatch parameters.   40 
 41 
In my mind, the discussion of OY, economic viability, MSY is 42 
really irrelevant.  It’s what we’re trying to charge the group 43 
with and that is what do they want to do when they achieve a 44 
certain effort level that exceeds rebuilding for snapper. 45 
 46 
CHAIRMAN RIECHERS:  I have two people on the list and then I 47 

actually think I’m going to take my vice chair’s recommendation 48 
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that we possibly recess this committee and try to see if we 1 
can’t develop a charge.  I would like to have this group a 2 
charge so that they actually have some charge to work under when 3 
they come together their first time.   4 
 5 
MR. PERRET:  Again, I think we need a small group to get 6 

together to work it out.  For example, we gave Dr. Nance’s group 7 
a charge of OY in the EEZ.  Are we talking about the entire 8 
shrimp fishery or are we talking about EEZ or are we talking 9 
about offshore only? 10 
 11 
I think these things need to be spelled out as a specific charge 12 
to this advisory panel and I think probably over lunch that a 13 
small group could work these things out. 14 
 15 
CHAIRMAN RIECHERS:  If I hear no other discussion and/or other 16 

business, I’m going to recess the Shrimp Committee and we will 17 
come back to that after lunch.  We expect that Dr. Nance and 18 
some others may be able to help us out. 19 
 20 
What we’re now going to move to -- We have just a few minutes 21 
before lunch.  I don’t think we can get through Habitat.  What 22 
we will do is let me announce our closed session results from 23 
yesterday. 24 
 25 
It’s regarding our SEDAR-12 selections.  We’ve appointed the 26 
following persons to be on the SEDAR-12 review.  The council 27 
member will be Mr. Bill Teehan.  The workshop participants or 28 
review participants will be Will Patterson, Bob Muller, Dale 29 
Perkins, Tom Marvel, Martin Fisher, and Aaron Viles. 30 
 31 
MS. MORRIS:  Could you just clarify that these will all be 32 

observers at the review workshop? 33 
 34 
CHAIRMAN RIECHERS:  Yes, good clarification.  These are 35 

observers at the review workshop.  With that, we have enough 36 
time that I believe we will go ahead and cover some of our Other 37 
Business items. 38 

OTHER BUSINESS 39 
 40 

The first Other Business item I want to relate to you or talk to 41 
you about is our 2007 meeting dates.  I believe all of those 42 
meeting dates, and it was passed out to you, are fairly solid at 43 
this point with contracts for hotels and so please be aware of 44 
those. 45 
 46 
The one that will still be moving is the August meeting and we 47 
are looking at the week now of August 27th through the 30th and so 48 



  61 

put that in your calendar and if you have a direct conflict, try 1 
to let me know.  I know we’re still trying to float that one 2 
around to get a contract and so forth, but I think that’s the 3 
week we’re shooting for, is August 27th through the 30th. 4 
 5 
The other Other Business item that we have that I know of is we 6 
do have the opportunity to nominate folks to a -- It’s the 7 
Marine Protected Area Advisory Panel.  We solicited possible 8 
nominations.  We have two people who have been willing to serve 9 
or would like to be nominated.  We have Ms. Bobbi Walker who has 10 
agreed to serve if we nominate her as well as someone brought 11 
forth -- Dr. Shipp brought forth a Dr. Rich Aarinson.  There’s 12 
no limit to nominations.  Basically, could I have a motion that 13 
we nominate both of those folks to serve? 14 
 15 
MR. GILL:  So moved. 16 
 17 
CHAIRMAN RIECHERS:  We have a motion to nominate those folks to 18 

the panel.  Do I have a second?  Dr. Shipp has seconded the 19 
motion and Mr. Perret has a question. 20 
 21 
MR. PERRET:  Who is Rich Aarinson? 22 

 23 
DR. SHIPP:  Rich Aarinson is a faculty member at the Dauphin 24 

Island Sea Lab who is one of the internationally known coral 25 
reef biologists. 26 
 27 
CHAIRMAN RIECHERS:  Any other questions regarding nominations 28 

here?  Hearing none, we’ll vote on the motion to nominate those 29 
two individuals.  We will write a letter of nomination, 30 
basically.  It’s a Marine Protected Areas Advisory Committee.  I 31 
think Ms. Kay Williams is serving on that for us in that 32 
capacity now.  Is there any discussion regarding the motion?  33 
All those in favor of the motion say aye; all those opposed like 34 
sign.  The motion passes. 35 

 36 
Do we have any other special announcements under Other Business 37 
or any highlights that directors would like to make regarding 38 
the written reports? 39 
 40 
DR. CRABTREE:  One thing I wanted to bring up briefly had to do 41 

with spiny lobster.  There have been a series of meetings in the 42 
Caribbean recently and one of the issues with spiny lobster 43 
management that has raised a concern is the harvest of 44 
undersized and very small spiny lobster in parts of the 45 
Caribbean. 46 
 47 
Apparently the major market for those small lobster is the 48 
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United States and so there have been some recommendations that 1 
the U.S. look at implementing a minimum size limit that would 2 
apply nationwide and would apply to imports from other areas and 3 
the Caribbean Council has shown a great deal of interest in this 4 
and they have a desire to start working on it. 5 
 6 
We’ve talked with General Counsel about how we could do this and 7 
because spiny lobster is one stock and our stock of lobster is 8 
dependant on, at least to some extent, from larvae from other 9 
areas in the Caribbean and all, we think there’s a nexus between 10 
the status of stocks in other parts of the Caribbean and 11 
recruitment into the Florida Keys. 12 
 13 
One of the issues I wanted to bring up before the council is the 14 
possibility of our working on an amendment -- I guess it’s a 15 
joint plan with the South Atlantic, but an amendment to the 16 
spiny lobster plan to look at establishing a minimum size limit 17 
that would apply to imports and the possession in the U.S. at 18 
the three-inch level, which is consistent with our current 19 
minimum size limit and what the state of Florida has in place. 20 
 21 
I think Florida is the only state right now that currently 22 
prohibits the importation of undersized spiny lobster, but 23 
there’s a lot of concern that unless we do something about this 24 
that the illegal catch of undersized spiny lobster to feed the 25 
U.S. import market is going to really have negative effects on 26 
other parts of the Caribbean. 27 
 28 
MR. PERRET:  I think Roy’s got his hand up and I think Roy and I 29 

-- It seems like this must raise its -- The issue must come up 30 
every ten or so years.  We’ve been through this before.  We even 31 
had the state department involved either the last time or the 32 
time previous to that. 33 
 34 
Are these spiny lobster in the Caribbean illegal lobsters or 35 
legal sized lobsters?  The bottom line I recall is we cannot 36 
prohibit a legal fish into this country and if they’re 37 
undersized, I guess we can, but if they are legally taken, how 38 
do we prevent a legally taken animal from coming in? 39 
 40 
DR. CRABTREE:  I’ll let Mike McLemore address that.  I believe 41 

the issue is a combination.  I think in some cases they are 42 
illegally taken, but I think that’s a Lacey Act violation.  In 43 
other cases though, there may not be size limits in some of 44 
these areas and they are legal, but Mike has looked into this 45 
and can address that. 46 
 47 
MR. MCLEMORE:  The lead attorney on this has been Caroline Park, 48 
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who is in our Silver Spring office, but we’ve conferred with our 1 
international office as well.  We think that because there is a 2 
conservation need for our own domestic stocks in order to do 3 
this and because we would be applying the same restriction to 4 
domestic fishermen that we could apply that restriction at the 5 
border and it would apply to any import as well. 6 
 7 
MR. WILLIAMS:  We would, of course, support something like this.  8 

I’m wondering, is there any time savings if we use that 9 
provision, that agreement we had, where Florida would propose 10 
regulatory changes directly?  I guess those are changes only 11 
that the state has made though, aren’t they?  Where we would 12 
propose directly to National Marine Fisheries Service and then 13 
you would proceed and the councils had a chance to review it and 14 
object if they wanted to, but it wouldn’t -- Do you know, Wayne?  15 
You helped set all that up. 16 
 17 
EXECUTIVE DIRECTOR SWINGLE:  There’s a protocol within the joint 18 

spiny lobster FMP in which we can implement certain types of 19 
rules with the concurrence of the National Marine Fisheries 20 
Service after review by our SSC and AP. 21 
 22 
I suspect that the size limit is one of those that we could do 23 
through that protocol.  It does create a simpler system.  24 
Basically the approval is by National Marine Fisheries Service, 25 
contingent with that protocol. 26 
 27 
MR. MCLEMORE:  The difficulty is that protocol is outdated.  28 

You’ll recall several years ago this came up in the context of 29 
the stone crab FMP, which had a similar protocol, and Florida’s 30 
organization has had some changes and so that protocol would 31 
have to be updated before we could use it.   32 
 33 
I think if it had been then it probably could be used to do this 34 
and as I recall, the way it works is the state develops a record 35 
and recommends its regulations and then forwards that record to 36 
the council for review and then there’s a rulemaking that 37 
follows.  The state basically takes the lead in developing the 38 
record on it. 39 
 40 
As I said, that protocol -- We never got to updating it in the 41 
spiny lobster FMP and that would have to be done first.  There’s 42 
substantive changes that have occurred that make it outdated. 43 
 44 
CHAIRMAN RIECHERS:  I have one person on the list, but I’m going 45 

to suggest maybe, Dr. Crabtree, if you think we need to make a 46 
motion to start this process or whether you would prefer it to 47 
go before the committee to start becoming familiar with these 48 
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issues again at the next meeting, decide how you would prefer to 1 
do that, possibly. 2 
 3 
MR. PERRET:  Mike, the imports are coming only into the state of 4 

Florida now, but it seems to me that -- They’re not?  This would 5 
be more than just a Florida issue.  The other states would have 6 
to do something also, even the South Atlantic and so on, because 7 
imports can come in at any port, I assume. 8 
 9 
MR. MCLEMORE:  I don’t know about the states, but we would have 10 

a federal restriction as well that would apply at the border.  11 
Actually, there was a huge case I think two years ago and they 12 
came into Alabama and I believe it was from Panama.  Anyway, 13 
they were illegal wherever they were harvested and they were 14 
mislabeled and I think actually Paul Raymond and an attorney 15 
from the Department of Justice came to all three of the 16 
southeast councils and gave a presentation on that case several 17 
years ago. 18 
 19 
CHAIRMAN RIECHERS:  Dr. Crabtree, do you have a suggestion on 20 

how we proceed? 21 
 22 
DR. CRABTREE:  I think the best way to proceed would be to 23 

convene the lobster committee and have this issue go before them 24 
and I don’t know if there’s some other things that Florida might 25 
want to take a look at with spiny lobster at this point or not, 26 
but that would be my suggestion, that we pull the Spiny Lobster 27 
Committee together and start looking at it. 28 
 29 
CHAIRMAN RIECHERS:  It seems to me that would be the best way to 30 

proceed as well.  Any further discussion regarding this item? 31 
 32 
MR. WILLIAMS:  The lobster committee is now the Lobster/Stone 33 

Committee, right?  We combined those and so if we were going to 34 
change the protocols that Mike referenced, because we no longer 35 
have that governor and cabinet, we would just do it all at once 36 
for both plans. 37 
 38 
MR. MCLEMORE:  I think you’ve done it already in stone crab and 39 

I remember I wrote a lengthy memo that we can dig up to help 40 
provide some guidance on that. 41 
 42 
CHAIRMAN RIECHERS:  Any other discussion?  Hearing no further 43 

discussion, is there any other business to come before this 44 
section? 45 
 46 
DR. CRABTREE:  I had a couple of other things I wanted to bring 47 

up very quickly.  Is this the proper time to do that? 48 
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 1 
CHAIRMAN RIECHERS:  Are they going to be just notice kind of 2 

things or do you think they will provoke discussion? 3 
 4 
DR. CRABTREE:  I don’t know and I’m happy to wait until after 5 

lunch. 6 
 7 
CHAIRMAN RIECHERS:  Let’s wait until after lunch then. 8 

 9 
MS. WALKER:  I would just like to ask a question of Dr. 10 

Crabtree. 11 
 12 
CHAIRMAN RIECHERS:  Before lunch? 13 

 14 
MS. WALKER:  Yes, a quick question, yes or no.  Dr. Crabtree, 15 

regarding the interim rule and what the Magnuson Act states, 16 
should the recreational sector reach its quota with the six-17 
month season and the two fish bag limit, do you anticipate 18 
shutting them down any earlier than October 31st? 19 
 20 
DR. CRABTREE:  We wouldn’t know that the recreational fishery 21 

had reached its quota until after the end of the season.  If it 22 
became apparent somehow that there was going to be an overage or 23 
a problem, we would have to follow what the Act requires. 24 
 25 
Remember, the way we have managed the recreational fishery for 26 
the past six or seven years was to try to achieve, on average, 27 
the quota, recognizing that we don’t have a data collection 28 
program that allows in-season monitoring of the quota and so 29 
we’ve tried to adjust management so that we achieve it on 30 
average, recognizing that some years are going to be a little 31 
over and that some years you’re going to be below.  I think 32 
we’ve done, on balance, a pretty good job of achieving the 33 
quota. 34 
 35 
CHAIRMAN RIECHERS:  With that response, we will stand recessed 36 

until 1:30 and we will take back up the Other Business items 37 
that we still have left and we will take back up Shrimp and we 38 
have Habitat and Reef Fish after that. 39 
 40 
(Whereupon, the meeting recessed at 11:50 o’clock a.m., November 41 
15, 2006.) 42 
 43 

- - - 44 
 45 

WEDNESDAY AFTERNOON SESSION 46 
 47 

- - - 48 
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 1 
The Gulf of Mexico Fishery Management Council reconvened in 2 
Grand Ballroom A &B of the San Luis Resort, Galveston, Texas, 3 
Wednesday afternoon, November 15, 2006, and was called to order 4 
at 1:30 o’clock p.m. by Chairman Robin Riechers. 5 
 6 
CHAIRMAN RIECHERS:  We’re going to come back to order and we 7 

have left business to deal with in Other Business and the Shrimp 8 
Committee as well and then we have the Habitat Protection 9 
Committee report. 10 
 11 
As a reminder, for anyone who is just arriving, if you would 12 
like to speak to the council in the open public testimony 13 
period, we would like for you to fill out a card and put it in 14 
the box so that we can get some gauge -- We would prefer you to 15 
do that prior to that period starting so that I can get some 16 
gauge of what amount of time we’re going to give to each 17 
individual. 18 
 19 
It’s looking like we will probably give five minutes if you’re 20 
trying to prepare your remarks.  We would certainly welcome if 21 
you would like to do it in a shorter fashion than that, but if 22 
we did have a lot of folks show up, we may revert to three 23 
minutes. 24 
 25 
I also want to take a moment to thank all of our staff for 26 
really hustling this morning on getting committee reports done.  27 
We appreciate all of you all’s efforts, because we know when 28 
we’re about a half a day ahead it kind of makes it hard on you 29 
guys and thank you all for really working hard to get those to 30 
us today.  With that, we will go back into the Shrimp Committee 31 
and, Mr. Perret, is someone prepared to make a motion? 32 
 33 
MR. PERRET:  I’ll thank the group that got together during and 34 

after lunch to come up with these suggestions that are being put 35 
on the board.  I guess as Chairman of the Shrimp Committee, I’ll 36 
make the motion.  Again, this results from a meeting we had 37 
during the lunch hour with a number of people. 38 
 39 
The charge of this advisory panel would be and the motion is: 40 
The charge of the Ad Hoc Shrimp Effort AP is to develop 41 
management recommendations for the shrimp fishery to: A) manage 42 
effort to reduce red snapper bycatch mortality in the shrimp 43 
fishery by 50 percent from 2001 to 2003 baseline in 2007; B) 44 
develop additional measures to reach the red snapper bycatch 45 
mortality reduction goal for the shrimp fishery established in 46 
the red snapper rebuilding plan.  That’s not a committee motion.  47 

I will make that motion and it will need a second. 48 
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 1 
CHAIRMAN RIECHERS:  It’s been seconded by Ms. Morris.  The 2 

motion was made by Mr. Perret.  Do we have any further 3 
discussion regarding the motion?  We have had some discussion 4 
previously, but not specifically to this motion and so let’s 5 
have some opportunity for that. 6 
 7 
MS. WALKER:  I would like to ask a question, Mr. Chairman.  When 8 

it says bycatch mortality reduction goals for the shrimp fishery 9 
established in the red snapper rebuilding plan, I know that the 10 
current one that we’re working on deals with 30 percent 11 
reduction of finfish and the old management plan I think that 12 
we’re still under, is it 60 or -- I would just like some 13 
clarification on that. 14 
 15 
DR. CRABTREE:  This doesn’t have anything to do with the BRD 16 

certification criteria and under the SEDAR assessment that we’re 17 
working under now under the linked equal proportion reduction, 18 
that number is 72 percent, I’m pretty sure.  Staff will check to 19 
make sure.  It could be 74, but I think it’s 72. 20 
 21 
MS. WALKER:   That’s what you’re talking about when you say 22 

bycatch mortality reduction goals for the rebuilding plan?  23 
You’re talking about 72 to 74 percent? 24 
 25 
DR. CRABTREE:  I guess, unless we as a council change it. 26 

 27 
CHAIRMAN RIECHERS:  Any further discussion? 28 

 29 
MR. GILL:  I would like to ask a question.  I take it from this 30 

motion that the issue that Degraaf mentioned in the interim rule 31 
addresses, in terms of the 50 percent effort, is not addressed 32 
in this motion?  Is that correct or does it get addressed 33 
indirectly? 34 
 35 
CHAIRMAN RIECHERS:  I’m understanding that A there addresses 36 

that particular motion and then B -- I think what Degraaf says 37 
and, please, Degraaf, step up and help clarify, but I think you 38 
were asking about the continued reduction after you reach Point 39 
A and I think B then handles that as well, because it’s 40 
basically the goal that will get us back on the rebuilding plan.  41 
Degraaf, would you like to comment as well? 42 
 43 
MR. ADAMS:  I think that A is -- I think this motion is doing 44 

exactly what we were looking for and A is instructing the 45 
committee, the Shrimp Effort Committee, to come up with ways to 46 
reach that point and what they’re going to do to manage it if it 47 
exceeds it and that’s the way I read it and so I think it does 48 
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achieve everything we wanted. 1 
 2 
CHAIRMAN RIECHERS:  Any further discussion?  Hearing no further 3 
discussion, all those in favor of the motion say aye; all those 4 
opposed same sign.  The motion passes. 5 
 6 
MR. PERRET:  One other issue.  The committee didn’t suggest any 7 

action, but indicated that they would like for this advisory 8 
panel to meet prior to our January meeting, if I’m not mistaken, 9 
and hopefully next month or during the first part of January.   10 
 11 
In some discussions, again during lunch, possible locations for 12 
such a meeting mentioned was New Orleans and Tampa.  Tampa I 13 
guess is for staff, if council concurs.  Tampa and the hotel in 14 
the airport and staff is in that area and regional people are in 15 
the area and it’s easy to get into and so that’s a strong 16 
suggestion from me and, Wayne, I would ask you and Rick to try 17 
and come up with dates to have that and I look for any guidance 18 
from any of the council if there’s any suggestions on anything 19 
more specific than that. 20 
 21 
CHAIRMAN RIECHERS:  Any more specific suggestions?  Rick and 22 

Wayne, is that enough direction from the council to go ahead and 23 
pull that group together and attempt to do it in Tampa, it 24 
sounds like? 25 
 26 
DR. LEARD:  Yes, and as I mentioned before, we’ll poll them and 27 

we’ll together as much material as we can for this and get that 28 
to them ahead of time so that they can review it before the 29 
meeting. 30 
 31 
CHAIRMAN RIECHERS:  Thank you, Rick.  That will be excellent and 32 

get that group moving.  We know the first meeting always is kind 33 
of one of those wrestle with the charge and how do we get our 34 
hands around what our charge is and where we’re headed and so I 35 
think it would be good to get them off to a good start, if we 36 
can.  Any other discussion to come under the Shrimp Management 37 
Committee section?  Hearing none, then we will actually move on 38 
to the Habitat Protection Committee Report. 39 
 40 

HABITAT PROTECTION COMMITTEE REPORT 41 
 42 

MR. BROWN:  Thank you, Mr. Chairman.  All members of the Habitat 43 

Committee were present during our meeting yesterday.  The agenda 44 
and minutes of the January 9, 2006 meeting were approved as 45 
written.  46 
 47 
We first discussed the Texas Habitat Protection AP meeting, 48 
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which was in Tab J-3.  Jeff Rester presented a summary of the 1 
advisory panel that was held on September 26, 2006.  Mr. 2 
Rester’s presentation discussed the status of the Sabine-Neches 3 
waterway deepening project, the Bahia Grande restoration, the 4 
deepening of the Matagorda Ship Channel, the dredging associated 5 
with the Calhoun LNG facility in Lavaca Bay, the Texas 6 
artificial reef program, and, the Beacon Port LNG facility.  In 7 
addition, Mr. Rester indicated that he updated the AP on the 8 
council’s ecosystem management plan.   9 
 10 
The indirect adverse impact on coastal wetland habitats 11 
resulting from increased salinity and resulting land loss 12 
associated with the Sabine-Neches waterway project were 13 
discussed.  Proposed mitigation measures were then presented.  14 
The committee requested that Mr. Rester provide regular updates 15 
to the Louisiana/Mississippi AP on the status of this project.   16 
A draft EIS is expected in a few months. 17 
 18 
A mitigation plan is in development for the deepening of the 19 
Matagorda ship channel, which is currently the shallowest ship 20 
channel in Texas.  A draft EIS for the planned Calhoun LNG 21 
facility in Lavaca Bay was released earlier this summer.   22 
 23 
The committee was concerned over the potential impacts of these 24 
projects from resuspension of mercury contaminated sediments and 25 
the impact this dredging could have on long shore sediment 26 
transport from the Colorado River mouth to the north and Cedar 27 
Bayou to the south.  28 
 29 
By consensus, a motion was passed and on behalf of the 30 
committee, I so move that the council send a letter to the Corps 31 
of Engineers to address the two projects concerning Matagorda 32 
Ship Channel and Lavaca Bay Channel expansion. 33 

 34 
CHAIRMAN RIECHERS:  We have a committee motion.  Is there any 35 

discussion regarding the committee motion? 36 
 37 
MR. HENDRIX:  Mr. Brown, correct me if I’m wrong, but I thought 38 

it was to express our concern over these projects. 39 
 40 
CHAIRMAN RIECHERS:  I believe that was the motion or certainly 41 

the intent of the motion. 42 
 43 
MR. BROWN:  Yes, that was the intent. 44 

 45 
MR. ADAMS:  It was my motion as part of the committee and 46 

specifically, it was to write a letter to the Corps concerning 47 
these two projects and their effects that they would have on the 48 
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natural passes in those general areas.  I can either amend the 1 
motion to clarify exactly what we were talking about or I can 2 
just get with Jeff and talk to him about the concerns we want to 3 
point out in the letter, either way. 4 
 5 
CHAIRMAN RIECHERS:  What’s the council’s pleasure?  It seems to 6 

me like that was kind of in the description that Mr. Rester had 7 
as we were moving into that motion.  Why don’t we just -- If 8 
this expresses the concern and then we’ll detail those concerns 9 
in the letter.  Any other discussion regarding the motion?  10 
Hearing no further discussion, all those in favor of the motion 11 
say aye; all those opposed same sign.  The motion passes. 12 
 13 
MR. BROWN:  In discussing the Texas Artificial Reef Program, the 14 

committee suggested that to avoid disturbances resulting from 15 
material shifting that information on the location of pipelines 16 
would be helpful to the process.   17 
 18 
Mr. Rester also indicated that pipelines are required to be 19 
buried three feet below the mud line and that material placed 20 
must meet predetermined specifications.  Mr. Riechers indicated 21 
that these issues will be considered during the inspection phase 22 
and that close monitoring is envisioned.  23 
 24 
In addition, buffer zones will be included. He also suggested 25 
that should the council express interest, a detailed 26 
presentation on these issues could be arranged.  The committee 27 
indicated that such a presentation would provide valuable 28 
information.  Mr. Shipp indicated that using new sonar 29 
equipment, Alabama has tracked its artificial reefs and none was 30 
lost.       31 
 32 
Mr. Rester indicated that additional discussions of the Beacon 33 
Port LNG facility were not warranted because Conoco Phillips has 34 
withdrawn its application.  By consensus, the committee accepted 35 
the Texas Habitat Protection Advisory Panel Report. 36 
 37 
The next report was the Louisiana/Mississippi Habitat Protection 38 
AP Meeting Review, which was found in Tab J-4.  Mr. Rester 39 
summarized the advisory panel meeting held on October 3, 2006.   40 
Mr. Rester stated that the Port of Iberia wants to deepen the 41 
Commercial Canal, the Gulf Intercoastal Waterway, and Freshwater 42 
Bayou to twenty feet deep to allow deepwater access to the Gulf 43 
of Mexico.   44 
 45 
Although the final environmental impact statement had the 46 
twenty-foot depth as the preferred alternative, the Corps 47 
Headquarters wanted to revisit the sixteen-foot depth 48 
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alternative.   1 
 2 
The sixteen-foot alternative would significantly decrease the 3 
amount of material available for beneficial use from 4,000 acres 4 
of marsh creation to 1,000 acres.  An addendum to the Final EIS 5 
was recently published that describes the rationale for a 6 
sixteen-foot channel plan recommendation at the Port of Iberia 7 
in Louisiana.  8 
 9 
Mr. Rester stated that Congress has directed the Corps to 10 
examine a full range of flood control, coastal restoration, and 11 
hurricane protection measures from a storm surge equivalent to a 12 
Category 5 hurricane.   13 
 14 
The Louisiana Coastal Protection and Restoration Plan will 15 
identify, describe and propose a full range of flood control, 16 
coastal restoration, and hurricane protection measures for south 17 
Louisiana.   18 
 19 
The LACPR Plan will provide a risk-based model of storm damage 20 
and risk to human life and property so that decision makers can 21 
more accurately assess the relative merits of potential 22 
protective and mitigating actions.   23 
 24 
By consensus, a motion was passed and on behalf of the 25 
committee, I so move that prior to requesting Congressional 26 
authorization for specific features under the LACPR Plan, the 27 
council recommends the Corps undertake all measures necessary to 28 
fully quantify likely direct and indirect impacts to habitat and 29 
resources of concern.   30 
 31 
CHAIRMAN RIECHERS:  We have a committee motion. 32 

 33 
MR. PERRET:  It’s one thing to request Congressional 34 

authorization, but we are saying prior to requesting we want 35 
certain things taken care of and who are we making that request 36 
of, Congress or the Corps? 37 
 38 
MR. BROWN:  It would be to the Corps of Engineers. 39 

 40 
MR. PERRET:  I just want that well spelled out, that we’re not 41 

asking Congress not to authorize something.  We’re asking the 42 
Corps not for certain things to happen. 43 
 44 
CHAIRMAN RIECHERS:  Any other questions or discussion regarding 45 
the motion?  Hearing none, all those in favor of the motion say 46 
aye; all those opposed like sign.  The motion passes. 47 

 48 
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MR. BROWN:  The current channel for the Mississippi River Gulf 1 

Outlet, otherwise known as MRGO, is thirty-six feet deep and 500 2 
feet wide.  Public Law 109-234 instructed the Chief of Engineers 3 
to develop a comprehensive plan to de-authorize deep draft 4 
navigation on the MRGO.   5 
 6 
The plan needs to include recommended modifications to the 7 
existing authorized navigation uses of the MRGO and any 8 
navigation uses that should be maintained and identify measures 9 
for hurricane and storm protection.   10 
 11 
The plan will examine closures and saltwater barriers at the 12 
Inner Harbor Navigation Canal, the area where the MRGO 13 
intersects the Gulf Intercoastal Waterway, otherwise known as 14 
the Golden Triangle, and around Shell Beach.   15 
 16 
The plan would also examine shoreline protection along sections 17 
of the MRGO and on the south side of Lake Borgne.  Also, several 18 
extensive wetland restoration sites will be examined as well as 19 
a possible freshwater diversion around the Violet Canal area.  20 
Mr. Rester stated that the AP expressed concerns over some of 21 
the options in the study, chiefly that several interim 22 
protection measures to provide storm surge protection do not 23 
include mitigation for their impacts to habitat.  24 
 25 
By consensus, a motion was passed and on behalf of the 26 
committee, I so move that the council urge the Corps to include 27 
environmental restoration features in the plan to close the MRGO 28 
to deep draft navigation.  The goal of the environmental 29 

features should be to restore the affected system to a naturally 30 
sustainable level and include freshwater introduction, marsh 31 
creation, and ridge and barrier island restoration.   32 
 33 
CHAIRMAN RIECHERS:  We have a committee motion.  Is there any 34 
discussion regarding the committee motion?  Hearing no 35 
discussion regarding the committee motion, all those in favor 36 
say aye; all those opposed same sign.  The motion passes. 37 

 38 
MR. BROWN:  By consensus, a motion was passed and on behalf of 39 
the committee, I so move that in evaluating plans to provide 40 
hurricane protection to New Orleans, which were funded under the 41 
fourth supplemental WRDA appropriation, the council urge that 42 
the Corps and Congress not take actions which would later need 43 
to be replaced by features funded under the LACPR Plan.  Lacking 44 
certainty of LACPR funding, any interim measures to provide 45 
hurricane protection should include stand alone mitigation 46 
necessary to offset the impacts of that action.   47 

 48 
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CHAIRMAN RIECHERS:  We have a committee motion and we have 1 

discussion by Mr. Perret.   2 
 3 
MR. PERRET:  I don’t have a problem with what you’re trying to 4 

do.  I’ve got a problem with the way it’s worded.  I don’t think 5 
we need to tell Congress that hey, you were kind enough to fund 6 
the fourth WRDA, but don’t duplicate anything. 7 
 8 
I would rather thank Congress for that fourth supplemental and 9 
urge the Corps not to duplicate something in the future.  10 
Congress does their thing and I think we ought to thank them for 11 
the funding and not put them on alert that don’t duplicate any 12 
efforts.  My problem is the wording of the motion. 13 
 14 
CHAIRMAN RIECHERS:  Would you like to offer an amendment to the 15 

motion or a substitute motion? 16 
 17 
MR. PERRET:  I would suggest to thank Congress for the fourth 18 
supplemental WRDA appropriation and urge the Corps not to take 19 
any action which would later need to be replaced by features 20 
funded under the LACPR plan if it’s funded.  We don’t even know 21 

if the LACPR plan is going to be funded.  Take out “and 22 
Congress.”  I don’t want to ask Congress not to do something. 23 
 24 
CHAIRMAN RIECHERS:  Do we have a second for the substitute 25 

motion? 26 
 27 
MR. HORN:  I’ll second it. 28 

 29 
CHAIRMAN RIECHERS:  Mr. Horn has seconded.  I’m not certain that 30 

this is extremely different from the intent of the original 31 
motion, but let’s have a little discussion and see where we are 32 
on this. 33 
 34 
MR. PERRET:  Again, Congress has passed the fourth WRDA bill.  35 

What they do or not do in the future remains to be seen.  Rather 36 
than suggesting they don’t duplicate any effort, I think we just 37 
thank them for what they’ve done and ask the Corps not to 38 
duplicate anything if this LACPR plan is funded. 39 
 40 
CHAIRMAN RIECHERS:  Any other discussion? 41 

 42 
MS. FOOTE:  Corky, the last sentence that was cut out of the 43 

substitute motion, if you could scroll back up to that original 44 
motion, it seems like we need to continue to say that. 45 
 46 
MR. PERRET:  That’s fine, Karen.  Yes, I think you’re right. 47 
 48 
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CHAIRMAN RIECHERS:  Does the seconder agree to that? 1 

 2 
MR. HORN:  Yes. 3 

 4 
CHAIRMAN RIECHERS:  Any further discussion regarding the motion 5 
as it now reads?  The substitute motion reads: Thank Congress 6 
for the funding and urge the Corps to not take actions which 7 
would later need to be replaced by features funded under the 8 
LACPR plan if it is funded.  Lacking certainty of LACPR funding, 9 
any interim measures to provide hurricane protection should 10 
include stand alone mitigation necessary to offset the impacts 11 
of that action.  Of course, this was a motion by Mr. Perret and 12 

seconded by Mr. Horn.  Any further discussion? 13 
 14 
MR. PERRET:  Thank Congress for the fourth supplemental WRDA 15 
appropriation. 16 
 17 
CHAIRMAN RIECHERS:  That should be clear on the record now what 18 
the motion is.  Is there any further discussion regarding the 19 
motion?  Hearing none, all those in favor of the motion say aye; 20 
all opposed same sign.  The motion carries. 21 

 22 
MR. BROWN:  Mr. Rester stated that the dredged material 23 

management plan for the Port of Pascagoula has been modified to 24 
create a 425 acre disposal area that will be contained behind 25 
geotubes.   26 
 27 
The DMMP would also utilize upland disposal areas along with 28 
some open water disposal areas in Mississippi Sound.  The Corps 29 
has committed to creating a minimum of 150 acres of tidal marsh 30 
over the first several dredging cycles in the confined disposal 31 
area.   32 
 33 
Tidal creeks will be created to allow ingress and egress of 34 
fish.  Mr. Rester stated that roughly 25 to 30 percent of the 35 
total dredge material will be used beneficially.  By consensus, 36 
a motion was passed and on behalf of the committee, I so move 37 
that the council recommend to the Corps that as much dredge 38 
material as possible should be used beneficially.   39 

 40 
CHAIRMAN RIECHERS:  We have a committee motion.  Is there any 41 
discussion regarding the committee motion?  Hearing no 42 
discussion regarding the committee motion, all those in favor of 43 
the committee motion say aye; all those opposed like sign.  The 44 
motion passes. 45 
 46 
MR. BROWN:  Mr. Rester stated that the AP discussed a study to 47 

evaluate the feasibility of deepening the Atchafalaya Navigation 48 



  75 

Channel to thirty-five feet in depth.  A wetlands value 1 
assessment has not been conducted yet and so habitat impacts 2 
from the project are unknown at this time.   3 
 4 
A beneficial use plan also had not been completed so it is 5 
unclear how much habitat could be created from the dredged 6 
material.  A draft EIS should be completed by the end of 2007.  7 
Mr. Rester stated that the AP had concerns over the disposal of 8 
the dredged material.  National Standards call for disposal of 9 
the material in the least expensive, environmentally acceptable 10 
manner available.   11 
 12 
By consensus, a motion was passed and on behalf of the 13 
committee, I so move that the council urge the Corps to include 14 
the value added economic benefit of using dredged material 15 
beneficially to create marsh in the quantification of the 16 
federal standard for any navigation channel.   17 

 18 
CHAIRMAN RIECHERS:  We have a committee motion.  Is there any 19 
discussion regarding the committee motion?  Seeing no discussion 20 
regarding the committee motion, all those in favor say aye; all 21 
those opposed same sign.  The motion passes.   22 
 23 
MR. BROWN:  Mr. Rester stated that the AP also discussed the 24 

Coastal Impact Assessment Program in Louisiana, the Mississippi 25 
Coastal Improvements Plan, the Donaldsonville to the Gulf 26 
Hurricane Protection Project, the Morganza to the Gulf Hurricane 27 
Protection Project, and the council’s Ecosystem Management Plan.  28 
By consensus, the committee accepted the Louisiana/Mississippi 29 
Habitat Protection Advisory Panel Report.  Mr. Chairman, this 30 
concludes my report. 31 
 32 
CHAIRMAN RIECHERS:  Thank you, Mr. Brown.  Are there any other 33 

items to come under the Habitat portion of our business today?  34 
Hearing none, that moves us back into -- We were in the Other 35 
Business section of our agenda before we left for lunch and Dr. 36 
Crabtree had a couple of items that he wanted to discuss with us 37 
under Other Business. 38 
 39 
DR. CRABTREE:  I wanted to briefly address a few things.  First 40 

off, I wanted to talk about some of the things we’re doing in 41 
the implementation of Shrimp Amendment 13 and this is the permit 42 
moratorium, if you recall. 43 
 44 
On October 30th, we mailed certified letters with return receipt 45 
requested to all current active Gulf shrimp open access permit 46 
holders and the letter detailed the requirements of the new 47 
rule.  This was sent to 2,554 people.   48 
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 1 
At this point, we’ve gotten back thirty letters as undeliverable 2 
and I asked that Phil bring copies of those thirty letters and 3 
distribute them to the appropriate state directors at this 4 
meeting.  If any of you can locate these folks, we would 5 
appreciate your help with that. 6 
 7 
We also are planning some outreach trips to the Gulf coast to 8 
talk about the permit applications and to help folks and we have 9 
one on Monday, November the 27th and this is in Biloxi.  We have 10 
one on Tuesday the 28th in Metairie, Louisiana and we have on 11 
Wednesday, the 29th in Port Arthur, Texas and one on Friday, 12 
December 1st at Palacios, Texas. 13 
 14 
We also have an individual working with us at these meetings who 15 
speaks Vietnamese to help us reach out to that community.  16 
That’s kind of what we’re working on at this time and remember, 17 
the fishermen have one year to get their applications for 18 
limited entry permits. 19 
 20 
I also wanted to bring up an idea that Kim Amendola and I have 21 
talked on.  We know we have a gag assessment and a red grouper 22 
assessment around the corner.  The gag assessment shows we’re 23 
overfishing and I would like to try some way to better reach out 24 
to our constituents on some of these controversial amendments. 25 
 26 
One thing we were thinking about doing was possibly having some 27 
sort of gag/red grouper seminar or workshop where we could bring 28 
in some of the affected constituents and talk about the 29 
assessments and respond to questions.  I think we’ve talked to 30 
some of the Florida folks and we were considering doing 31 
something like that, maybe in the Tampa area. 32 
 33 
If we did that, I think it would be good if it were a council 34 
and state of Florida, maybe, co-sponsored type event.  Maybe 35 
that would save us some heartache and help us get the real facts 36 
of the assessment and how it’s all looked at and I would be 37 
interested in some feedback from folks as to what you think 38 
about that idea and is that something the council would be 39 
interested in pursuing. 40 
 41 
CHAIRMAN RIECHERS:  Any discussion regarding that?  I see some 42 

heads nodding certainly. 43 
 44 
MR. WILLIAMS:  We have discussed it with Roy and Kim and we’re 45 

more than willing to participate in it.  From a state level, 46 
we’re certainly willing to participate and I would think it 47 
would be to the council’s advantage to get out front, if you 48 
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could, on it.  It might make it easier and it’s worth a try. 1 
 2 
MR. DAUGHDRILL:  I agree with that and support that also. 3 

 4 
CHAIRMAN RIECHERS:  I do as well.  I think it’s a good idea.  5 

The more we can frontload these discussions, the better off we 6 
are.  Any other discussion regarding that?  Roy, I think we’ll 7 
help in whatever we can. 8 
 9 
MR. HORN:  Are the assessments going to be -- Is the information 10 

from the assessments going to be pretty complete if you have 11 
like a workshop of that type? 12 
 13 
DR. CRABTREE:  The gag assessment is completed now.  I think the 14 

review workshop for red grouper is scheduled in January.  I’m 15 
not sure exactly when, but we may not have all -- I don’t know 16 
when exactly all the review workshop materials would be, but if 17 
we held this meeting in late February or early March, I would 18 
guess the red grouper materials would be available at that time. 19 
 20 
MR. WILLIAMS:  The review is the last couple of days of January 21 

and the first couple days of February.  Toward that end, these 22 
two species of fish are interrelated, in terms of the people 23 
that are harvested them.   24 
 25 
To the degree you can start trying to manage them together 26 
rather than getting an assessment on one now and an assessment 27 
on another one seven months later and then taking action on one 28 
now and hoping it won’t change anything for the other one -- To 29 
the degree you can try to do them at the same time, we’re better 30 
off. 31 
 32 
DR. CRABTREE:  I think it would be a good idea for us when we 33 

schedule the updates of these assessments, since the updates are 34 
a lot less time consuming than the benchmark assessments, if we 35 
could schedule the gag update and red grouper updates as part of 36 
the same SEDAR cycle.  I think that would be advisable to us 37 
now. 38 
 39 
Depending on the outcome of the red grouper assessment and what 40 
we do based on that, it may be possible for us to combine those 41 
actions.  We’ll just have to see how that times out, I guess. 42 
 43 
MR. HORN:  Who are you going to invite to this workshop? 44 

 45 
DR. CRABTREE:  I guess we would have to work that out.  My 46 

thought had been that this would be open to anyone who wanted to 47 
come.  We don’t really have funding to pay people’s travel or 48 
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anything like that, but we could just hold an open public forum 1 
and it’s to provide information to folks and it could be -- The 2 
media could be there to help us. 3 
 4 
I’m just concerned that a lot of misinformation gets out and 5 
incorrect things get out and I wish we had gotten more on top of 6 
red snapper to address some of that earlier on. 7 
 8 
CHAIRMAN RIECHERS:  Any other discussion regarding that 9 

particular topic?  It sounds like we’re in favor of trying to 10 
support that wherever we can, Dr. Crabtree. 11 
 12 
DR. CRABTREE:  I have just a couple of other items.  I expect 13 

that the final rule on the Amendment 26 IFQ will file at the 14 
Federal Register this week and publish early next week.  Then, 15 
you recall back to the red grouper, the grouper regulatory 16 
amendment to address recreational measures that we took action 17 
on back in the spring, and that, you may recall, contained the 18 
one fish bag limit for red grouper and zero bag limit for 19 
captain and crew and also the February 15 to March 15 20 
recreational closure of gag, red grouper, and blacks. 21 
 22 
The state of Florida raised some issues with respect to closing 23 
the gag grouper during that and so we agreed to hold off on the 24 
second part of that rulemaking on the closure until after the 25 
gag assessment was completed to see if we needed reductions in 26 
gag. 27 
 28 
Of course, as we all know, the gag assessment indicates we’re 29 
overfishing and so that portion of the rule went to the Federal 30 
Register this week and will publish on Friday, I’m told, of this 31 
week and then that one month closure will become effective at 32 
that time and that’s the things I wanted to bring up. 33 
 34 
CHAIRMAN RIECHERS:  Thank you, Dr. Crabtree.  Any questions 35 

regarding the last item that Dr. Crabtree spoke to?  Hearing 36 
none, we will -- We’re going to move on here in just a moment.  37 
I’m trying to hold the Reef Fish Committee report until after 38 
the public testimony.  I think we will go ahead and start our 39 
public testimony. 40 
 41 
I think any of the items -- Those are the items that might most 42 
be addressed in public testimony and certainly there will be 43 
other issues as well, but I would like to hold that committee 44 
report until after we start that.  With that, just to give us 45 
all a momentary break after lunch, let’s take like a ten-minute 46 
break and we will come back and start the public testimony 47 
period. 48 
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 1 
For anyone who has walked in since the lunch break and didn’t 2 
hear the announcement, if you want to speak to the council, you 3 
do need to sign a card that’s over on the table and then we will 4 
pick up those cards and try and figure out how much time each 5 
individual is going to have. 6 
 7 
(Whereupon, a brief recess was taken.) 8 
 9 
CHAIRMAN RIECHERS:  If we could, could we come back to order, 10 

please?  I’ll mention that a couple of people have mentioned to 11 
me they believe that some folks may be driving in.   12 
 13 
I suspect that they should probably reach us prior to us 14 
finishing this comment period anyhow, but what we will do is 15 
we’ll go through our comment period and we’ll go to Reef Fish 16 
and if we have some of those that drive in, if the council’s 17 
will is to go ahead and listen to their piece, if they do get 18 
here, I think we can entertain that if I see a head nod or two 19 
from the council.  We typically don’t turn people down who want 20 
to try to speak to us on issues, though we will gauge that by 21 
the number of people who do show up late, obviously, because it 22 
looks like we will try to finish our business today. 23 
 24 
With that, I want to take just a moment and remind people that 25 
the council took an action -- This is just so that as we go 26 
through these public comments you can direct your comments at 27 
the various issues you want to talk about. 28 
 29 
In regards to the Red Snapper 27/14 Amendment, the council 30 
basically delayed any further action on that amendment until our 31 
January meeting.  There has been a lot of discussion about an 32 
interim rule and that interim rule has not published yet. 33 
 34 
Certainly we welcome your comments in regards to what you’ve 35 
heard regarding that interim rule or Dr. Crabtree and National 36 
Marine Fisheries Service welcomes your comments in regards to 37 
that interim rule and we will welcome those comments, as that 38 
will help us shape 27/14 as well. 39 
 40 
Understand that you may also want to comment when the rule 41 
actually publishes, because there will be a thirty-day comment 42 
period on that interim rule when it publishes and so you will 43 
want to be sure and not just use this opportunity, but also use 44 
the next opportunity to comment on that as well.   45 
 46 
I’m just trying to make that clear, that if you’re commenting 47 
here today, make sure you comment again as well when the interim 48 
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rule publishes.  With that, we will move right on into public 1 
testimony and the first one to speak today will be Dennis O’Hern 2 
and on deck will be Mr. Nugent.  Again, I like to do this if we 3 
can is if those on deck people will kind of get ready to get to 4 
the mic and we will reduce our amount of time in getting to the 5 
microphone. 6 
 7 

OPEN PUBLIC COMMENT PERIOD 8 
 9 

MR. DENNIS O’HERN:  Good afternoon, Gulf Council members, staff, 10 

everybody else.  I’m Dennis O’Hern.  I’m the Executive Director 11 
of the Fishing Rights Alliance.  We’re a group of recreational 12 
and commercial fishermen with membership spanning the entire 13 
United States. 14 
 15 
Personally, I’ve fished the Gulf of Mexico since 1966, all but 16 
five years of my life.  Folks, we have many problems that we 17 
face today and they seem to all have a common source and that’s 18 
called MRFSS.  Fatally flawed was how Dr. Sullivan, the chair of 19 
the NRC committee that did the study on MRFSS, characterized the 20 
MRFSS system when he was asked in a public comment period what 21 
he thought of it. 22 
 23 
It was not in the report, but generally when you do the report 24 
and you make a comment like that, it should carry some weight.  25 
MRFSS is fatally flawed.  Bias and error abound in the process.  26 
It’s in the report. 27 
 28 
While the SSC, which I was kind of astounded by -- I was at the 29 
meeting and they kind of alluded to MRFSS being okay.  Well, 30 
that contradicts what the Office of Science and Technology’s 31 
report to us as stakeholders and says they’re feverishly working 32 
on identifying the inherent biases and how to work within those 33 
biases or counter those biases.  If there’s no bias, then they 34 
wouldn’t be working on it. 35 
 36 
The estimates from MRFSS are unreliable and the most unreliable 37 
estimate and the most offensive one is the B2 figure.  That B2, 38 
that dead discards, is what I call an embellished and sometimes 39 
inebriated memory.  That’s interviews after the anglers have 40 
come back to the dock and they’re asked how many fish did you 41 
throw back. 42 
 43 
Not that anybody is lying on purpose, but they’re usually going 44 
to overestimate.  They’ll say ten or twenty when they may have 45 
thrown back five or ten.  You tend to embellish your memory and 46 
you try and make things a little better for yourself so that 47 
you’ll go back out and spend a few hundred dollars next time to 48 
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come home with one fish. 1 
 2 
The NRC report says to replace the MRFSS system, that it’s 3 
beyond repair.  Any talk of repairing the system is absolutely 4 
counter the million dollars that we spent to get this report and 5 
I believe we spent about $600,000 six years ago to get a similar 6 
report, which said largely the same thing. 7 
 8 
That means for six years many of the problems remained 9 
unaddressed and one of the problems, a big criticism of the 10 
Office of Science and Technology, was the lack of outreach to 11 
stakeholders and lack of inclusion of the stakeholders in the 12 
process. 13 
 14 
They do invite us to Washington once a year and tell us about 15 
what the last year’s MRFSS did, but other than that, not a whole 16 
lot was done.  Astoundingly, this behavior continues even after 17 
the second report, witnessed by the meeting in Denver. 18 
 19 
I personally complained to Dr. Thompson several times about the 20 
impropriety of this meeting and the appearance of keeping any 21 
stakeholders out.  She agreed with me at first, but then the 22 
official party line became that it was a management meeting and 23 
sure, I was welcome to travel to Denver on my own money and I 24 
tried to think where is the nearest place to fish in the Gulf of 25 
Mexico or the South Atlantic or North Atlantic from Denver and 26 
it’s more than a couple hours of a ride.  I was a little taken 27 
aback by that. 28 
 29 
I would like for everybody to remember last year, red grouper.  30 
It was a big hassle.  A year ago, we, the Fishing Rights 31 
Alliance, roughly 1,500 people who turned out for public comment 32 
throughout the hearings, said that they really didn’t see the 33 
need for that draconian measure, that two month closure and the 34 
one fish limit. 35 
 36 
I think we’ve been born out.  The recent red grouper assessment 37 
shows that.  Red snapper suffers from the same thing and by the 38 
way, I congratulate the council on taking a little more time to 39 
see what the latest figures are going to be.  I know it’s MRFSS 40 
data and again, that’s almost hypocritical, but I think you all 41 
are doing the right thing in waiting and, Dr. Crabtree, I hope 42 
you hold off on the interim rule for a little longer. 43 
 44 
Gag grouper is next.  The B2 number is driving the gag grouper 45 
assessment.  The B2 number is of a great deal of concern to us 46 
and any actions resulting from that B2 number that will go to 47 
gag, my attorneys have told me that they’re strongly going to 48 
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consider litigation. 1 
 2 
I hope that as we go forward with the gag review and the public 3 
input -- I really hope that everybody that needs to listens to 4 
the public a little closer this time and maybe we can avoid 5 
spending $500,000 on legal help last year.  Thank you all for 6 
your time and thanks again for the great job that you do. 7 
 8 
CHAIRMAN RIECHERS:  Thank you, Mr. O’Hern.  Is there any 9 

comments or questions of Mr. O’Hern?  Let’s remember we don’t 10 
have an action pending today and so while we certainly want to 11 
get as much information as we can, we do want to keep some of 12 
our questions to the point, if we can. 13 
 14 
MR. HORN:  Dennis, would your group entertain support for a 15 

recreational saltwater fishing license in the EEZ in the Gulf of 16 
Mexico in order to establish a universe to be sampled to get 17 
realistic data in recreational fisheries? 18 
 19 
MR. O’HERN:  Yes, sir.  We’re on the record and may I just make 20 

an additional comment?  I did tell Dr. Hogarth when the MRFSS 21 
report came out in Washington, and I was fortunate enough to be 22 
invited, that we would support that. 23 
 24 
We do understand that that’s an integral part of data 25 
collection.  However, we will not support it until absolute 26 
progress has been made on the MRFSS system.  Otherwise, we’re 27 
just giving a gift and the same misuse of the data that -- The 28 
MRFSS system does need to be replaced. 29 
 30 
It needs a lot of work and it needs a lot of study and it needs 31 
a lot of money.  By the way, I went directly to the Hill after 32 
the MRFSS meeting and I spoke to some of our Florida senators 33 
and congressmen and I told them that the number one thing we 34 
need to fix this is more funding.  I understand that nothing is 35 
free.  Yes, sir, to answer your question directly, we would 36 
support it and I agree that it’s an integral part of what we 37 
need to do. 38 
 39 
MR. PEARCE:  Just one quick comment.  I’m in discussions with 40 

some of the members of the council today and we’re going to 41 
convene, I hope, a Data Collection Committee at the January 42 
meeting to discuss better real-time data to help you understand 43 
your fisheries better.  We’re looking towards helping you get 44 
the best data we can so that we can manage this fishery more in 45 
real time than in old time. 46 
 47 
MR. O’HERN:  Thank you, sir.  I appreciate that, as does every 48 
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one of my constituents. 1 
 2 
CHAIRMAN RIECHERS:  Thank you, Mr. O’Hern.  For those who are 3 

new to the system, as you can see, there’s a little timer up 4 
there and it will turn yellow when you have about a minute to go 5 
and at that point, I would hope you start wrapping it up.  When 6 
it hits red, I’m going to ask you to wrap it up.  With that, Mr. 7 
Nugent is next and Mr. Bob Zales will be after that. 8 
 9 
MR. MIKE NUGENT:  Thank you, Mr. Chairman.  My name is Mike 10 

Nugent and I’m a charterboat owner/operator from Aransas Pass, 11 
Texas.  I’m President of the Port Aransas Boatmen Association, 12 
whom I’m representing today. 13 
 14 
First of all, I would like to thank the council once again for 15 
putting this public comment kind of open forum thing in.  It 16 
might be an aggravation and a pain to you all, but it’s a real 17 
help, I think, to the people that attend these meetings. 18 
 19 
On the red snapper issue, first of all, I want to reiterate what 20 
I said in Baton Rouge, that when you have groups sharing the 21 
same water and you have a three-inch minimum size differential, 22 
there is no possible way to avoid what you all are calling a 23 
user conflict. 24 
 25 
It’s not a conflict between us as fishermen and it’s not that 26 
kind of conflict, but when you’re going behind somebody that’s 27 
keeping thirteen-inch fish and you’re trying to catch sixteen-28 
inch fish, it’s not going to work.  You can slice it any way you 29 
want to, but it’s not going to work. 30 
 31 
The other problem is that we are sharing the same grounds more.  32 
I hear some of you say that you don’t think there’s much 33 
potential for that, but as the commercial sector moves into a 34 
twelve-month season, that alone is going to put them out on 35 
times with good weather and when they’re getting prices and I 36 
don’t blame them. 37 
 38 
With fuel costs being what they are, we are going to be fishing 39 
together more than ever and not less.  I implore you to explore 40 
some options, because I believe that the same things that 41 
justify moving to thirteen-inch for commercial would be 42 
justification for moving it down for recreational as well.  I 43 
just don’t see how we’re going to follow that kind of 44 
differential and be able to fish halfway productively. 45 
 46 
The other thing that I would like to see and we’ve talked about 47 
it for years, but when you get to the bag limit -- Under the 48 
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interim rule, when you’re talking about a two fish bag, there 1 
should be some kind of way to look at, for instance, taking the 2 
first three fish that’s been kicked around for years and when 3 
you factor in the fact that if you’re taking the first three and 4 
you’re not culling fish and you’re not turning fish loose that 5 
are not going to make it, it doesn’t look like it would be that 6 
substantial a difference to me. 7 
 8 
Maybe there is and maybe I don’t see it, but it looks to me like 9 
if you’ve got a given pool of fish and you’re catching fifty 10 
fish trying to keep six or eight, that you would have better off 11 
keeping nine and getting out of there.  It’s so commonsensical 12 
that there’s probably no way it works, but that’s the way it 13 
looks to me. 14 
 15 
I would just love for somebody to look at that and try to 16 
consider it and see if it’s something that would work, because a 17 
two fish bag is just getting down where -- This time of year off 18 
the Texas coast, we don’t catch anything but snapper if we’re 19 
fishing inshore waters. 20 
 21 
We’re trying to run some tuna fishing trips and we’ve been doing 22 
that for a few years and when the weather is right, we can get 23 
out and catch some tuna, but the people that are in Texas in the 24 
wintertime, for the most part, don’t come down here.   25 
 26 
They’re not interested in running that far and they’re not 27 
interested in catching a fish that fights that hard.  Our winter 28 
Texans like to go out and they like to catch snapper and we 29 
don’t have much in the way of alternatives.  Those are the two 30 
things that concern me most, but the three-inch differential is 31 
the main problem we have and I just ask you to please consider 32 
that part. 33 
 34 
CHAIRMAN RIECHERS:  Thank you, Mr. Nugent. 35 

 36 
DR. CRABTREE:  Thanks for being here, Mike.  I appreciate your 37 

comments.  What do you think the recreational size limit should 38 
be?  How far would you bring it down? 39 
 40 
MR. NUGENT:  I would get it as close to what you’re going to do 41 

with the commercial as possible. 42 
 43 
DR. CRABTREE:  You would be okay with a thirteen-inch 44 

recreational size limit then if that’s where it went? 45 
 46 
MR. NUGENT:  Yes.  I just feel like the smaller the 47 

differential, the better it’s going to be for everybody, I 48 
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honestly do. 1 
 2 
MR. DAUGHDRILL:  My question was very similar to Dr. Crabtree’s.  3 

I agree with you.  I think we need to get the commercial and 4 
recreational size limits the same.  Would you ever go to no size 5 
limit?  You brought up the first three fish.  Would you -- 6 
 7 
MR. NUGENT:  That essentially would be -- There might be some 8 

kind of minimum, but that would essentially be a no size limit 9 
scenario, I would think.  I really think that it’s got some 10 
potential. 11 
 12 
MR. HENDRIX:  Thank you for being here today, Mike.  We 13 

appreciate your input.  Do you feel like your clients will 14 
accept catching the small fish?  That’s been a concern of a 15 
number of council members. 16 
 17 
MR. NUGENT:  Small fish are pretty much all they’re going to 18 

catch, because somebody else is already there catching thirteen-19 
inch fish and so they had better get used to it, really and 20 
truly.  That sounds tacky and trite, but I’m telling you the 21 
truth when you’re fishing the same pool. 22 
 23 
I don’t know, but they’ve got to get used to it and most of them 24 
understand that when you tell them why it’s happening and why 25 
you’re doing it -- Your clients can be educated.  What they 26 
don’t understand is in a closed season when they release an 27 
eighteen-pound snapper and he floats off after you’ve done all 28 
you can trying to get him down.  That is a hard sell.  The other 29 
way I think we’re all right. 30 
 31 
MS. WALKER:  Thank you for being here, Mike.  You do recognize 32 

though that with a lower size limit on the recreational sector 33 
that you’re going to be looking at less than a six-month season 34 
and so are you telling us that your association would support 35 
thirteen inches and a three or four-month season? 36 
 37 
MR. NUGENT:  I don’t know.  What I’m saying is that the three-38 

inch differential, to me, is just a killer.  I don’t know if 39 
it’s because the other one is too small or if ours should be 40 
smaller, but they’re not going to tell me that no, it’s all 41 
right to tell you we’ll take three months to get the 42 
differential down.  I would probably get killed, but I’m telling 43 
you that it needs to be as close to the commercial minimum as 44 
possible. 45 
 46 
MR. PEARCE:  We know we need better and that’s all that I’m 47 

hearing.  Would you be in favor of charterboat trip tickets? 48 
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 1 
MR. NUGENT:  Yes, sir.  I would be in favor of anything if it 2 

gets used.   3 
 4 
MR. PEARCE:  We’ll use it. 5 

 6 
MR. NUGENT:  You say that, but we’ve had reports from our 7 

headboat operators in Texas of the headboat logs sitting in 8 
wheelhouses and in buildings for months upon months.  I don’t 9 
mean to sound like a smartass when I tell you that, but if it 10 
gets used, we’re all in favor of it and we’ll help every way we 11 
can. 12 
 13 
MR. PEARCE:  Fine, thank you. 14 

 15 
MR. PERRET:  Mike, you’ve been around a good while. 16 

 17 
MR. NUGENT:  Are you saying I’m old, Corky? 18 

 19 
MR. PERRET:  When this council voted in Mobile, Alabama many, 20 

many years ago to put a twelve-inch size limit on snapper and 21 
Wayne may have to correct me.  My memory is not as good as his, 22 
but the first size limit we put was twelve inches and we had to 23 
exempt the Texas for-hire segment for three years and so 24 
obviously you guys were able to live with a twelve-inch size 25 
limit back then and so I would assume you could probably live 26 
with a thirteen-inch now. 27 
 28 
MR. NUGENT:  Yes, we could. 29 

 30 
CHAIRMAN RIECHERS:  Thank you, Mike.  We appreciate it.  I’m 31 

going to urge the council to try to frame their questions as 32 
best they can so that they can get quick responses from the 33 
audience participants and then also as they -- I will encourage 34 
the audience to give their response as quickly as they can and 35 
not just use it as additional ways to get extra time to speak to 36 
various issues. 37 
 38 
I apologize, but I already have the stack of cards and I know 39 
we’re going to be here a while and so we all will get tired 40 
before it’s over and so let’s try to make sure we all have an 41 
opportunity here.  Mr. Zales and then Mr. Russ Nelson is next. 42 
 43 
MR. BOB ZALES, II:  Bob Zales, II, President of the Panama City 44 

Boatmen Association.  First off, I’m not quite at a loss of 45 
things to say, but I want to carry you back a little bit in 46 
history and I’m going to do it on the red grouper fishery. 47 
 48 
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I can’t give you the timeframe, but back several years ago, the 1 
Fisheries Service came to the council and they said that red 2 
grouper were in such dire straits and we needed to do something 3 
and so the best alternative was to send the longline gear 4 
outside of fifty fathoms. 5 
 6 
There was a big meeting in Destin and several hundred people 7 
showed up, recreational people and commercial.  The council met 8 
subsequent to that and decided to send that fishery outside 9 
fifty fathoms and that would fix it. 10 
 11 
About four months later, the Fisheries Service changed their 12 
mind and it’s not necessary to do that.  Then, a few years 13 
later, we hear that we’ve got all these high catches on the 14 
recreational side in 2004 and so they come to you all and you 15 
all create new regulations that say go to one red grouper with 16 
no captain and crew and we’re going to have a closure for red 17 
grouper, but because gag isn’t in yet, we’re going to hold off 18 
on that. 19 
 20 
The current assessment that hasn’t gone to review yet on red 21 
grouper that I was a part of indicates that red grouper, unless 22 
the review process comes up with something that has happened 23 
wrong in the data in the assessment and review SEDAR processes, 24 
will come in as not overfished and not undergoing overfishing 25 
and does not include the current regulation.  It had no play in 26 
that. 27 
 28 
That’s just to kind of show where we are in this process and why 29 
it’s so screwed up, I don’t know, but it is.  When we get into 30 
red snapper, like Mike said and I think you all have heard from 31 
a whole lot of people, when you open up one segment of the 32 
fishery four months prior to another and you give them a 33 
thirteen-inch size limit, it’s just common sense that we’re 34 
going to have a problem. 35 
 36 
When somebody charters me to go fishing, I don’t run them two 37 
hours offshore to catch fish because I enjoy burning fuel and I 38 
want to take them out to the deep blue sea.  If I can catch fish 39 
inshore, I’m staying there to catch the fish.  I’m making a 40 
whole lot more money. 41 
 42 
The same thing is going to happen with the commercial fleet.  43 
There is going to be a problem.  There is a problem where Dr. 44 
Crabtree says they don’t have the mechanism to shut down the 45 
recreational fishery when the quota is met.  Undoubtedly they 46 
forgot how to do it, because in 1997, 1998, and 1999, they did 47 
it with the same information they’ve got today. 48 
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 1 
When the shoe drops on the other foot and we say in this coming 2 
year when we’re looking at a three million pound allocation for 3 
the recreational fishery at two fish -- Currently, the average 4 
harvest for recreational anglers on red snapper is a little bit 5 
more than two fish per person. 6 
 7 
We’re harvesting somewhere around four to four-and-a-half 8 
million pounds at two fish.  You can’t shrink four-and-a-half to 9 
three with the same number of fish, not in my mind.  I just 10 
don’t see how you’re going to do it.   11 
 12 
If you don’t close the fishery this coming year, then you’re 13 
going to come to us in November or December, the Fisheries 14 
Service, based on our fatally flawed system, and say you 15 
overfished a million or so pounds and well what do you do?  In 16 
2008, you fish less, which probably means we don’t fish at all. 17 
 18 
You need to consider all that when you’re looking at this and 19 
the gag grouper part that you all are looking at, I would 20 
suggest that until you make a decision on gag that you wait 21 
until the assessment on red is through. 22 
 23 
You need to consider, like I suggested at the last meeting on 24 
vermilion snapper, that you’ve got a fishery that came in that 25 
said it wasn’t just not overfished and not undergoing 26 
overfishing, but that it had never been overfished and had never 27 
undergone overfishing. 28 
 29 
You had a size limit of ten inches and you had all the fishermen 30 
tell you when you go to eleven that you’re going to kill more 31 
fish as discards and you did that.  That’s a problem for red 32 
snapper.  You can’t do it.  This is where I said last time you 33 
get into cafeteria management.  They pick and choose what you 34 
want to do and somewhere, we’ve got to stop that.  The red light 35 
is fixing to go on and so I’ll shut up.  Are there any 36 
questions? 37 
 38 
CHAIRMAN RIECHERS:  Thank you, Mr. Zales.  Are there any 39 

questions of Bob?  Dr. Nelson is next and Fred Lifton will be on 40 
deck. 41 
 42 
DR. RUSSELL NELSON:  Thank you, Mr. Chairman.  My name is 43 

Russell Nelson and I’m a fishery scientist here representing the 44 
Coastal Conservation Association.  I would just echo what you’ve 45 
heard with reference to the differential size limit and the 46 
potential conflicts that I think will certainly be created by 47 
having the commercial size limit of thirteen inches and having 48 
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that season open three-and-a-half months or almost four months 1 
before the recreational season. 2 
 3 
There is an objective in the reef fish management plan and that 4 
is to minimize conflicts between commercial and recreational 5 
fishermen.  As this proposed measure is included in the interim 6 
rule, I would note that the DEIS does not address that 7 
discrepancy, does not address the discrepancy between the 8 
potential for conflict created by this proposal and the 9 
objective in the management and nor, in fact, does it even 10 
mention in the section on economic and social impacts the 11 
potential for this, although it has been well documented in the 12 
record. 13 
 14 
I would suggest, as the Service suggests, that the council go 15 
ahead and implement the fine detail of the shrimp effort cap and 16 
that would probably be best to leave this out of the rule at 17 
this time and let the council deal with this problem in their 18 
amendment. 19 
 20 
Again, I’m frankly astounded that the Service would choose to 21 
implement a one month closure that was instituted for red 22 
grouper, which are no longer overfished.  I’ve worn the cap that 23 
you all wear before and I understand what good management and 24 
good governance is and I just find it very hard to conceive of 25 
why that action was taken. 26 
 27 
Let me be more positive.  I intended to be totally positive when 28 
I came up here.  As you consider grouper regulations and 29 
changes, gag and red grouper, I would urge you to very strongly 30 
consider going back to an aggregate bag limit. 31 
 32 
Don’t set one bag limit for red grouper and one bag limit for 33 
gag and then maybe an aggregate for the rest.  By doing so, you 34 
create a target.  If you have a two fish bag limit for X and two 35 
fish for Y, if I happen to catch my two X, I may go through ten 36 
or twelve more X before I get to my first Y. 37 
 38 
You create a climate for fishing to continue, whereas if you can 39 
structure it with a single aggregate, then once that number is 40 
reached, fishing tends to decrease.   41 
 42 
I would like to tell you that the Coastal Conservation 43 
Association has formally, across the Atlantic, endorsed the use 44 
of circle hooks with all live and natural baits for all 45 
fisheries, red snapper, striped bass, summer flounder, whatever.   46 
 47 
We are instituting an educational campaign that will include 48 
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written and video information elements to inform anglers on how 1 
to use circle hooks, why they should, how they can use them, how 2 
they can rig them to their best advantage, and also to try to 3 
use advice from expert fishermen around the coast on how 4 
fishermen can fish selectively to increase their chances of 5 
catching larger fish and avoiding smaller fish through 6 
techniques other than just circle hooks. 7 
 8 
We have also secured funding and will be sponsoring a research 9 
program by Joan and Scott Holt at the University of Texas Marine 10 
Science Center to look at a question that we think has been 11 
largely ignored thus far by science and that is what is truly 12 
the fate of these floating fish. 13 
 14 
There have been a lot of assumptions even in the scientific 15 
literature that every red snapper that’s brought to the surface 16 
that floats away is a dead fish.  In fact, the commercial 17 
release survival estimates are premised, to an extent, on this.   18 
 19 
We think that’s a question that needs a good scientific 20 
evaluation and so we have come up with the money for the Holts 21 
to do this work and they will be, in the future, applying for an 22 
exempted fishing permit so we can have a good, rigorous 23 
scientific test of this question and get some facts into play 24 
and I thank you for the time and would be happy to answer any 25 
questions. 26 
 27 
MR. WILLIAMS:  Russ, I like your idea for the aggregate bag 28 

limit.  That has concerned me too and if we can approve 29 
something like that, if something like that is approvable, I 30 
think that might be a good way to go.  What was it you suggested 31 
to leave to the council? 32 
 33 
DR. NELSON:  I would suggest to the National Marine Fisheries 34 

Service that the issue of the thirteen-inch commercial size 35 
limit being in the disparity without some other measure to look 36 
at a rational way of separating the two fisheries, as has been 37 
included in the options paper the council is working on and has 38 
been mentioned many times in public testimony, that it is sure 39 
just to go into a place in January to create a situation that 40 
many popular recreational sites closer to shore that can be 41 
reached are likely to be seriously fished before the 42 
recreational season begins. 43 
 44 
In fact, even under the new two fish bag limit, we may find that 45 
there’s limited or no recreational fishery out there and so the 46 
council has heard that.  Everybody knows that that is 47 
potentially a problem that the council has been considering. 48 
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 1 
I would suggest that that be left out of the interim rule.  It’s 2 
not going to create a crisis in the meantime.  Let the council 3 
continue their deliberations to see if there’s a way to deal 4 
with that potential conflict. 5 
 6 
CHAIRMAN RIECHERS:  Any other questions of Dr. Nelson?  Thank 7 

you.  Mr. Lifton and then on deck will be David Krebs.  I do 8 
want to take a moment, before you get started, Mr. Lifton, and 9 
recognize a former council member, Irby Basco, that I saw walk 10 
in.  Irby, we’re glad to have you back and we’re glad you could 11 
come over. 12 
 13 
MR. FRED LIFTON:  I would like to thank the council for giving 14 

us a chance to speak.  My name is Fred Lifton and I represent 15 
the Marco Island Charter Captains Association, of which I’m 16 
President and I’m going to change the pace and talk about 17 
goliath grouper. 18 
 19 
Sixteen years ago, you all closed the goliath grouper fishery 20 
with no data.  You did it because you listened to the boots on 21 
the deck.  They told you they were seeing less and less goliath 22 
grouper and you wisely closed it.  Now, sixteen years later, 23 
they’ve proliferated to the point where they are just absolutely 24 
overrunning us in Collier County. 25 
 26 
Granted, we are the hatchery in Collier County.  We’re right off 27 
the Collier Coast, which is nothing but the -- The 10,000 28 
Islands are nothing but mangroves.  Now, about five years ago or 29 
six years ago, I started to notice a proliferation of the 30 
goliath grouper and I mentioned it to a bunch of folks in here, 31 
that we were getting pestiferous by them.  At this point, I have 32 
to beg you to do something in Collier County. 33 
 34 
We can no longer fish.  There is not a spot in Collier County, 35 
off the shores of Collier County, that we could fish a wreck or 36 
we could fish a rocky outcrop, because we can’t get down quick 37 
enough to avoid the goliath grouper. 38 
 39 
If we do manage to hook a fish, he’s eaten by the time we get it 40 
halfway up.  We don’t have to get it halfway up.  I can water-41 
ski and catch goliath grouper now.  You catch a cobia, he’s 42 
eaten before you get him in the boat, provided he’s under a 43 
hundred pounds. 44 
 45 
They’re eating turtle hatchlings now.  We have a beach patrol 46 
that just about machineguns anybody that comes near a turtle 47 
nest and if a turtle gets caught in a drain, why we call out 48 



  92 

three fire engines to get him out.  We have lights to make sure 1 
the little hatchlings get into the water and when they do, by 2 
God, the goliath grouper is sitting there with a dinner napkin 3 
on his neck and a knife in one hand and a fork in the other and 4 
slurp, those hatchlings are gone. 5 
 6 
Now, I also write a newspaper article for the Marco Island Sun 7 
Times and as such, quite a few people on Marco Island know me.  8 
I can honestly say I don’t think a day of my life goes by when I 9 
don’t get telephone calls or faxes or get stopped in the 10 
supermarket saying what in the name of Good Lord God are we 11 
going to do about these goliath grouper and I don’t know. 12 
 13 
We cannot fish.  The socioeconomic impact is going to take hold 14 
sooner or later, because people just don’t want to go out 15 
anymore and that’s the truth.   We cannot fish for anything but 16 
the goliath grouper and so what do we make?  A goliath grouper 17 
fishery and now we catch goliath grouper for fun and that’s all 18 
we can catch.  We bring them up and cut them loose and did you 19 
folks enjoy yourself?  If you want a fish dinner, go to a 20 
restaurant. 21 
 22 
Please do something about it.  What we’re willing to do is work 23 
with the Science Center or we’ll do anything to help you all get 24 
it done and I have just a short list of things that I thought 25 
would work and I think they would be compatible with the Science 26 
Center. 27 
 28 
Number one, we’re absolutely in favor of really controlled 29 
harvest, just in our area alone.  Number two, no spearfishing in 30 
Florida or federal waters and no commercial harvest and 31 
prohibition of resale by both the commercial and recreational 32 
for-hire fisheries.  A specific number of take tags as 33 
determined by authorities and made available at a moderate fee, 34 
such as $25 or $50. 35 
 36 
The allowable size slot would also be determined by the council.  37 
The tags would only be valid for landings in the Florida 38 
counties besieged by the overstock, Collier in particular and 39 
Monroe and Lee.  Now I’m hearing reports from Charlotte, 40 
Pinellas, all the way up to Tampa.  People are saying my God, 41 
what are you going to do with these monsters? 42 
 43 
If a slot size goliath is taken, the tag must be immediately 44 
affixed and a cell phone or VHF call made to an FWC or federal 45 
hotline and immediate information on the size, location, and tag 46 
ID on the catch. 47 
 48 
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If authorities would stop and inspect a vessel and there is a 1 
goliath, they would check the FWC or federal hotline to ensure 2 
prior reporting.  If no call had been made, a Level 3 violation 3 
would be issued and the fish removed and very importantly, a 4 
complete and honest cooperation of the recreational for-hire 5 
sector with the Southeast Fisheries Science Center with this tag 6 
program and any other method they would want to use for 7 
scientific collection of this data. 8 
 9 
We of the Marco Island Charter Captains Association would 100 10 
percent be absolutely amenable to cooperating with you free of 11 
charge, free of rent, anything else, just to rid us of these 12 
fish.  Thank you. 13 
 14 
CHAIRMAN RIECHERS:  Thank you, Mr. Lifton. 15 

 16 
MR. DAUGHDRILL:  I support the tag idea.  How deep are these 17 

fish and do any of them die when they come up? 18 
 19 
MR. LIFTON:  No, they don’t die.  We are a little bit 20 

responsible in the way we release them and so we watch them.  It 21 
would really break our heart not to be able to keep them and let 22 
them die, but the area I’m talking about is from let’s say the 23 
24.3 latitude line to the 26.3 latitude line north and out to 83 24 
degrees longitude, just that one area. 25 
 26 
Every wreck from five feet of water up to 150 feet of water is 27 
inundated with these fish and yes, a lot of them it takes a lot 28 
of time to get them back to life again, but none of them die. 29 
 30 
MR. WILLIAMS:  Fred, thank you for coming.  If we were to engage 31 

in a research program, if the agency were to engage in a 32 
research program, our laboratory in St. Petersburg were to 33 
engage in one, could we count on your help in collections? 34 
 35 
MR. LIFTON:  100 percent, Roy. 36 

 37 
MR. WILLIAMS:  I’ll pass your name on. 38 

 39 
CHAIRMAN RIECHERS:  Hearing no other questions, thank you, Mr. 40 

Lifton.  We always appreciate you.  You find some way to make us 41 
all laugh a little bit as well in the process every time.  Next 42 
is Mr. Krebs and then next is Mr. Zurbrick. 43 
 44 
MR. DAVID KREBS:  Mr. Chairman and council members, my name is 45 

David Krebs.  I represent Ariel Seafoods out of Destin, Florida.  46 
I would like to start my comments by thanking Secretary 47 
Gutierrez, Deputy Secretary Sampson, Under Secretary 48 
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Lautenbacher for their recent involvement in our council and 1 
fishery process. 2 
 3 
I would also like to acknowledge Dr. Hogarth’s and Dr. 4 
Crabtree’s continued efforts to keep this council process 5 
viable.  I think that the council is showing some renewed vigor 6 
in solving overfishing issues.  I’m still concerned that 7 
economic benefit is a driving force in some discussions rather 8 
than rebuilding and good stewardship of the resource. 9 
 10 
I think the primary goal of this council should be stock 11 
recovery, stabilization, and then consider the economic benefit 12 
to the nation.  Without a stabilized sustainable stock, there is 13 
not any benefit to anyone. 14 
 15 
Other areas of concern are still size limits, the longliners, 16 
and counting recreational participation.  We sit around and have 17 
discussions about recreational bag limits, but nobody here can 18 
still tell you how many people are out there fishing. 19 
 20 
Mr. Zales quoted some numbers about how quick the recreational 21 
sector would be filled on a two fish bag limit.  How do we know 22 
who is participating and how do we know that’s accurate and 23 
while I’m on red snapper and the new scare tactics about the 24 
size differential, in 1991 to 1993, we opened the season in a 25 
true red snapper derby. 26 
 27 
We put the commercial fleet out there and they fished for fifty 28 
days straight, catching as much fish as they could and yet, we 29 
had a recreational season.  Where was the disaster then? 30 
 31 
You’re going to open a red snapper season under an IFQ where 32 
each boat that’s fishing has a limited amount of fish they can 33 
catch.  We’re not going to go out there and just keep sitting on 34 
spots and catching fish until there’s no fish left to catch.  35 
Why do we listen to these scare tactics in this day and age?  We 36 
know better than that. 37 
 38 
We know that an IFQ is a limit and a man is not going to go out 39 
there and catch his 10,000 pounds in the first week of the 40 
season because he can.  He’s still got to go out there and catch 41 
fish the rest of the year.  It would be a fool that did that and 42 
I don’t know a single fisherman that I’ve talked to that is 43 
sitting back saying I’ve got 50,000 pounds and let me get out 44 
there ahead of those recreational guys and kill this fishery. 45 
 46 
It didn’t happen in 1991 to 1993 when they were out there 47 
landing 10,000 or 12,000 pounds a week or whatever their boat 48 
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would hold and so why do we want to think that it’s going to 1 
happen today? 2 
 3 
I was disappointed in the Mackerel Committee report yesterday.  4 
There was not a single fresh idea about what to do with the Gulf 5 
stock of king mackerel.  It’s a fantastic stock.  We don’t have 6 
a tagging program and we don’t have observers on boats.  We’ve 7 
got a fantastic fishery that I’m sure there’s a lot of latitude 8 
to do something with and we’re not even looking at it. 9 
 10 
This year, because of no storms, we actually closed the western 11 
Gulf early.  We never even harvested the eighteen to twenty-12 
pound fish off the Mississippi River that we normally harvest 13 
this time of year and so you’ve got all these females that are 14 
out there and we should have a great stock next year. 15 
 16 
In closing, I would like to say that on this planet every 17 
government and every individual should be concerned about the 18 
natural resources of the earth and the other species of life 19 
that inhabit it.  The dominion given to man over the earth makes 20 
us as human beings accountable for it.  Council members, please 21 
put your personal agendas aside and protect this resource.  22 
Thank you. 23 
 24 
CHAIRMAN RIECHERS:  Thank you, Mr. Krebs.  Any questions of Mr. 25 

Krebs?  Thank you again for being here.  Mr. Zurbrick is next 26 
and on deck will be Mr. Versaggi. 27 
 28 
MR. JIM ZURBRICK:  Hello, council and National Marine Fisheries 29 

Service members.  My name is Jim Zurbrick and I’m here 30 
representing the Steinhatchee Charterboat Association, a twelve-31 
member organization.  We’re not big in Steinhatchee, but we add 32 
up in that panhandle. 33 
 34 
I’m here to tell you that obviously -- I believe Mr. Crabtree 35 
and all of you have heard how good the red snapper fishing is in 36 
the eastern Gulf.  It’s heaven-sent.  It’s a blessed thing.  37 
It’s amazing. 38 
 39 
We’ve always had red snapper, but they’ve been out in the deeper 40 
waters.  In the last three to four years, our red snapper 41 
fishery has moved into sixty to about ninety feet.  That’s as 42 
deep as we go.  If you go past ninety feet, you’re really 43 
wasting your time, because you don’t need to go that far. 44 
 45 
We do have some smaller fish.  I don’t catch them.  In fact, I 46 
was talking to Karen Foote and she said you’re not catching 47 
small fish and I said no.  I’m out in seventy to ninety feet and 48 
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I did a commercial trip, because I also have a commercial 1 
license. 2 
 3 
I did a commercial red snapper trip last Thursday, one day.  I 4 
caught fifty-five fish towards my 200 pounds.  I threw back one 5 
fish and he was legal, but he wasn’t fifteen-and-a-half.  I got 6 
on the phone and I called some folks that fish the shallower 7 
stuff, the people that are doing the sea bass and the grunts, 8 
and they are catching. 9 
 10 
I called four different folks and two of them have been recently 11 
catching small red snappers, which is encouraging, but I guess 12 
you all know what to do with that data, but I’m not catching 13 
them in my ninety foot and so I’m not sure quite what that 14 
means. 15 
 16 
All this publication over here keeps talking about the western 17 
Gulf and about the Florida Gulf coast.  Because so many of these 18 
publications deal with that, evidently people realize that there 19 
is a difference in our fishery. 20 
 21 
Nobody in Steinhatchee is complaining at all about our red 22 
snapper fishery.  It’s great.  In fact, we’ve got -- People are 23 
hearing about it and obviously they’re coming to the area to 24 
charter some of the boats just because of our red snapper 25 
fishery.  It’s important to us. 26 
 27 
What I’m asking you folks to do is possibly even in the interim 28 
rule, since there’s still time to do something before it becomes 29 
law, why can’t there be a Florida Gulf coast exemption to the 30 
two fish and four months?  Why can’t we leave status quo?  It 31 
has worked. 32 
 33 
People in Florida all the way from the Panhandle -- It might go 34 
farther west than that.  I’m not sure.  It might go over to 35 
Alabama or it might be farther.  I’m not sure where actually the 36 
problem seems to be.  We don’t have the shrimping industry, 37 
obviously, like they do in the western Gulf. 38 
 39 
This is a rude awakening just here in Galveston and watching the 40 
shrimp boats work even during the blow we just had out there, 41 
but we don’t have the large number of shrimpers and we don’t 42 
have -- Evidently that is not our only fishery and so we don’t 43 
have the impact. 44 
 45 
Is it beyond the realm of things to think that we can’t go ahead 46 
and help the 852 boats, by the way, which is the largest charter 47 
fleet and it’s in Florida?  We double the number of charterboats 48 
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in the other states in the Gulf, yet we don’t have a problem. 1 
 2 
They’re reporting red snapper and good red snapper landings all 3 
the way down into the Keys and this has been going on for a few 4 
years and so why penalize everybody?  If we do all get penalized 5 
this time, we’ve got to think about possibly treating this 6 
fishery as two different fisheries. 7 
 8 
By the way, real quick and I know my time is probably running 9 
out, but I’m in the dive business.  That’s mainly what I do, but 10 
I do rod and reel trips.  The gentleman was talking about the 11 
jewfish.  It would be wrong not to allow divers to harvest. 12 
 13 
In fact, if you’re going to harvest -- I do know that there are 14 
jewfish that die from being caught.  All of us have had bad 15 
experiences with bringing them to the top and we can’t get them 16 
down, but at least if we’re diving we can pick and choose if 17 
we’re going to do the research and we can pick out a specimen. 18 
 19 
There is a real problem up in Steinhatchee, the Panhandle, every 20 
wreck.  Believe me, I was there and I saw the heyday when people 21 
were harvesting and we knocked them down.  In those early 1980s 22 
and mid-1980s, we needed to do something, but it’s like the 23 
alligator.  They’ve come back now and they are feeling good 24 
around divers and at fishing spots. 25 
 26 
They hang at a lot of the reefs just because they know they’re 27 
going to get fed and they’re going to be able to snatch fish off 28 
these rods and that’s why they’re there.  Thank you very much. 29 
 30 
CHAIRMAN RIECHERS:  Thank you, Mr. Zurbrick. 31 

 32 
DR. SHIPP:  Jim, again, thank you for coming.  I’ve got really 33 

two questions.  Have you noticed an increase in goliath grouper 34 
in your dive trips off of Steinhatchee? 35 
 36 
MR. ZURBRICK:  Yes, it’s night and day.  I moved to Steinhatchee 37 

five years ago, although I’ve been in Florida all my life, from 38 
Tampa/St. Pete, but especially in Steinhatchee and not just -- I 39 
was obviously fishing there before I moved there permanently, 40 
but in these last four or five years, all our wrecks have been 41 
overcome. 42 
 43 
Every wreck can support one or two fish, I believe, especially 44 
some of these hundred or 200-foot wrecks, but we’re talking 45 
about dozens of fish. 46 
 47 
DR. SHIPP:  Thank you.  My second question is, since you do 48 
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dive, can you characterize the kind of habitat that the red 1 
snapper that you guys are catching are staying on? 2 
 3 
MR. ZURBRICK:  Here’s the way it works.  I went to two spots 4 

last Thursday when I did that trip and one of them was a wreck 5 
and the other was a piece of broken hard bottom.  Our snapper -- 6 
If the guys in the western Gulf think they’re going to come over 7 
and hammer 2,500 or 5,000 pounds on a trip, that ain’t going to 8 
happen. 9 
 10 
Our snapper in the eastern Gulf are spread out.  They’re on hard 11 
bottom and they’re on sand.  They’re on places that you’re 12 
riding over with your bottom machine and you see your snappers 13 
show and all there needs to be is maybe somebody threw a beer 14 
can over and fish are congregating. 15 
 16 
I’m not sure what the structure is out here, but I know that we 17 
don’t have those chevron shows.  I was fishing the grounds in 18 
the 1970s and early 1980s when you used to have the chevron 19 
shows.  Fish used to pile up and there would be one fish on the 20 
top and it was tremendous back then and we don’t have that -- 21 
It’s not that kind of a fishery, but it is definitely adequate 22 
for everyone to make a good living. 23 
 24 
Everyone limits out, by the way.  You would have to be deaf, 25 
dumb, blind, and stupid in the Panhandle not to catch your 26 
limit. 27 
 28 
CHAIRMAN RIECHERS:  Thank you, Mr. Zurbrick.  I think you’ve 29 

answered that.  If we can, we’ll move on now to Mr. Versaggi and 30 
on deck will be Mr. Niquet. 31 
 32 
MR. SAL VERSAGGI:   Good afternoon, Mr. Chairman and members of 33 

the council.  My name is Sal Versaggi and I’m President of 34 
Versaggi Shrimp Corporation out of Tampa, Florida.  I would like 35 
to begin by saying that I concur with what Dennis O’Hern had to 36 
say about MRFSS. 37 
 38 
MRFSS has got to be fixed.  There’s something terribly wrong 39 
there.  In the motion that the SSC came out and said that at 40 
this time given that no other catch statistics exist beyond 41 
those generated with MRFSS for certain sectors of the various 42 
recreational fisheries in the Gulf, the SSC accepts historic 43 
MRFSS data as the best data available, well, of course, it’s got 44 
to be the best data available if that’s all that’s there. 45 
 46 
If it’s flawed, we’re certainly going in the wrong direction and 47 
so it certainly needs to be fixed and addressed somehow.  I 48 
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didn’t see anything really concrete and positive come out of 1 
that meeting, other than the fact that everybody was saying 2 
where do we go and what do we do and how do we start.   3 
 4 
There was some good input by Bob Zales and Bobbi Walker about 5 
what they do with these interviews at the dock and on the boats 6 
and that sort of thing and what kind of information they have to 7 
give in order to keep their permits and it’s not enough.  It’s 8 
just not enough. 9 
 10 
To kind of put it in perspective, there was a report done by 11 
Florida State University taking a hard look at the common belief 12 
that recreational fishing accounts for only a tiny fraction of 13 
total catches in the United States. 14 
 15 
A new study, led by Florida State University, reveals that 16 
sportfishing accounts for nearly a quarter of the total take of 17 
overfished populations.  The study found that the recreational 18 
landings outstrip commercial landings.  This was true for red 19 
snapper and gag grouper in the Gulf of Mexico, 59 percent 20 
recreational landings for the red snapper and 56 percent for the 21 
gag.  Red drum in the South Atlantic was 93 percent. 22 
 23 
The conventional wisdom is that recreational fishing is a small 24 
proportion of the total take and so it is largely overlooked.  A 25 
study of the first comprehensive analysis of the impact of 26 
recreational saltwater fishing in the United States, using 27 
federal and state data, the researchers compared the commercial 28 
and recreational landings for the past twenty-two years, first 29 
for all federally managed fish and then for fish species 30 
classified by the National Marine Fisheries Service as 31 
overfished or experiencing overfishing. 32 
 33 
The study showed that in the Gulf of Mexico, recreational 34 
catches of overfished species in 2002 made up 64 percent of the 35 
landings, 64 percent. 36 
 37 
There is a long-held belief that the individual catches of 38 
recreational fishermen could never take a significant bite out 39 
of the ocean’s bounty, but recreational fishermen today are 40 
equipped with technologies that make them every bit as effective 41 
as their commercial counterparts, such as sonar devices, global 42 
positioning systems, and fish finding equipment and boats that 43 
are just as powerful and able to travel far offshore. 44 
 45 
While the cumulative impact of commercial fishing is constrained 46 
by the limits on how much fish can be caught, there are no 47 
controls on the aggregate impact of sportfishing.  Current 48 
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management of saltwater recreational fisheries focuses primarily 1 
on the individual fishermen, setting limits on the number and 2 
size of the fish one can bring in without restricting the number 3 
of people allowed to fish.  To me, that’s very important.  4 
 5 
We restrict the number of boats that can be out there and we can 6 
do a lot of other restrictions in the commercial side, but on 7 
the recreational side, with the tremendous influx of people 8 
coming to the southeast -- In Florida alone, there’s 1,200 9 
people a day coming into the state of Florida. 10 
 11 
If those people become fishermen, they still get their two bag 12 
limit and that’s two more fish that are going to some new 13 
individuals, because the number of people are not being 14 
regulated and I don’t know if you can do that or how you can do 15 
that, but it’s something that should be looked at. 16 
 17 
Recreational fishing is important to many people, but if folks 18 
want to continue fishing, we all need to support management, 19 
both commercial and recreational fisheries, that will allow the 20 
fish populations to recover.  With that, I will end my 21 
testimony.  Are there any questions? 22 
 23 
CHAIRMAN RIECHERS:  Thank you, Mr. Versaggi.  Are there any 24 

questions?  Thank you again for coming and testifying.  Next is 25 
Mr. Niquet and on deck will be Mr. Jim Smarr. 26 
 27 
MR. BUSTER NIQUET:  My name is Buster Niquet.  I’ve been fishing 28 

over sixty years and I’ve just got a few comments here.  I agree 29 
with lowering the size limit on vermilion snapper.  I think you 30 
ought to lower the size on the red snapper for both segments. 31 
 32 
I believe all grouper should have the same size limit.  We need 33 
to raise the limit on the triggerfish, because porpoises don’t 34 
like them and so it won’t matter.  None of the calculations I’ve 35 
seen on the release mortality take into effect the predation by 36 
the porpoises. 37 
 38 
On most occasions, these animals kill at least 50 percent of the 39 
fish we’re forced to discard.  Anyone who has fished offshore 40 
will surely testify to that.   41 
 42 
Several of the boat owners, representing about twenty-four boats 43 
in the Panama City area, have urged me to speak in favor of the 44 
ITQ for red snapper.  Most of their boats do not fish for red 45 
snapper, but would like the snapper fleet busy to keep them out 46 
of the grouper grounds.  It’s a real pain when they close the 47 
snappers and about twelve or fifteen boats come up there and 48 
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fish where everybody else has been fishing for the rest of the 1 
year. 2 
 3 
The logbooks as set up now do not give accurate information on 4 
depth or areas.  Although there are spaces for each species on 5 
each logbook, the NMFS data collectors will only accept one area 6 
or depth for the complete report.  Very seldom is a fishing trip 7 
conducted in one area or depth.  Doing the reports this way 8 
gives a biased databank. 9 
 10 
For over forty years of fishing, I never heard the fish that we 11 
catch in the Gulf of Mexico and the east coast all the way up to  12 
Maryland called anything but a black grouper or a gray grouper.  13 
It’s hard for me now to call the damn thing a gag grouper and 14 
most of the fishermen I know have never seen a true black 15 
grouper.  It’s real hard, fellas, to change a hundred years of 16 
common practice.  That may be why your data is screwed up and 17 
that’s all I’ve got. 18 
 19 
CHAIRMAN RIECHERS:  Thank you, Mr. Niquet.  Mr. Daughdrill has a 20 

question. 21 
 22 
MR. DAUGHDRILL:  Buster, the answer to the porpoise problem, the 23 

dolphins eating your -- Is it, do you think, just lowering the 24 
size limit?  Would that be the only thing that can help that? 25 
 26 
MR. NIQUET:  The only difference going to the size limit means 27 

is you won’t be throwing as many back for them to eat.  It’s 28 
that fewer fish that you’ll be catching that you have to throw 29 
back.  You’ll still be saving the same amount of fish, but you 30 
just won’t be killing as many. 31 
 32 
CHAIRMAN RIECHERS:  Any other questions?  Thank you for being 33 

here and thank you for your testimony.  Next is Mr. Smarr and on 34 
deck will be Mr. Martin Fisher. 35 
 36 
MR. JIM SMARR:  Mr. Chairman and members of the council, for the 37 

record, I’m Jim Smarr with the Recreational Fishing Alliance.  I 38 
am state chairman.  We’re a 60,000-member group across the Gulf 39 
and across the United States. 40 
 41 
I come here today seeing all the regulations and all the things 42 
that are being proposed and I’m amazed that we’re still beating 43 
up the shrimping industry when the SEDAR says out of a hundred 44 
fish that 80 percent die of natural mortality, 12 percent for 45 
the biomass and 8 percent are caught in bycatch. 46 
 47 
Yet, we continue to pound and pound and pound that and within 48 
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the month -- I have testified before on this problem, but within 1 
the month we have reported illegal longlining inside the fifty-2 
fathom curve out of Corpus Christi.  Two boats moved in and were 3 
hitting all the bars and bragging about how wonderful the 4 
fishing was inside the fifty-fathom curve, thirty fathoms. 5 
 6 
We called God and everybody in enforcement and could we get a 7 
single person out there?  No.  Panama City thought the fishing 8 
was so good that they sent three more longliners to Port A and 9 
yet we don’t do anything. 10 
 11 
The IFQs, as I understand it, are signed now and so I guess from 12 
that point it’s okay to go back and do some enforcement, because 13 
I’ve been told from law officers on the ground that they were 14 
told not to do any enforcement until this IFQ was in place and I 15 
had five different law enforcement people tell me that and so 16 
this is -- I hope we’re at the end of that and I hope we can get 17 
some law enforcement. 18 
 19 
It’s sickening to us.  We’ve turned in probably twenty boats 20 
that were performing illegal activity off the Texas coast and of 21 
the ones that we’ve turned in, we’ve not gotten a single bust, 22 
not even any interest. 23 
 24 
It’s a total indictment of law enforcement.  The Operation Game 25 
Thief line, when we’ve called it, worked in state waters, but 26 
we’ve got a serious train wreck on a problem that’s being 27 
ignored and we’re taking a hit and we’ve now opened up IFQs, I 28 
guess, with the Secretary signing off, for a 365-day fishery for 29 
these boys to have their way. 30 
 31 
There will be a heck of a problem with size disparity between a 32 
thirteen-inch fish, a fifteen-inch fish, or a sixteen-inch fish.  33 
As I’ve testified before, our people had to go fifty or sixty 34 
miles offshore to find a fish that we could keep in the 35 
recreational fishery after the commercials were given last 36 
December and then we finally got our season to open. 37 
 38 
I understand they’ve not met their quota again.  It’s amazing.  39 
We’ve turned in boats here fishing off Texas for sitting on one 40 
spot and then running boats out to them as yacht tenders with 41 
ice chests to fill them with fish, yet can we get one of those 42 
guys busted when we call him in?  No. 43 
 44 
We told them what docks the guys were from and we told them what 45 
boats they were running the tender from and we can’t get them 46 
busted, but yet we come here in this facade of a council and 47 
National Marine Fisheries Service with all the law enforcement 48 
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in the world and we’re worried about whether we’re going to put 1 
a rubber tire on a boat to protect a daggone turtle. 2 
 3 
Yet we’ve got all this other stuff going on and nobody seems to 4 
pay any attention to it.  I wish you all would get the grant 5 
cycle changed to where you would ask for grant money to study 6 
the illegal red snapper fishery in the commercial industry and 7 
redirect your studies so that the PhDs that are driving this, or 8 
whoever it is, could get a paycheck off of this other study and 9 
redirect through a problem that we feel is probably a forty or 10 
fifty-million-pound problem in the Gulf when the shrimpers are 11 
now only about 8 percent. 12 
 13 
We’ve taken it one step further.  We’ve decided to build a 14 
barrier reef the entire length of Texas in state waters and 15 
we’re going to spend millions of dollars to do that and so 16 
hopefully we’ll correct the problem ourselves in Texas and the 17 
Parks and Wildlife has been very supportive of limiting the 18 
commercial bag limit to the same as the recreational. 19 
 20 
We will have solved our own problem and we’re not very happy in 21 
Texas with the -- We’re happy the council chose to wait for new 22 
data on this issue and to hopefully avoid the interim rule and 23 
we applaud you all for that.  I just hope we get the ability to 24 
put that information in the interim rule.  Thank you. 25 
 26 
MS. WALKER:  You said that you had turned in twenty-some-odd 27 

boats illegally.  Can you tell the council did you call NOAA Law 28 
Enforcement or Texas Parks and Wildlife when you were reporting 29 
these vessels? 30 
 31 
MR. SMARR:  We were calling in and leaving messages at Texas 32 

Parks and Wildlife.  We were speaking to NOAA Enforcement and we 33 
have talked to the U.S. Coast Guard in various places.  We’re 34 
busy and we’re out checking the shrimpers and we don’t have time 35 
to go look at red snapper. 36 
 37 
CHAIRMAN RIECHERS:  I think in the committee we will have Mr. 38 

McKinney address the committee regarding these enforcement 39 
issues. 40 
 41 
MR. PERRET:  Jim also called me and I called the head law 42 

enforcement guy in Washington, D.C.  We called everybody we 43 
could. 44 
 45 
MR. SMARR:  Thank you, Corky. 46 

 47 
CHAIRMAN RIECHERS:  Any other questions?  Thank you, Mr. Smarr. 48 
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 1 
MR. SMARR:  Mr. Chairman, I have a copy of a formal statement 2 

for the record, since I kind of rambled off of my formal 3 
statement. 4 
 5 
CHAIRMAN RIECHERS:  If you’ll give it to them, they will get it 6 

to us.  Thank you.  Next is Mr. Fisher and Mr. Bob Spaeth will 7 
be next. 8 
 9 
MR. MARTIN FISHER:  Good afternoon, Mr. Chairman and council 10 

members.  My name is Martin Fisher.  I’m vertically integrated 11 
in the reef fish fishery.  I’m here today for two reasons and to 12 
represent two different things and ideas. 13 
 14 
At the moment, I’m here on behalf of Fishermen’s Advocacy 15 
Organization, which represents 140-plus reef fish permit holders 16 
that fish the Gulf of Mexico.  Thank you very much for this 17 
opportunity to address you. 18 
 19 
In September, our organization asked the National Marine 20 
Fisheries Service Southeast Region to extend the compliance date 21 
for VMS to March 15, 2007.  The rationale for this extension is 22 
as follows. 23 
 24 
Amendment 18A was published in the Federal Register on August 25 
9th.  The compliance date for the VMS portion of the final rule 26 
was December 7th, giving fishers 150 days to comply with the new 27 
rule and install the new equipment, which was very generous and 28 
would have worked nicely. 29 
 30 
However, OLE in Headquarters held up type approval for the units 31 
until September 15th.  In addition to that, the cost of the only 32 
two units type approved would have cost the fishers 33 
approximately $3,800 installed.  This amount far exceeds the 34 
cost listed in the scoping documents for 18A and fishers were 35 
confused and angry. 36 
 37 
Furthermore, the new type approval required that the units be 38 
equipped with terminals, which further confounded the small boat 39 
fleet, which is comprised of vessels with open wheelhouses.  The 40 
fishers were rightfully concerned that these expensive units 41 
would not stand up to open sea conditions they would be placed 42 
in. 43 
 44 
Good news came on October 31st that a NMFS-funded reimbursement 45 
program was available, which would absorb most, if not all, the 46 
cost of the VMS purchase and installation.  However, by this 47 
time there’s less than five weeks to comply with the new rule 48 



  105 

and so we ask you to extend the compliance date for the 1 
commencement of the VMS program and installation of the units as 2 
a direct result of actions and decisions that OLE took 3 
independent of the council and NMFS Southeast. 4 
 5 
The fishermen were not afforded the information they needed to 6 
make proper choices in a timely manner for the equipment that 7 
we’re going to be required to use.   8 
 9 
If type approval for the units had been included in the final 10 
rule published in August and if fishers had understood in the 11 
public comment period that the units they were required to use 12 
included terminals and keyboards, I would not be here today 13 
asking for this extension.   14 
 15 
March 15th makes sense because we have a four-week closure 16 
between February 15th, except for deepwater grouper.  It’s going 17 
to give a lot of different fishers the opportunity to get the 18 
equipment on the boat and so hopefully you might consider that. 19 
 20 
I have an additional reason to give testimony today and for this 21 
reason, I must change my hat from industry representative to 22 
that of a member of the Grouper IFQ Ad Hoc AP.  I’m here on 23 
behalf of myself as a panel member and not as a general 24 
representative of the AP. 25 
 26 
Dr. Crabtree’s comments the other day, on Tuesday, kind of 27 
confused me in terms of the scope and the direction that our 28 
panel is supposed to be taking.  According to the charge that 29 
you guys made for us for the ad hoc grouper IFQ, we were to 30 
advise the council on matters pertaining to development of an 31 
IFQ program for the grouper fishery resources in the federal 32 
waters of the economic zone of the Gulf of Mexico. 33 
 34 
I got confused by your comments the other day, Roy, because we 35 
aren’t really responsible to comply with the NEPA requirements. 36 
That seems to be in the lap of the council and NMFS and we have, 37 
as you may have been told by Peter Hood and Jason Reuter, we 38 
have discussed many other options for DAPs, but the AP pretty 39 
much unanimously voted to pursue IFQ as -- Not that we are 40 
recommending IFQ at this point, but that was our charge from the 41 
council and that’s the direction that we’ve been focusing on.  42 
If you have any clarity on that, I would really appreciate it. 43 
 44 
CHAIRMAN RIECHERS:  Are you through with your comments, Mr. 45 

Fisher? 46 
 47 
MR. FISHER:  For now and thank you very much. 48 
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 1 
CHAIRMAN RIECHERS:  Would you like to respond quickly, Dr. 2 

Crabtree? 3 
 4 
DR. CRABTREE:  My only point, Martin, was I wanted to make sure 5 

that the AP and everyone understood that when the plan amendment 6 
is put together to look at addressing these grouper problems, 7 
one way of which to address it is through IFQ, that everybody 8 
understands to comply with the National Environmental Policy Act 9 
that we will have to look at other reasonable alternatives to 10 
also address that problem.  I wanted to make sure that the AP 11 
understood that and it sounds like you did. 12 
 13 
MR. FISHER:  Yes. 14 

 15 
DR. CRABTREE:  That’s all. 16 

 17 
MR. FISHER:  Okay, very good.  I think we do understand that. 18 

 19 
MR. WILLIAMS:  Martin, thank you for coming.  Are you saying 20 

that if the VMS requirement were extended until March 15th that 21 
you guys would be okay and be able to comply? 22 
 23 
MR. FISHER:  I’m certain that almost everybody would be able to 24 

comply. 25 
 26 
MR. WILLIAMS:  What about those small boats, those open 27 

fishermen -- I know the one lady has apparently a method to 28 
solve that problem. 29 
 30 
MR. FISHER:  Especially the smaller boat fishermen.  31 

Unfortunately, because of the way that OLE changed how this 32 
program was going to be administered to us, the fishermen, the 33 
smaller boat fishermen had no idea that they were going to have 34 
to hang an antenna outside their garage or wherever they store 35 
their boat. 36 
 37 
They didn’t realize they were going to have to terminals on 38 
their boats in open weather conditions and so there has to be a 39 
little bit of lag time, a little bit of extra time, to get these 40 
folks to build whatever they need to build to enclose the units 41 
and to make plans for at-land dockage of their vessels.  Yes, I 42 
think March 15th everybody could certainly be on board. 43 
 44 
MR. GILL:  Martin, thank you for coming out here to give us your 45 

input.  My question falls on Roy’s as well and that is I 46 
understand there’s a significant problem on the install 47 
limitations on getting bodies to do the install, to the point 48 
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where it could be significant. 1 
 2 
Given that, do you still feel that March 15th is achievable?  For 3 
example, one of the local folks on the west central coast can do 4 
two a day.  Well, two a day is pretty well extended out and I’m 5 
thinking that March 15th will not achieve that and we’ll have 6 
guys hanging out and we certainly don’t want folks coming up to 7 
the date and getting penalized because they can’t get it in by 8 
folks like not being able to get it installed. 9 
 10 
MR. FISHER:  Whatever date we choose, the people will 11 

procrastinate to the point where there’s not enough time to get 12 
the install done.  Today is the 15th of November and that’s five 13 
months.  I personally think that we can get the job done in that 14 
five months and certainly that’s within the 150 days that we 15 
were allotted to begin with, plus the extra days we’ve had.  16 
Yes, I think we can get it done by March 15th. 17 
 18 
DR. CRABTREE:  Martin, do your folks understand that at least at 19 

this time there’s a finite pool of money for reimbursements and 20 
we think it’s enough to cover this fishery, but there are other 21 
VMS programs potentially coming online and there’s no assurance 22 
that there will be any more VMS money. 23 
 24 
The longer we push this back, the more possible it is that 25 
people who wait that there won’t be any money for 26 
reimbursements.  Do folks understand that?  That’s my concern. 27 
 28 
MR. FISHER:  We’ve put it on our website that that’s the case 29 

and I will reinitiate that dialogue on the website so that 30 
people that come there can certainly read that and figure that 31 
out. 32 
 33 
Certainly anybody in their right mind, if we’re going to have 34 
these things imposed on us or if we’re going to have to deal 35 
with them in the future, it makes sense to spend little or no 36 
money to have a unit and take advantage of the reimbursement.  37 
People that are on that path will probably do that, Roy, and the 38 
people that aren’t, they’re going to know about it. 39 
 40 
DR. CRABTREE:  That’s just my concern about pushing this too far 41 

out.  It’s that people will procrastinate and then we’ll have 42 
people come in late and they’re going to be awfully unhappy if 43 
they come in and find out the money is gone and we’ve already 44 
reimbursed it. 45 
 46 
CHAIRMAN RIECHERS:  Do you have a question of Mr. Fisher beyond 47 

the previous questions?  Martin, we appreciate it.  You 48 
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addressed his question.  You said you were going to try to put 1 
the word out again and we appreciate that.  Next is Mr. Spaeth 2 
and then Mr. Brooks. 3 
 4 
MR. BOB SPAETH:  Thank you, council members.  For some of you 5 

new ones, I’ve been here -- I’ve been on the Reef Fish Advisory 6 
Panel when Wayne Swingle was a young man and so that was about 7 
1978, I think.  I’ve been on it since then.  He was pretty 8 
dapper, too. 9 
 10 
I’ll make a short comment on the VMS.  We had long discussions 11 
and everything.  We opposed them in the beginning for a number 12 
of reasons and I’m not going to berate it, because some other 13 
people are going to bring them up, but we had sent a letter to 14 
Dr. Crabtree asking for a six-month extension. 15 
 16 
There’s another thing and before I get to the handout that I had 17 
put around, I think we have a big problem with -- If you can’t 18 
put a terminal and a VMS on a boat, where do you put the life 19 
raft, the EPIRB, the numbers affixed on your boat? 20 
 21 
There are so many requirements to have a reef fish permit and 22 
now with the turtle tires and all that gear, I think it’s going 23 
to be very hard to prosecute this fishery with a small boat.  24 
I’m just bringing this up for information. 25 
 26 
On these sheets that I handed out, and I think you all have 27 
those, the first one is the annual net distribution of -- If you 28 
think at it, I think the important thing there is that they’re 29 
making three-and-a-half -- The vertical line profitability is 30 
about three-and-a-half percent.  I get more than that in my 31 
checking account. 32 
 33 
The longline is about nine-and-a-half percent, but I think on 34 
your other annual net revenue distribution of longlines and then 35 
you have one on vertical lines, but if you look at it, on 36 
longline, there’s 36.8 percent that aren’t making any money and 37 
that’s with less than zero, as in you can’t buy a cup of coffee. 38 
 39 
There’s 63.1 percent that make zero to $20,000.  That’s poverty 40 
level.  Then you go to the vertical line and the picture even 41 
looks worse.  You have 71.2 percent that make less than $10,000.  42 
You have 83.3 percent that make less than $20,000.   43 
 44 
Looking at these, we need to know, because we’re economically in 45 
big trouble here, as you can see in profitability, and more 46 
regulations and more money needing to be spent and we look at 47 
this and we need to know what the council or the country wants. 48 
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 1 
Do we want a professional commercial fishery to supply the 2 
American market and if we do, I believe that people who depend 3 
on the fishery make better stewards of the fishery if they make 4 
their livelihood from that fishery. 5 
 6 
Back on the VMS a little bit, I think a lot of these small boats 7 
-- I have pictures.  I didn’t bring them today, but at our fish 8 
house and going down there, there’s boats that have great big 9 
fish boxes on them and they aren’t really understanding how they 10 
have to comply with the laws.  It’s all the Coast Guard 11 
regulations. 12 
 13 
I think the upheaval is now that all of a sudden to get your 14 
permit you’re going to have to prove you put this piece of gear 15 
on and monitor it.  I question and I know some people that have 16 
died in the Gulf because they haven’t had the proper gear on the 17 
boat and in the matter of time, that’s all I have to say. 18 
 19 
CHAIRMAN RIECHERS:  Thank you, Mr. Spaeth.  Are there any 20 

questions of Mr. Spaeth? 21 
 22 
MR. WILLIAMS:  Bob, you said your group has asked for a six-23 

month extension? 24 
 25 
MR. SPAETH:  Yes.  I sent a letter and it went out about a month 26 

ago, I guess.  I think everybody was copied. 27 
 28 
CHAIRMAN RIECHERS:  Any other questions?  Thank you, Bob, for 29 

your comments.  Mr. Swingle especially thanks you.  Next is Mr. 30 
Brooks and then Ms. Cufone is next. 31 
 32 
MR. GLEN BROOKS:  My name is Glen Brooks.   I’m with the Gulf 33 

Fishermen’s Association and we’ve received over a hundred phone 34 
calls and emails from fishermen all over the Gulf states about 35 
the VMS.  They have a lot of concerns over them about the cost 36 
of them and the reliability of them. 37 
 38 
Some of their big concerns are the security of the information 39 
being sent out and broadcasted.  My opinion on this whole VMS 40 
thing is that it should probably be brought back to the table 41 
and revisited.  I think we can come up with a better plan than 42 
what we’ve got going with it. 43 
 44 
I had a question, if anybody considered a pilot program for 45 
this, to see if it would really work on all the small vessels 46 
and I really think that the implementation date should probably 47 
be postponed for a year and thank you for your time and your 48 
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consideration on the matter. 1 
 2 
CHAIRMAN RIECHERS:  Any questions of Mr. Brooks? 3 

 4 
MR. GILL:  Mr. Brooks, thank you for coming all the way over 5 

her.  Are you saying that you don’t think the March 15th or six-6 
month deadline, as the previous speakers suggested, are 7 
adequate? 8 
 9 
MR. BROOKS:  No, I don’t think it is.  I think there’s too many 10 

small vessels and I don’t think they can comply in three months 11 
or six months.  I don’t think they can comply within a year. 12 
 13 
CHAIRMAN RIECHERS:  Any other questions? 14 

 15 
MR. HORN:  Thank you, Mr. Brooks.  Do you all have a concern 16 

that the money that’s available for reimbursement may be gone 17 
within a year, due to other plans coming online?   18 
 19 
MR. BROOKS:  I don’t think that’s a major concern with most 20 

people.  I think the biggest concern is even if they get the 21 
money now, a year from now or two years from now when those 22 
units get wet and get ruined and tear up, there’s no 23 
reimbursement there either.  They’ll be coming out of their 24 
pockets. 25 
 26 
CHAIRMAN RIECHERS:  Thank you for your comments, Mr. Brooks.  We 27 

appreciate you coming over and talking to us.  Ms. Marianne 28 
Cufone is next and Mr. Wayne Werner will be after that. 29 
 30 
MS. MARIANNE CUFONE:  Good afternoon, everybody.  For the 31 

record, my name is Marianne Cufone.  I’m here on behalf of the 32 
Gulf Restoration Network, a national non-profit headquartered in 33 
New Orleans, Louisiana.  GRN is a network of groups and 34 
individuals committed to protecting and restoring Gulf of Mexico 35 
resources and we have members in all five Gulf states. 36 
 37 
I have several things to address here today.  First, I would 38 
like to thank the council for providing these open comment 39 
sessions to better communicate with members of the public.  40 
Obviously at times this may extend the time of the meetings, but 41 
it’s a valuable tool for improving the focus of our regulatory 42 
process and I really do appreciate your attention to these 43 
things.  I think it’s a tremendous improvement over past issues 44 
with communication with the public. 45 
 46 
Next, I would like to express GRN’s disappointment that the 47 
council was unable after many years to finally recommend 48 
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meaningful regulations for red snapper.  We’ve all been in this 1 
together a long time and I was hoping for better results than a 2 
vote to delay until January. 3 
 4 
When Amendments 27/14 and 28/15 were initially moving forward 5 
with a more comprehensive management approach by looking at 6 
recreational and commercial directed fisheries, as well as 7 
shrimp and other reef fish fisheries, we were really encouraged.  8 
We were thinking things were going in the right direction and 9 
really supported the council working in that manner. 10 
 11 
While red snapper has always been a difficult subject for this 12 
council, given its importance to the region, GRN anticipated 13 
that this council would take actions to rebuild the fish to the 14 
benefit of our region and the nation as required by law and your 15 
oath.  We heard that again today and I encourage everybody to 16 
really think about what it says in there, because it’s 17 
meaningful. 18 
 19 
Unfortunately, you didn’t take action on red snapper and so now, 20 
National Marine Fisheries Service has stepped up to do what’s 21 
required and GRN strongly supports NMFS moving forward with an 22 
interim rule, as we’ve discussed. 23 
 24 
Our primary concern right now about red snapper is that the 25 
regulations are going through in an interim rule with 26 
disagreement about the long-term management plan.  Our hope is 27 
that the Gulf Council will move forward on recommendations that 28 
are comprehensive and that contemplate bycatch from all 29 
fisheries, not just shrimp, through an FMP amendment in the 30 
future. 31 
 32 
However, given previous history on this issue, I would also 33 
encourage NMFS to think about a secretarial amendment on red 34 
snapper to make sure that there’s no lapse in coverage on red 35 
snapper issues. 36 
 37 
On a related matter, GRN also strongly supports better data 38 
collection for fisheries to help gauge effort, catch, and 39 
bycatch.  Specifically, we support using methods like a 40 
recreational angler registration, electronic logbooks, improving 41 
MRFSS, and other innovative measures.  I still think there’s a 42 
good bit of work to do on data collection and I look forward to 43 
working with you all on that. 44 
 45 
While VMS lately has become a very contentious issue, we 46 
encourage NMFS to work with the industry to make its use 47 
reasonable and effective.  There have been regular discussions 48 
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about the need for better enforcement, as well as reliable data 1 
collection, and we support the use of VMS technology as a cost 2 
effective manner to potentially achieve both. 3 
 4 
GRN has supported the use of observers, electronic logbooks, and 5 
other means of collecting information to improve development of 6 
specific effective regulations and we will continue to do that 7 
as well and we look forward to working with you all on that.  8 
Thanks. 9 
 10 
CHAIRMAN RIECHERS:  Thank you, Ms. Cufone.  Are there any 11 

questions of Ms. Cufone?  Thank you for your testimony.  Next is 12 
Mr. Werner and on deck will be Donald Waters. 13 
 14 
MR. WAYNE WERNER:  My name is Wayne Werner, owner/operator of 15 

the Fishing Vessel Sea Quest.  I’ve been an active participant 16 
in this fishery since day one.  I’ve been fishing my whole life 17 
and we’ve watched this fishery progress and we’ve watched it 18 
under a thirteen-inch size limit bloom and we watched the 19 
fishery last fifty-two days and here we are again today with the 20 
red snapper. 21 
 22 
Now we’re fishing 160 days or 150 days.  I don’t understand 23 
these people coming forward and saying let’s keep going the same 24 
way we’re going and let’s just look at it and let’s just stay 25 
with this plan.  It’s not working. 26 
 27 
I’m well in support of the interim rule and the size limit and 28 
reductions for everybody.  I don’t care if the recreational gets 29 
five fish.  The public testimony I heard at the last meeting was 30 
sickening, releasing 200 fish or releasing 150 fish.  The stuff 31 
that I heard just really made me sick. 32 
 33 
It’s terrible to see this.  If everybody took the first four or 34 
five fish and they fished 180 days, you would save millions of 35 
fish and not thousands and not hundreds or anything, but 36 
millions, millions of pounds. 37 
 38 
As far as the IFQ system, which I’m in support of, I hope they 39 
get it as a final rule as soon as possible, because I would like 40 
to see it go into effect January the 1st.  There’s going to be a 41 
big effort reduction here in the basic part of the fishery and I 42 
keep hearing about how we’re going to be pounding these spots 43 
and what’s going to happen. 44 
 45 
I can’t say absolutely what’s going to happen, but there’s one 46 
thing I can tell you.  If you have a thirteen-inch size limit 47 
and you have thirty or forty or forty or fifty boats, it reduces 48 
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back to the basic fleet that it was before.  You’re going to 1 
have those boats fishing a lot less than 160 days, a heck of a 2 
lot less than 160 days. 3 
 4 
I figure if I wanted to just target red snappers and if I didn’t 5 
want to use mine to address discards, closed season discards, 6 
then I could catch mine in a month if I wanted to under a 7 
thirteen-inch size limit.  I don’t see how anybody can stand up 8 
here and say that that’s going to be counterproductive versus 9 
the amount of days we’re fishing today. 10 
 11 
As far as the VMS, 250 boats already have them.  Mine is going 12 
on my boat today.  I don’t see any reason to hold this up.  This 13 
is like every other final thing that we’ve ever done with this 14 
council process and let’s delay, let’s delay, let’s delay.  The 15 
days for delaying should be done.  Let’s just move forward and 16 
let’s keep going. 17 
 18 
There’s one other thing possibly in the interim rule is hook 19 
limits.  Don’t forget we’re in a multispecies fishery.  People 20 
are out there vermilion snapper fishing and they’re using thirty 21 
or forty hooks.  You’ve got to watch what you put in for laws.  22 
Be careful not to throw anything in there that’s going to be 23 
detrimental to fisheries. 24 
 25 
We’re fishing in 300 feet of water and you’re going to be using 26 
a smaller hook and let’s not waste anything.  I’m just tired of 27 
the waste.  If you all want to go on like we are today, let’s do 28 
it, but I see where we’ve boxed ourselves right down into the 29 
nuts and bolts of this thing.  Let’s look forward.  Thank you. 30 
 31 
CHAIRMAN RIECHERS:  Thank you, Mr. Werner.  Are there any 32 

questions of Mr. Werner? 33 
 34 
MR. PEARCE:  I really don’t have a question, but I was listening 35 

to some of the other comments about the VMS and so I approached 36 
the two VMS people in the audience and they VMS have a twelve-37 
month warranty, but they also have a $25 a month insurance 38 
policy that you can take out and so if you’re on these smaller 39 
boats and they break, if you’ve got this insurance policy, 40 
they’ll replace it right away for you.  There’s an option for 41 
you in case you do break it and that’s all I wanted to say. 42 
 43 
CHAIRMAN RIECHERS:  Thank you, Mr. Pearce.  Thank you, Mr. 44 

Werner.  Mr. Waters, you’re next and then Mr. Glen Delaney. 45 
 46 
MR. DONALD WATERS:  Good afternoon and welcome, new council 47 

members.  My name is Donald Waters, owner/operator of the 48 
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Fishing Vessel Hustler.  Last year, I bought another vessel that 1 
was severely burned that I’m repairing.  It’s more of a job than 2 
I want, but anyway. 3 
 4 
I’ve heard a lot of interesting comments, a lot of people that’s 5 
made comments that I agree with that you wouldn’t think that I 6 
would agree with.  I definitely support the interim rule, moving 7 
forward with the interim rule.  I even support cuts in the TAC.  8 
When a commercial fisherman walks up here and says give me 25 9 
percent less than what I’m catching today, I want a 25 percent 10 
pay cut, that’s strong.  That’s strong words. 11 
 12 
You have to think why does that man want a pay cut?  We do have 13 
problems in the Gulf.  We have over size limit this commercial 14 
fishery.  Historically, throughout time, commercial snapper, 15 
over 50 percent of our commercial snapper landed, has been in 16 
the one to two-pound class. 17 
 18 
That tells you right there we’re throwing over 50 percent of 19 
what we’re catching back, because Vernon says a fifteen-inch 20 
fish weighs two pounds.  That’s a two to four.  That’s not a one 21 
to two. 22 
 23 
We’ve created another problem.  We’re throwing over treats.  We 24 
never had a porpoise problem until the size limit went up.  It 25 
looks like a Mardi Gras parade out there when they’re following 26 
us like kids following a Mardi Gras float and not only do they 27 
eat the fish on top, they dive to the bottom and chase the fish 28 
on the bottom and I’m sure they’re eating some of the live ones 29 
on the wrecks, too. 30 
 31 
We’ve got a problem with these porpoises.  We’ve got them 32 
trained.  They’re following us and damned if this month when I 33 
went out they sure missed those charterboats not fishing, 34 
because they was behind me so thick I couldn’t see straight.  35 
You all need to get back out there fishing and feed these 36 
porpoises and get them off the stern of my boat.  I need some 37 
help here. 38 
 39 
We’ve created another problem.  Every action this council makes 40 
causes a reaction and it’s just -- I think the size limits need 41 
to be dropped.  I think that’s the problem with our fishery.  I 42 
know some of the scientists say this and this and it looks good 43 
on paper.  Get out there and get your feet wet and spend thirty 44 
years out there fishing and that’s what I’ve done. 45 
 46 
I’ve spent thirty years fishing.  I’ve been on the deck of a 47 
boat, in the wheelhouse, behind the steering wheel, and I’ve 48 
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carried my share of dead snappers to the dock and I’ve thrown my 1 
share of dead ones overboard and I’m tired of throwing them 2 
overboard.  We need to count them. 3 
 4 
I had a friend of mine to fish and he owns more than one boat 5 
and they’re catching five fish to keep one.  I would just as 6 
soon park my boat and I have.  I haven’t made a bunch of trips.  7 
Thanks to Mr. Vernon.  He talked me into building some reefs 8 
here a couple of years ago and I put out over $30,000 worth of 9 
reefs, five barge loads.  They are producing good and I’ve made 10 
a few trips off of them this month.  The weather was kind of 11 
bad.  I hope to make a few more and open up the charter season 12 
and I’ve got to go, because the charterboats is almost as bad as 13 
the porpoises in that zone. 14 
 15 
Like I said, I do support lowering the size limit for both.  I 16 
know that it will create a problem having a differential size 17 
limit.  I know any place where the charterboats go and the 18 
recreational fishing is tough, I have hell catching the legal 19 
amberjack. 20 
 21 
That twenty-eight-inch size amberjack and me having to fish a 22 
thirty-six-inch amberjack, there is a difference.  There will be 23 
a problem and so whatever you do, get the size limit somewhat 24 
the same.  Drop our size limit on amberjacks to twenty-eight 25 
inches so that we can catch a few too and I would appreciate 26 
that. 27 
 28 
Better data collection, a tag program maybe on the recreational 29 
fishery.  I like Mike Nugent’s idea of the first three fish, 180 30 
days.  Let’s just pretend they’re staying within their quota and 31 
we’ll save a lot of fish and we’ll kill a whole lot less and the 32 
fishery will come back.  Let’s just pretend.  It wouldn’t be the 33 
first time that National Marine Fisheries had done that. 34 
 35 
VMS, I support it.  I got both of my units in, but let me know.  36 
Can I not pay my bill until March the 15th?  I know Miss Laurie 37 
would be mad if I don’t turn it on and start paying my bill, 38 
since she is giving me the break of the $3,000 and she wants to 39 
collect the money, but I think it’s a very important tool for 40 
the ITQ program. 41 
 42 
I got mine and I think they ought to get theirs.  I support it.  43 
I think it’s a very important tool for law enforcement and I 44 
would like to -- I’m wrapping it up.  I’ll give you another $50.  45 
I spent a lot of money to get here and if I need to give you a 46 
little more money to finish my comments, I would be happy to. 47 
 48 
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CHAIRMAN RIECHERS:  Are there any questions of Mr. Waters? 1 

 2 
MR. MINTON:  Donnie, you and I were talking about some of your 3 

comments just before we went into this session and you made that 4 
comment to me about the dolphins eating the fish and then going 5 
down and stirring them up and chasing them and eating them on 6 
the bottom, too.  How do you know that? 7 
 8 
MR. WATERS:  I watch them on the fathometer. 9 

 10 
MR. MINTON:  You can see them on your fathometer? 11 

 12 
MR. WATERS:  I see them go down there.  I can’t really -- My 13 

fathometer ain’t quite tuned in enough to watch him swallow him, 14 
but he’s down there running up and down. 15 
 16 
MR. MINTON:  I knew I shouldn’t have asked. 17 

 18 
CHAIRMAN RIECHERS:  Any other questions of Mr. Waters? 19 

 20 
DR. SHIPP:  I can’t let it go completely.  Donnie, seriously, 21 

about what percentage of your trips do you have dolphin 22 
problems?  It sounds like you’re talking about 100 percent. 23 
 24 
MR. WATERS:  Bob, my trips last a lot longer than charterboats 25 

and yes, 100 percent of my trips I have a dolphin encountered.  26 
Are they with me 100 percent of the time?  No, sir.  I could 27 
manipulate that answer any way I would like to. 28 
 29 
DR. SHIPP:  I appreciate that, because we have been keeping 30 

strict records of our encounters when we go out and it’s running 31 
about 10 or 12 percent off of Dauphin Island that we have a 32 
dolphin problem. 33 
 34 
MR. WATERS:  Yes, sir, and you came up with 11 percent release 35 

mortality too and I don’t believe that one either.  Thank you. 36 
 37 
CHAIRMAN RIECHERS:  Thank you, Mr. Waters.  Mr. Delaney, you are 38 

next.  After Mr. Delaney, we will take a quick ten minute break. 39 
 40 
MR. GLEN DELANEY:  That’s a tough act to follow.  He’s got a 41 

great future on Blue Collar Television if he gives up his day 42 
job, I’ll tell you.  He missed his calling if any of you are 43 
familiar with that. 44 
 45 
This is Glen Delaney and I’m here on behalf of the Southern 46 
Shrimp Alliance, based up in D.C.  I just wanted to address a 47 
few issues quickly.  Unfortunately, we continue to see 48 
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information in the press and presented perhaps to the council 1 
that’s incorrect regarding what the situation is with regard to 2 
red snapper bycatch in the shrimp fishery. 3 
 4 
I would like to just take an opportunity to set the record 5 
straight on where we stand with bycatch.  As we all have heard 6 
and you’re familiar with, according to the most recent stock 7 
assessment report we’ve achieved a 50 percent reduction in the 8 
bycatch mortality rate in the shrimp fishery since the 2001 to 9 
2003 baseline period. 10 
 11 
To put it into some different context, I know unfortunately you 12 
continue to read in the press that 80 percent of the juvenile 13 
red snapper are killed in shrimp trawls every year and 20 14 
percent die of natural causes.  That was unfortunately based on 15 
a study that was done over a decade ago, based on data that was 16 
fifteen or nearly twenty years old. 17 
 18 
The new information extracted from the most recent stock 19 
assessment and I think presented more recently in a summary form 20 
by Dr. Gallaway to NMFS is that 74 percent of the red snapper 21 
juveniles are lost to natural mortality and only 26 are lost to 22 
bycatch. 23 
 24 
To put that in a slightly different context, out of a hundred 25 
juvenile red snappers, and I mean juvenile as zero to one age 26 
fish, sixty-eight of those fish are lost to natural mortality 27 
and twenty to bycatch and twelve survive to the age three and 28 
older age classes. 29 
 30 
That twelve survivors is actually a 71 percent increase from the 31 
level that occurred during the baseline period, when it was 32 
seven.  I think these are important statistics to keep in mind 33 
for everybody here on the council.  Many of you may be familiar 34 
with that, but I wanted to put that into context. 35 
 36 
In the context of the DEIS, I just wanted to say that I thought 37 
that was one of the more thoughtful and balanced and 38 
comprehensive documents I’ve seen on this subject and certainly 39 
on any fisheries subject.  That was an extraordinary document.  40 
It took me a bit to read it all, but I did appreciate it very 41 
much and I think with respect to the shrimp provisions, Actions 42 
5, 6, and 7, the Southern Shrimp Alliance is generally fairly 43 
positive on the direction taken there. 44 
 45 
I think it establishes as a preferred alternative under Action 5 46 
the appropriate target mortality rate reduction of 50 percent 47 
from the baseline period and contemplates a process for how to 48 
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maintain that mortality rate target into the future, both 1 
through a framework process contemplated under Action 7 and a 2 
set of tools under Action 6 that might be used. 3 
 4 
Again, we’re generally favorable to that approach, although 5 
we’ll be filing some extensive comments on that, suggesting some 6 
slight modifications in alternatives and hopefully some creative 7 
additions and thoughts and ideas on how to approach that. 8 
 9 
On the interim rule, I think it is appropriate to limit your 10 
action to the Action 5 preferred alternative at this time.  It’s 11 
a temporary measure for one year.  It would certainly preempt 12 
the process that the council just started with the advisory 13 
panel and gave them a charge to go out and do essentially what 14 
is in Actions 6 and 7 in the DEIS. 15 
 16 
If you put that in the interim rule and preempt that whole 17 
process and frankly, it would be premature.  There’s a lot of 18 
data out there that has yet to be looked at.  We don’t know the 19 
results of Amendment 13.  We will not know how many shrimp 20 
fishermen are still in the fishery until October 26, 2007, which 21 
is the deadline to file for a permit, under Amendment 13.  22 
That’s an important date to consider. 23 
 24 
We do support that aspect of the interim rule and hope that it 25 
goes forward.  We look forward to working on the DEIS.  We think 26 
that the council needs to focus on a de-linked approach in the 27 
future.  We will file extensive comments and while we think the 28 
current linked approach is both questionable under the Magnuson 29 
Act, but also has some really severe implications biologically 30 
and economically. 31 
 32 
We encourage you probably at the next council meeting to 33 
consider moving away from the linked strategy and thank you very 34 
much. 35 
 36 
CHAIRMAN RIECHERS:  Thank you, Mr. Delaney.  Are there any 37 

questions of Mr. Delaney? 38 
 39 
MS. WALKER:  Glen, thank you for being here.  Does your 40 

organization feel that the shrimp fleet is continuing to 41 
decline? 42 
 43 
MR. DELANEY:  We know it is.  It’s more than a feeling.  The 44 

numbers that we have most recently -- I think probably the data 45 
that’s most recently been presented to the council, perhaps in 46 
the Ad Hoc Shrimp Effort Working Group report, mentioned 1,800 47 
vessels actually made landings and this is of the 2,666 that 48 
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qualified under the Amendment 13 moratorium and only 1,800 and 1 
some actually made landings in 2005. 2 
 3 
I think you’ll see soon revised figures to that, which show that 4 
it was perhaps as low as just under 1,600, 1,574.  That’s still 5 
perhaps going lower in 2006.  We don’t have how many active 6 
vessels -- That’s just 2005 and so in 2006, we know, I guess 7 
anecdotally within our own industry, that that level of effort 8 
has continued to decline. 9 
 10 
Shrimp prices continue to decline and while fuel prices have 11 
moderated or stabilized somewhat, it’s still an ugly situation 12 
for them. 13 
 14 
MR. ADAMS:  Thanks for all your comments and I really do 15 

appreciate your sentiments to work with the council to develop 16 
Action Items 5, 6, and 7 in the Amendment 27.  Just as a point 17 
of clarification, the 50 percent figure that’s in the DEIS, the 18 
interim rule, and may be contained in 27, is not 50 percent of 19 
mortality rate.  It’s 50 percent of baseline effort. 20 
 21 
MR. DELANEY:  I’m not comfortable usually arguing with a council 22 

member, but I would ask you to go revisit the documents and 23 
maybe we could ask for a NMFS clarification, but my 24 
understanding is that there’s been a 58 percent reduction in 25 
effort and that the corresponding mortality rate reduction, and 26 
this is, again, from the baseline period, is about 50 percent 27 
and I would ask that to be confirmed, because that would 28 
certainly be an important point for all council members to have 29 
a firm grasp on as you go forward in this process. 30 
 31 
CHAIRMAN RIECHERS:  Roy, can you answer that quickly? 32 

 33 
DR. CRABTREE:  The target specified in the DEIS and contemplated 34 

in the rule is a mortality reduction target.  The corresponding 35 
effort reduction is actually greater than that. 36 
 37 
MR. DELANEY:  I was referring to what we’ve achieved.  I think 38 

the 58 percent reduction has translated to a 50 percent 39 
reduction in mortality rate.  The target is a mortality rate 40 
target. 41 
 42 
DR. CRABTREE:  The effort reduction is actually greater than 50 43 

percent. 44 
 45 
MR. DELANEY:  I would just add that the one suggested proxy for 46 

the mortality rate reduction of 50 percent would be the level of 47 
effort in the ten to thirty fathom zone, for example, during the 48 
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2005 fishing year. 1 
 2 
CHAIRMAN RIECHERS:  Thank you, Mr. Delaney.  Are there any other 3 

questions?  Thank you again for your comments and like Mr. 4 
Adams, we’re encouraged by you all’s willingness to work with us 5 
as we move forward. 6 
 7 
MR. DELANEY:  Absolutely.  You’ll see written statements to that 8 

effect.  We have a sincere commitment to work with this council 9 
and the agency to develop tools and process to maintain that 50 10 
percent level and work with the council to do that, but I think 11 
that’s going to require you to seriously consider de-linking the 12 
process.   13 
 14 
If we have to go further than that under the linked process, I 15 
don’t think the directed fishery or the shrimp fishery is going 16 
to be able to achieve those objectives and so we have to be 17 
realistic about this.  Thank you very much. 18 
 19 
CHAIRMAN RIECHERS:  Thank you for your comments.  We’re going to 20 

take a ten minute break. 21 
 22 
(Whereupon, a brief recess was taken.) 23 
 24 
CHAIRMAN RIECHERS:  If we can, could we please -- If you want to 25 

continue your conversation, you might step outside with that 26 
conversation.  If not, we’re fixing to move on back into the 27 
public testimony portion or additional public testimony portion. 28 
 29 
We have quite a few people who are still signed up.  If someone 30 
has made many of the points that you would like to make before 31 
you and you would like to feed off their previous comments a 32 
little bit and shorten your own, we would certainly appreciate 33 
that, as well as some of your other audience members who are 34 
waiting behind you may also appreciate that.  With that, Mr. 35 
Ward, you will be our next speaker.  We’ve still got a couple of 36 
council members returning. 37 
 38 
MR. WILLIAM WARD:  Good afternoon.  Are all the council members 39 

present, Mr. Chairman? 40 
 41 
CHAIRMAN RIECHERS:  It looks like we have what we have at this 42 

point, Mr. Ward.  I would go ahead. 43 
 44 
MR. WARD:  You want me to start without them being here? 45 

 46 
CHAIRMAN RIECHERS:  Most of them are getting a drink and they’re 47 

making their way back.  Yes, go ahead and start, please. 48 
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 1 
MR. WARD:  I’m here on behalf of the Gulf Fishermen’s 2 

Association and speaking today on behalf of our constituents.  3 
We’ve received a major outcry from our constituency regarding 4 
the vessel monitoring systems and therefore, we are here to 5 
request an extension of time, at a minimum of six months period 6 
of time, but we would also like for there to be a serious 7 
reconsideration timeline for consideration of implementation of 8 
this rule for this reason. 9 
 10 
A lot of fishermen feel as if this has basically been an ankle 11 
bracelet issue for them and they feel very strongly about it 12 
being used against fishermen who have no prior violations.  13 
Having said that, they would like to bring it back to the table 14 
and come to the table with National Marine Fisheries Service and 15 
come up with an amenable solution that might be amenable to them 16 
also. 17 
 18 
I can tell you, Mr. Chairman and other council members, I’ve 19 
been at this for over twelve years now and I have never received 20 
this many phone calls on anything.  The longline issue, we’ve 21 
had debates and battles about that and we’ve had user conflicts, 22 
et cetera. 23 
 24 
I mean across gear types, longline fishermen, hook and line 25 
fishermen, divers, large boat operators, small boat operators.  26 
There’s a myriad of reasons why, but the presumption of guilt 27 
versus the presumption of innocence, I know it may not be a 28 
legal issue, but put yourself in the boots and shoes of those 29 
people for a minute and consider the fact that if you were 30 
working on the water and you knew that you had no prior 31 
violations and you know you’re an upstanding person, which 90 32 
percent of the fishermen are, you would have a serious problem 33 
with that, too. 34 
 35 
It’s analogous to what we do with pedophiles and analogous to 36 
what we do with people that have a problem with drinking and 37 
driving. 38 
 39 
We punish people and they lose their presumption of innocence 40 
once they’ve proven a record of not being able to do right by 41 
society’s rules.  I would caution your prior action only because 42 
of the fact that maybe we dropped the ball on our end and I 43 
apologize personally to you for that, because it wasn’t 44 
something that you’ve done wrong. 45 
 46 
It was maybe our error of not being able to get people out to 47 
let them tell you about how they really feel about this and I 48 
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have heard the heartfelt discussions until 11:30 at night when 1 
I’m trying to get up at five o’clock in the morning to run a 2 
fish house and had a guy call me from Steinhatchee that doesn’t 3 
have much money and makes $20,000 a year as a fisherman and he 4 
calls me and says now I’m going to have to come up with the 5 
money. 6 
 7 
I know that National Marine Fisheries Service is trying to make 8 
an honest effort to pay for the unit, but when you look at the 9 
cost of this unit, please don’t look at just the initial cost of 10 
it. 11 
 12 
Understand that a minority part of the cost of this unit over 13 
the course of ten years life use of this unit, including 14 
monitoring costs, replacement costs, downtime costs, et cetera, 15 
is probably on the lines of about 30 percent of the initial 16 
cost.  70 percent of that cost will be burdened by the 17 
fishermen. 18 
 19 
Even a pedophile in America doesn’t pay for an ankle bracelet, 20 
yet they will be burdened by that when most of the, again 90 21 
percent of them, are honest, law-abiding citizens.  I just would 22 
like you to sit in their shoes for a minute and I’ve gotten 23 
these phone calls and I don’t really want to get any more of 24 
them, to be honest with you.  I’m tired of getting the phone 25 
calls. 26 
 27 
I understand where they’re coming from.  Our position as an 28 
association is as follows, very simply.  If you have proven a 29 
historical record that you have not been able to live up to your 30 
commitment to this fishing community and this council’s laws, 31 
that you now lose the presumption of innocence and you will be 32 
burdened with the cost that you will occur, not the federal 33 
government, no one’s tax dollars to pay. 34 
 35 
At that point, you will have to be monitored without regard to 36 
sector, whether you be a recreational fisherman or a commercial 37 
fisherman.  I would hope that we could start discussions again 38 
with the agency, possibly.  I know the horse has left the barn, 39 
but the horse will come back to bite you you know where and it 40 
has.  41 
 42 
In many fishermen circles, they’re now talking about honest, 43 
law-abiding citizens being protected by this, but they’re the 44 
ones that are coming forth and asking me about this.  With that, 45 
I’ll stop my comments and stop rambling and hope that there’s 46 
some good questions to follow.  Thank you again. 47 
 48 
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CHAIRMAN RIECHERS:  Thank you, Mr. Ward. 1 

 2 
MR. HENDRIX:  Mr. Ward, your constituents are red snapper permit 3 

holders? 4 
 5 
MR. WARD:  Predominantly they are grouper fishermen.  They do 6 

have some bycatch, if you will.  Many of them are not directed 7 
red snapper fishermen, but they’re in the reef fish complex, 8 
grouper, amberjack.  They do catch some snappers, mangrove 9 
snappers and some red snappers as bycatch, but not really a 10 
directed, much like you would see in the western Gulf or in 11 
Philip’s neck of the woods being red snapper fishermen. 12 
 13 
MR. GILL:  Will, thank you for coming with your input.  I have 14 

two questions for you.  The first one is you’ve asked for a six-15 
month extension.  Do you think it’s possible to comply with the 16 
requirement of installation prior to six months? 17 
 18 
MR. WARD:  Bob, I don’t know and I’ll tell you why.  I know that 19 

recently some members of the Keys, some folks -- They’ll be 20 
another gentleman to address this.  They don’t even have a 21 
vendor that’s available to them. 22 
 23 
They have to get their boats from Key West or in the Keys area 24 
to travel up to Tampa, the Port of Tampa, or bring someone down 25 
there or get someone down there to get that.  Now if you’re 26 
asking me specifically our members, probably within six months 27 
time we could possibly get all those boats online to test the 28 
equipment and to get the manpower. 29 
 30 
The key thing here is -- I know the vendors are out here maybe 31 
trying to do the right thing by allowing the units to be 32 
available, but keep in mind there’s a linkage here.  You have to 33 
have vendors and have the manpower and the infrastructure to put 34 
the units on the boats. 35 
 36 
We have two issues to address here.  The vendors issue is not 37 
being addressed with these two people out here that are showing 38 
us their equipment.  The vendor issue is on the ground and 39 
that’s where the problem is, probably.  That’s where the 40 
majority of the problem is that exists today. 41 
 42 
MR. GILL:  My second question is what’s your association’s 43 

reaction to the potential lack of funds that Roy mentioned 44 
earlier, given the six-month extension?  Do they understand that 45 
and if so, what’s your reaction? 46 
 47 
MR. WARD:  They understand it, Bob.  I think they’re okay with 48 
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that part in that they would rather have been given the time to 1 
not shut down their businesses, if you will.  Let’s face it.  If 2 
we set a date that we can’t physically adhere to and then 3 
they’re forced to lock their boats up and walk away, if you 4 
will, and not be able to produce any revenue for a set period of 5 
time, that’s a heck of a lot more money than $3,000.  I think 6 
it’s self-explanatory for them. 7 
 8 
CHAIRMAN RIECHERS:  Any other questions of Mr. Ward?  Thank you, 9 

Mr. Ward.  We appreciate your comments.  Next is Scott Zimmerman 10 
and Mr. Ed Schroeder is on deck. 11 
 12 
MR. ZIMMERMAN:  Council members, ladies and gentlemen, my name 13 

is Scott Zimmerman and I’m the new Executive Director of the 14 
Florida Keys Commercial Fishermen’s Association.  At this time, 15 
we do not see that the VMS program will benefit the enforcement 16 
needs of the Gulf Council. 17 
 18 
First off, I want to make it clear that commercial fishermen in 19 
the Florida Keys understand that fishing in the EEZ is a 20 
privilege and not a right.  More importantly, law abiding 21 
commercial and eventually recreational fishermen want to 22 
understand how a VMS system, or an ankle bracelet, is not 23 
considered an infringement on their rights to privacy under the 24 
4th Amendment of the United States Constitution. 25 
 26 
We believe that flaws in the VMS program are inherently based on 27 
its disregard for National Standard Number 8 of the Magnuson-28 
Stevens Act.  Amendment 18A does not address the economic and 29 
social impacts of VMS on small boats in the fishery as required 30 
through the final regulatory flexibility analysis. 31 
 32 
We have reason to believe that this analysis is grossly 33 
incomplete.  Many of the smaller vessels in our fishery are not 34 
multi-day, high-capacity fishing vessels, which the VMS program 35 
was originally intended to monitor.  Amendment 18A does not 36 
provide technological alternatives to the VMS program. 37 
 38 
The infrastructure for selling and installing VMS units in 39 
Monroe County by December 7th does not exist.  I also want to 40 
point out that if there’s any potential for location data to be 41 
intercepted by a hacker, we’re talking about several years of 42 
fishing that is jeopardized. 43 
 44 
In conclusion, monitoring programs have many advantages, but we 45 
do not believe that this program is the best option for managing 46 
reef fish in the Gulf.  The VMS program could further separate 47 
regulators and fishermen.  It could be the straw that breaks the 48 
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camel’s back. 1 
 2 
We are requesting that the VMS program be suspended indefinitely 3 
to allow fishermen to collaborate with National Marine Fisheries 4 
Service on a universally acceptable and enforceable fisheries 5 
monitoring program.  Thank you for your time. 6 
 7 
CHAIRMAN RIECHERS:  Thank you, Mr. Zimmerman. 8 

 9 
MR. WILLIAMS:  Scott, when the council did its public hearings 10 

on VMS in the Keys -- I know you were not with the Florida Keys 11 
Commercial Fishermen at that time, but do you know why the 12 
hearings down there were so poorly attended? 13 
 14 
MR. ZIMMERMAN:  From what I understand, that’s for two reasons.  15 

One, because fishermen thought that the program was intended for 16 
multi-day longlining vessels and the other reason had to do with 17 
the hurricanes, but obviously that’s not excuse. 18 
 19 
MR. WILLIAMS:  Are you saying that there is no one down there to 20 

do an installation? 21 
 22 
MR. ZIMMERMAN:  I’m saying that there will be and there are 23 

trained electricians, bonded, certified electricians.  I don’t 24 
know about their understanding about how to install these units.  25 
I’m sure it’s pretty easy.  It’s like a GPS or a fish finder, 26 
but the infrastructure in total is not prepared for this 27 
deadline. 28 
 29 
I also want to point out that there are some vendors in the 30 
Miami area and they are working on it.  It’s in the process of 31 
being worked on and towards the Keys, but it’s not fully 32 
developed. 33 
 34 
MR. GILL:  Scott, thank you for coming and giving your 35 

testimony.  If it’s not possible to suspend the program as you 36 
requested, would your association support a delay in 37 
implementation and if so, what would you recommend? 38 
 39 
MR. ZIMMERMAN:  As far as the program following through, which 40 

most likely it will, the deadline, I would imagine, would need 41 
to be extended for approximately a year from this date, but 42 
we’ll have to do what is required to follow through. 43 
 44 
CHAIRMAN RIECHERS:  You’re suggesting a year then.  Is there any 45 

other -- 46 
 47 
MR. ZIMMERMAN:  I also want to point out that from the way I 48 



  126 

understand it in Amendment 18A is that if the funding isn’t 1 
available that the program would be suspended indefinitely and 2 
so there needs to be concrete understanding that there’s a 3 
budget and it’s made very clear that there is funding available.  4 
Otherwise, in the literature it says it should be suspended 5 
indefinitely. 6 
 7 
CHAIRMAN RIECHERS:  Mr. Crabtree, would you respond to that? 8 

 9 
DR. CRABTREE:  I don’t think that’s correct, Scott.  This was 10 

passed with the understanding that if there was funding, so be 11 
it.  If there was not, the fishermen would have to pay for it.  12 
If the money that’s available now runs out and if Congress 13 
doesn’t appropriate more money, then the requirement will still 14 
be there.  There is no mechanism really to just suspend 15 
something indefinitely and the fishermen will have to pay for it 16 
at that point. 17 
 18 
MR. ZIMMERMAN:  I’ll just get a copy of what I read to you and 19 

we can further discuss that.  Thank you for your time. 20 
 21 
CHAIRMAN RIECHERS:  Thank you, Mr. Zimmerman, for your comments.  22 

We appreciate you being here to make those comments.  Mr. 23 
Schroeder and then next will be Ms. Brenda Carter. 24 
 25 
MR. ED SCHROEDER:  My name is Ed Schroeder with Galveston Party 26 

Boats here in Galveston and I just have a couple of real brief 27 
comments.  First of all, I would like to say that I’m very 28 
frustrated and disappointed to hear that the National Marine 29 
Fisheries Service may implement an emergency rule to reduce the 30 
TAC and therefore reduce the recreational bag limit for red 31 
snapper to two. 32 
 33 
That represents, of course, a 50 percent reduction in the recent 34 
bag limit that we’ve had and a 71 percent reduction in the bag 35 
limit since Amendment 1 to the Reef Fish Plan went into effect, 36 
appropriately on April Fools Day of 1990. 37 
 38 
In 1990, the model predicted that the recovery goal would be met 39 
in approximately the year 2000, which was almost seven years 40 
ago, and it later predicted that the goal recovery period would 41 
be met in the year 2009, which should be upcoming soon. 42 
 43 
Now it’s late 2006 and I’m very dismayed to learn that we 44 
basically apparently have accomplished nothing and that’s 45 
sixteen years of federal management.  We’re led to believe that 46 
sixteen years of management has failed and virtually no 47 
improvement has been made and I would think that someone in 48 
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government would be shamed and embarrassed by this, but 1 
apparently not. 2 
 3 
It goes to a point of why I believe a lot of people, including 4 
myself, have sort of lost faith in this whole process.  I don’t 5 
think people appreciate the number of years and the amount of 6 
money and the effort that’s been made in a management plan that 7 
we’re now told has done nothing. 8 
 9 
In April of 1990, I was just short of my thirty-fourth birthday 10 
and like I told some people the other day, I’m now getting 11 
solicitations to join AARP.  Yet, we’re back to square one and 12 
it appears that nothing has been accomplished. 13 
 14 
In an aside to that, I would also like to comment that I don’t 15 
know whether the size limit of red snapper should be thirteen 16 
inches or fifteen inches or sixteen inches, but I think that the 17 
commercial and recreational size limit should be the same.  It’s 18 
difficult enough right now to fish with the one-inch difference 19 
and I think a three-inch difference would just be a catastrophe 20 
for our industry. 21 
 22 
Everything else is basically a repeat of what others have 23 
covered.  I would just like to thank you very much for the 24 
opportunity to express my views.  Thank you. 25 
 26 
CHAIRMAN RIECHERS:  Thank you, Mr. Schroeder.  Are there any 27 

questions of Ed? 28 
 29 
MS. WALKER:  I have just one, Ed.  Is the length of the season 30 

more important to you than the size of the fish?  In other 31 
words, sixteen inches and six months or thirteen inches with a 32 
three or four-month season? 33 
 34 
MR. SCHROEDER:  The unknown in this is where the drop-dead point 35 

is on the bag limit and we don’t want to have to go broke to 36 
prove that a certain point was reached where people wouldn’t buy 37 
a ticket. 38 
 39 
My initial thought is to think that the bag limit size is the 40 
more critical of the two, but I guess the main point I’ve been 41 
trying to make is as far as I’m concerned we’re zero for sixteen 42 
on the computer model as far as predictions and so I’m really 43 
not interested in whether the computer model predicts this, 44 
that, or the other thing, because I think the track record of it 45 
is virtually worthless. 46 
 47 
CHAIRMAN RIECHERS:  Thank you, Ed.  Are there any other 48 
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questions of Ed?  Thank you for your comments.  We appreciate 1 
you coming.  Next is Ms. Brenda Carter and Mr. Kirk Hewlett will 2 
be on deck. 3 
 4 
MS. BRENDA CARTER:  I appreciate you allowing me to speak today.  5 

Obviously I’m not a fisherman, but I do have an interest in the 6 
industry.  I have been dragged to these meetings for about the 7 
last five to ten years with my husband, who really is no longer, 8 
I don’t think, on any of the panels, but I’m familiar with the 9 
speak that you all use and such. 10 
 11 
Basically, I am a real estate agent in Texas.  I don’t know if 12 
you realize it or not, but this is a ripple effect.  Anything 13 
that the fisheries does affects the community and it was my 14 
understanding, when I first started going to these meetings, 15 
that the people that set this up, the Magnuson Act, that a big 16 
portion of that was related to how the fisheries affects the 17 
communities that are around the coastlines, from Texas all the 18 
way to Florida. 19 
 20 
I represent over 80,000 realtors and property managers in Texas 21 
and also I own, guess what, a marine electronics company and so 22 
we have been contacted by these VMS people to install these 23 
units.  The fishermen are not happy about them, but that just 24 
may be the way of the world. 25 
 26 
We also book offshore charters and such and so I’m familiar with 27 
guys -- I’ve heard a lot of people speak about dockside reports.  28 
I know a lot of fishermen, commercial and recreational.  I don’t 29 
know many that tell the truth about what they catch and so I 30 
would kind of be hard pressed to believe some of the statistics 31 
you get off these dockside reports. 32 
 33 
They either have a tendency to embellish or to regress on their 34 
actual counts.  It has come to a point now where we’ve kind of 35 
reached a Katrina effect on this issue and when I say that, it 36 
isn’t a disparaging term that I use that and it comes to the 37 
fact that the gentleman that just spoke, that’s kind of where we 38 
are on the government control of the fisheries. 39 
 40 
It has become a situation where we’ve seen it being managed for 41 
several years and it always seems to come down on one side or 42 
the other.  The commercial guys always think it’s geared towards 43 
the recreational and the recreational always think it’s geared 44 
towards the opposite end. 45 
 46 
I appreciate the hard work that you all do and the time and 47 
energy you spend on it.  It is a hard job to do, but looking at 48 
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some of the decisions that have been made recently, especially 1 
in regard to the new limits that you’re putting on the fish, we 2 
can’t help but think that it is leaning more towards the 3 
commercial industry, so much so that we’re now concerned with 4 
the long-term effect of that and I’m talking specifically about 5 
unlimited fishing next year for commercial people. 6 
 7 
I don’t know of any industry that the government allows to run 8 
wild and unregulated for a year, even during, and this is what 9 
concerns us the most, even during the spawning season. 10 
 11 
There was not even a section of the year cut out to allow for no 12 
fishing by anyone during the spawning season, which is very 13 
important.  That kind of surprised us.  The numbers I have, it’s 14 
going to be reduced from thirty-two on the recreational boat to 15 
about twelve, but on the commercial end, it was only reduced, 16 
and correct me if I’m wrong, by about 20 percent.  If that’s 17 
correct, that’s fine. 18 
 19 
We didn’t understand how you came to those numbers and also, how 20 
did you justify that decision?  If any of you all would like to 21 
comment on that, I would appreciate it. 22 
 23 
The other issues we would like to address is the enforcement 24 
issue.  I attended a meeting with Mr. Riechers in Victoria, 25 
Texas.  There were several law enforcement, game wardens, there, 26 
I believe.  I don’t think there were any federal game wardens.  27 
They told us they are absolutely helpless to regulate commercial 28 
fishing in Texas.  Is that not what the gentleman said? 29 
 30 
CHAIRMAN RIECHERS:  I’ll let you finish your remarks and then 31 

I’ll try to clarify.  That’s certainly not what I heard Mr. 32 
Robinson say at that meeting, but that’s okay. 33 
 34 
MS. CARTER:  He kind of indicated to us that he was pretty much 35 

helpless there and I was wondering what has changed since that 36 
meeting that you all think that you will be able to regulate 37 
that industry if they are free to fish every day?  How will you 38 
attempt to regulate that? 39 
 40 
I also understand that the VMS issue has been taken to a lawsuit 41 
and is that right?  If it is not, correct me.  If it has been 42 
taken to a lawsuit and they do win and they’re not required to 43 
do it, that will be one less way that you will be able to keep 44 
track of the people as far as the commercial unlimited fishing 45 
all year. 46 
 47 
CHAIRMAN RIECHERS:  Does that conclude your remarks? 48 
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 1 
MS. CARTER:  Pretty much.  The only other thing I had to say was 2 

I think that this is -- Would this be legitimately brought -- 3 
Does this need more congressional oversight I guess is my 4 
question.  Do we need new voices in here?  I know a lot of the 5 
members on the council and the other, whatever these groups that 6 
you have, I noticed that the same names have been on there for 7 
about twenty years and I’m just wondering, where is the new 8 
blood and where are the new ideas?  Are these the only people we 9 
can find to do this, et cetera? 10 
 11 
CHAIRMAN RIECHERS:  Ms. Carter, thank you for your comments.  12 

I’ll answer the issue with Mr. Robinson at the meeting we had in 13 
Victoria.  The way I understood what Mr. Robinson was speaking 14 
to was that there are always economic constraints with 15 
enforcement, having enough resources and having enough assets to 16 
do the job that it takes on our long coastline here in Texas. 17 
 18 
Certainly -- He was here yesterday and I wish he were here today 19 
so that you could visit with him some more, but he certainly 20 
testified in front of committee yesterday that we certainly are 21 
making cases here in Texas. 22 
 23 
We’re enforcing federal rules as well as state rules and we’re 24 
doing as well as we can at that or they’re doing as well as they 25 
can at that within the constraints that all agencies seem to 26 
work under.  With that, I’ll actually let Dr. Crabtree or Mr. 27 
McLemore handle the question regarding litigation on VMS. 28 
 29 
MR. MCLEMORE:  If the council wants to go into closed session 30 

for a litigation briefing, I would be happy to inform the 31 
council about that, but I am not going to discuss it in open 32 
session. 33 
 34 
CHAIRMAN RIECHERS:  You can’t say anything at all?  Okay.  I’m 35 

sorry.  With that, are there any questions of Ms. Carter? 36 
 37 
MR. ADAMS:  I think just as a point of clarification, there’s 38 

been a couple of comments about the commercial fishery for red 39 
snapper being able to fish 365 days a year with an indication 40 
that they aren’t controlled on how many they can catch or how 41 
many they can bring in. 42 
 43 
They are subject to a TAC.  Once they catch their quota, they’re 44 
done for the year and so they do not have unlimited reign 365 45 
days a year. 46 
 47 
MS. CARTER:  Well -- 48 
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 1 
CHAIRMAN RIECHERS:  He’s trying to respond to you, Ms. Carter.  2 

Do you have another question you would like to have answered? 3 
 4 
MS. CARTER:  I guess I don’t have another question, but I do 5 

have a comment, if that’s okay. 6 
 7 
CHAIRMAN RIECHERS:  We can get in a long back and forth and so 8 

I’m trying to keep us moving along today, if we can. 9 
 10 
MR. SIMPSON:  Ms. Carter, Degraaf talked about the commercial 11 

comment that you made about totally unregulated 365.  I would 12 
also speak to the comment that you made about fishermen who 13 
respond about their catch. 14 
 15 
The recreational fishermen are intercepted by trained survey 16 
interceptors and they count the fish.  They don’t rely on the 17 
fishermen to do that. 18 
 19 
MS. CARTER:  I think when you talk about snapper though, we have 20 

talked here today about there are fish that you can catch and 21 
fish that you have to throw back and I think that’s part of the 22 
statistical record keeping and I may be incorrect in that.  Is 23 
that correct? 24 
 25 
MR. SIMPSON:  The other point is that I would like to clarify 26 

for you is that when you get into logbooks, if that’s the case, 27 
then you come into the situation that you identified and that 28 
would be misreporting, but that’s not the case with counting the 29 
fish on the dock as you indicated. 30 
 31 
MS. CARTER:  I’m just going on my experience when I was stopped 32 

by the guys and they asked how many fish we caught.  Sometimes 33 
they do go through them and sometimes they don’t and do they 34 
keep -- I don’t want to ask another question, but I’m assuming 35 
that whenever they stop them and they have been offshore that 36 
they will ask them how many fish that they caught and released 37 
and I’m not sure if they keep track of that or not. 38 
 39 
CHAIRMAN RIECHERS:  Thank you, Ms. Carter.  We’ll try to -- You 40 

can visit with us later and we can try to answer some of those 41 
questions, if we can.  Mr. Hewlett is next and then Mr. Hilton. 42 
 43 
MR. KIRK HEWLETT:  My name is Kirk Hewlett.  I’m an independent 44 

offshore fisherman and an independent businessman.  I’ve been in 45 
business for quite some time.  I don’t understand why we’re 46 
getting cut from thirty-two fish this year to twelve fish next 47 
year. 48 
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 1 
That’s a tremendous cut.  It’s over 50 percent and why is it 2 
that the commercial guys aren’t being cut that much?  I went to 3 
that meeting down in Victoria, that law enforcement one, and it 4 
was estimated that there was twenty million pounds of illegal 5 
fish caught and transported in the state of Texas and the quota 6 
was only five million and so what’s the problem with that? 7 
 8 
I don’t understand why if fishing in Florida is so good, why are 9 
they over here snapper fishing in our area?  I had three Florida 10 
boats out there with us all summer. 11 
 12 
There was a man at the National Fisheries at Port O’Conner, one 13 
of the guys that checks your fish, he told me that the bycatch 14 
or the juvenile snapper were up 300 to 400 percent over the 15 
previous year and he attributed that to less snapper boats or 16 
less shrimp boats and that’s all I have to say. 17 
 18 
CHAIRMAN RIECHERS:  Thank you, Mr. Hewlett.  Any questions of 19 

Mr. Hewlett?  We do appreciate you driving up and testifying 20 
today.  Thank you.  Next is Mr. Hilton and then it will be Mr. 21 
Strimple. 22 
 23 
MR. TOM HILTON:  Mr. Chairman and council, my name is Tom 24 

Hilton.  I’m a recreational fisherman.  I live here in Texas.  I 25 
was just looking at this brochure and it says a quarter century 26 
of progress.  Do you all really feel that we have made progress?  27 
That’s heartfelt question. 28 
 29 
There was a recent report on the predicted collapse of the 30 
world’s fisheries earlier this month.  Steve Murawski, Chief 31 
Scientist for NMFS, said the method the study’s authors used to 32 
predict worldwide fish supplies is flawed.  We have major 33 
problems with their forecast of no commercial fish stocks by 34 
2048. 35 
 36 
Here again is NMFS taking the commercial fishing industry 37 
perspective, which has their modus operandi all along.  Note the 38 
term “commercial fish stocks” above.  Yes, historically fish 39 
stocks have been depleted by commercial overfishing.   40 
 41 
That’s a fact, but when I look at the actions of NMFS and this 42 
council over the last few years, I see regulations biased toward 43 
promoting commercial interests, often at the expense of the 44 
recreational sector.  This has to stop or you will be facing a 45 
much larger version of the Boston Tea Party. 46 
 47 
We are Americans and you can only push us so far before the 48 
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masses will revolt.  The Magnuson-Stevens Fishery Conservation 1 
Management Act states if it becomes necessary to allocate or 2 
assign fishing privileges among the fishermen that such 3 
allocations should be A) fair and equitable; B) reasonably 4 
calculated to promote conservation; C)carried out in such in a 5 
manner that no particular individual, corporation, or entity 6 
acquires excessive share of the privileges. 7 
 8 
The law is being broken here.  Fair and equitable to all such 9 
fishermen?  The IFQ referendum was open only to commercial 10 
fishermen to vote upon.  The recreational sector was excluded in 11 
the process.  The share allocation provisions, as expressed in 12 
the proposed rule, are flawed, since the provisions do not 13 
consider the allocation of the initial share to small and entry 14 
level fishermen as required by Section 303(d)(5)(c) of the Act. 15 
 16 
Under the provisions of this proposed rule, eligibility for 17 
initial issuance of the IFQ shares would be restricted to 18 
persons who own a Class 1 or Class 2 license.  This provision 19 
prevents new fishermen from participating in the GOM red snapper 20 
IFQ program.  Again, this is not fair and equitable. 21 
 22 
Getting the commercial sector 365-day access, while reducing the 23 
recreational number of fishing days, is not fair and equitable.  24 
The economic impact of the above mentioned reduced participation 25 
will be inequitably distributed to thousands of U.S. citizens 26 
and companies who rely on the recreational fishery to the tune 27 
of billions of dollars. 28 
 29 
The economic contribution of commercial fishing is negligible.  30 
Currently, only twelve-and-a-half percent of the snapper 31 
consumed in the U.S. is caught by the U.S. commercial sector and 32 
could be completely eliminated and not appreciably affect the 33 
market. 34 
 35 
The question begs, why is so much importance being placed on the 36 
commercial sector when virtually none of the indicator is 37 
validated?  Do you reasonable calculate it to promote 38 
conservation?  IFQs have historically shown to consolidate the 39 
shares into large corporations, which are more interested in 40 
profits than they are conservation. 41 
 42 
The council needs to remand the IFQ proposal back immediately 43 
and place emphasis on enforcing existing laws before considering 44 
changing any of the fishery laws and keep the status quo until 45 
reliable data can be processed to show what is really going on 46 
with the Gulf of Mexico red snapper. 47 
 48 
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There’s a paper called The Irrational Approach that I would 1 
highly recommend you all to read that shows all the pitfalls and 2 
the failures historically with the IFQ program.  There’s a lot 3 
of inconsistencies in the DEIS.  I’m urging you please to not 4 
make any decisions on the interim rule until we get better data 5 
collection.  Thank you. 6 
 7 
CHAIRMAN RIECHERS:  Thank you, Mr. Hilton.  Are there any 8 

questions of Mr. Hilton?  Thank you for your testimony, Mr. 9 
Hilton.  Mr. Johnnie Strimple is next.  Mr. Pratka will be after 10 
that. 11 
 12 
MR. JOHNNIE STRIMPLE:  My name is Johnny Strimple and I live in 13 

Port Bolivar, Texas.  I don’t know if all of you all have seen a 14 
copy of this topic I have fixed up about the disgrace and 15 
destruction of our seafood industry. 16 
 17 
CHAIRMAN RIECHERS:  Mr. Strimple, did you hand it in so that it 18 

could be copied yesterday? 19 
 20 
MR. STRIMPLE:  I gave it to you all on Monday. 21 

 22 
CHAIRMAN RIECHERS:  We’ll get a copy and get it distributed to 23 

everyone, but, if you would, go ahead and make your remarks and 24 
then we’ll get it distributed. 25 
 26 
MR. STRIMPLE:  Anyway, this, in short, this topic says that in 27 

1960 the speckled trout and redfish in Texas put $1 billion in 28 
our economy.  In 1961, the Corps of Engineers reconstructed the 29 
north jetty and in return, they destroyed the largest marine 30 
spawning sanctuary on the entire shoreline of the Gulf of 31 
Mexico. 32 
 33 
In result, the Bolivar Flats at one time was a goldmine and now 34 
it’s a cesspool.  In order to correct this, we need to make sure 35 
that this is corrected.  In other words, make sure the shoreline 36 
can flow into Galveston Bay and now, let’s put it this way.  37 
 38 
I don’t know if you all know where Smith Point, Texas is.  39 
That’s the east side of Galveston Bay.  From there to the Sabine 40 
River, the United States Corps of Engineers destroyed 700 square 41 
miles of marshland.  What did this do?  It completely destroyed 42 
the environment. 43 
 44 
In other words, they destroyed the food chains and the food 45 
chain starts at the wetlands.  Then the food chains goes into 46 
marshes and then the food chains goes to a base system and then 47 
the food chain goes into the Gulf of Mexico and from the Gulf of 48 
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Mexico, all the way out to the continental shelf.  If we don’t 1 
have no food chains available, how can the red snapper survive? 2 
 3 
You’ve got to protect nature.  In other words, if a farmer gets 4 
no rain, he ain’t going to make nothing.  If he gets too much 5 
rain, he ain’t going to make nothing.  That’s the same with the 6 
food chains.  If the food chains ain’t available, they ain’t 7 
going to make nothing and not only that, from Galveston Island 8 
all the way to the Rio Grande River, over 2,000 square miles of 9 
marshland was wasted.  How can we survive when we’re opposing 10 
nature? 11 
 12 
It’s the same situation.  If you oppose nature, it will destroy 13 
you.  If you work with nature, you can reap the harvest.  Now to 14 
correct the snapper industry, I was talking to a snapper 15 
fisherman and he had to come in and he fished one day because he 16 
dropped a valve in his engine and in that one day, he sold 897 17 
pounds of snappers and in the result though, he destroyed 5,000 18 
pounds of snappers because they was too short. 19 
 20 
That’s nothing but disgrace.  What you should do is you all 21 
should put the limit on snappers and say a fisherman can catch 22 
20,000 pounds a month.  If that fisherman would keep everything 23 
he catches and he could go out there and fish for two days and 24 
catch 10,000 pounds and come in and go fish for two more days 25 
and get that 10,000 and in that one week, he’s got his quota. 26 
 27 
In another three weeks, he’s got to stay home and in result, 28 
he’s saving 60,000 pounds of fish per boat and if this would 29 
happen all over the Gulf, how would a snapper fisherman go in 30 
the industry?  If that snapper fisherman catches small snappers, 31 
then he’ll only get fifty cents a pound for them, but he catches 32 
big snappers, he gets $2.00 a pound and so what is he going to 33 
do?  He’s going to go find a big harvest and that would protect 34 
our snapper industry. 35 
 36 
You’ve got to look at everything.  Our shrimping industry is 37 
destroyed and our speckled trout industry is destroyed and now 38 
the snapper industry is destroyed because there is no protection 39 
and no development and no planning in our seafood industry.  40 
That’s just as simple as simple can be. 41 
 42 
How about our poisoning of our environment?  Do you people 43 
realize that every one of you all violate the pollution law and 44 
the pollution law states that if you violate the pollution law 45 
that you are subject to a $250,000 fine plus six months in 46 
prison. 47 
 48 
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CHAIRMAN RIECHERS:  Mr. Strimple, can you wrap up your comments 1 

now, please?  You’re out of time there, Mr. Strimple, the red 2 
light in front of you.  Can you wrap up your comments? 3 
 4 
MR. STRIMPLE:  You know what you remind me of?  Mr. Patterson, 5 

the land commissioner.  I was stepping on his toes and he says 6 
you’ve got to sit down and I said you remind me of a ballplayer.  7 
The pitcher throws me a ball and it goes over my head and it 8 
goes over the catcher’s head and it goes over the umpire’s head 9 
and the umpire hollers, strike three, you’re out.  That’s just 10 
like you.  You’re discriminating against me, just because you’re 11 
not protecting the seafood industry, period.  That’s simple as 12 
simple can be. 13 
 14 
CHAIRMAN RIECHERS:  Thank you for your comments, Mr. Strimple.  15 

Next up will be Mr. Pratka.  After that will be Mr. Johnny 16 
Williams. 17 
 18 
MR. CHRIS PRATKA:  Thank you, Mr. Riechers.  My name is Chris 19 

Pratka and I’m a concerned recreational angler.  I’m also a 20 
member of the Recreational Fishing Alliance.  I’ve been offshore 21 
fishing in Texas for about ten years now.  I’ve had a boat for 22 
the last eight. 23 
 24 
I sold my boat last April, for a number of reasons, not the 25 
least of which I saw that the restrictions on offshore fishing 26 
were getting greater and greater and it was creating less of an 27 
incentive for me to go and for my friends to join me and so I 28 
sold the boat and I’m one less recreational fisherman out there 29 
running around in a boat and I think that’s going to become more 30 
and more prevalent. 31 
 32 
I did want to take just a moment and thank the Gulf Council for 33 
you all’s efforts in this important range of issues associated 34 
with the Gulf of Mexico fisheries.  I know this is probably a 35 
very thankless job for many of you, but I know it’s a very 36 
necessary process. 37 
 38 
I’m pretty new to this and so I don’t understand all of the 39 
things that I’ve heard the last couple of days, but one thing 40 
that I have observed that I have a great deal of concern about 41 
is the setting of this pending interim rule and what I 42 
understand is basically ignoring recommendations to wait for 43 
more complete data to come in before this rule is implemented. 44 
 45 
In my opinion, the National Marine Fisheries is undermining the 46 
overall authority of this council by doing so and I know you all 47 
have got other people to talk and so that’s really all I have to 48 
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say. 1 
 2 
CHAIRMAN RIECHERS:  Thank you, Mr. Pratka, for your comments.  3 

Are there any questions of Mr. Pratka?  Thank you, sir.  We 4 
appreciate you being here.  Next is Johnny Williams and next 5 
will be Mr. Rick Jacobson.  Johnny, it’s good to have you back 6 
in front of the council. 7 
 8 
MR. JOHNNY WILLIAMS:  I’m Johnny Williams with Williams Party 9 

Boats, Incorporated, here in Galveston, Texas.  I used to 10 
participate a lot in council proceedings.  I haven’t been a 11 
participant here in the last few years, but I came up here today 12 
to make a few comments. 13 
 14 
Number one, I want to mention that I’ve been with the council 15 
basically, involved with the council, since 1989.  At that time, 16 
I wrote a letter stating my concerns, because at that time, we 17 
were going to have a zero fish bag limit by about 1995 and be 18 
closed down for about five or six years in Amendment 1. 19 
 20 
At that time in the letter, I stated that the release mortality 21 
I thought was a lot higher than they suggested.  As a matter of 22 
a fact, I came up with a figure of about 67 percent using the 23 
same data and I also thought that the shrimp trawl bycatch was 24 
much lower than they thought it was.  I agree that it was a 25 
problem, but didn’t think it was as severe a problem as they 26 
recommended. 27 
 28 
After seventeen years, we finally figured out that yes, that’s 29 
probably the case.  I have some recommendations now.  Maybe I’m 30 
a little bit ahead of my time, but I think the biggest thing 31 
that we need to do for the resource -- I mentioned this at the 32 
last few meetings I was at and I don’t think people really took 33 
it too seriously. 34 
 35 
I think probably being out in the fishery for all these years 36 
that the way to do it is to set aside a number of marine 37 
reserves out there and my idea has always been you get about a 38 
hundred miles of the Gulf and twenty miles of that area will be 39 
marine reserves and 80 percent you can fish in. 40 
 41 
Basically, no matter where you’re at in that marine reserve, it 42 
only takes ten miles to get out of it and it’s not like it’s 43 
going to take all day.  There are people that have said would 44 
you like to have one in your backyard and I said yes, I would 45 
invite one right here off of Galveston. 46 
 47 
My idea was to have it all the way from the shoreline all the 48 
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way out 200 miles and that way it will encompass all the 1 
different species.  I think we can quit playing around with a 2 
lot of these rules and regulations about size limits and bag 3 
limits and all that kind of stuff if we have a protected number 4 
of fish out there and these marine reserves are just out there  5 
proliferating the species. 6 
 7 
If you ask me what you can do for me right now, I prefer an 8 
alternative -- I have a preferred alternative like you all do 9 
and mine is to have an ITQ system for the party boats similar to 10 
what you have for the commercial boats.   11 
 12 
They’re protected and I would like to be afforded that same 13 
protection and you ask why just headboats and everything.  Well, 14 
probably it would be very difficult to do with the purely 15 
recreational fishermen.  The charterboats could do it too if 16 
they wished to do it.  17 
 18 
I think one thing that kind of makes the headboats different 19 
from the other sectors is that we have a higher release 20 
mortality than the other sectors do and so I think that makes us 21 
kind of special.  22 
 23 
I also brought a little paper here and I don’t know if any of 24 
you all -- I guess they passed it out and basically, I was 25 
trying to figure out how the ITQ system would work for us.  26 
Basically, what it would allow us to do would be to fish when we 27 
wanted to fish, because we can make a lot more money taking out 28 
a trip with a full load of people than we can making three or 29 
four trips with a small crowd of people and what I’m in it for 30 
is to make money and also look out for the resource. 31 
 32 
I passed out a little handout here and basically, this shows the 33 
stuff in 2006, April, May, September, and October.  Those were 34 
the months on either side of the summer.  I would like to see 35 
the summer season remain as it is for us.  I’m getting ahead of 36 
myself. 37 
 38 
Anyway, I would like to have an ITQ system for us.  If not, I 39 
would like to have a system where instead of having this April 40 
21st to October 31st, we would have something where we would have 41 
the summer months and then we would have the weekends on either 42 
side of it. 43 
 44 
I showed that basically I have to take out 136 people during 45 
April, May, September, and October on weekdays to make the same 46 
amount of profit that I have to take out seventy-four passengers 47 
on weekends.  It might be a little complex for some of you all 48 
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here just looking at it at a glance, but basically what it shows 1 
is my profit level. 2 
 3 
My average trip in April, May, September, and October on 4 
weekdays, we had forty-six people, the average was.  On 5 
weekends, the average per day on a weekend was seventy-four and 6 
it takes me basically three weekdays to make what I do on one 7 
Saturday or Sunday and I would be killing basically about half 8 
the fish and so I would like to have the opportunity to choose 9 
my own time to fish.  I would appreciate it if you all would 10 
afford me this opportunity and thank you. 11 
 12 
CHAIRMAN RIECHERS:  Thank you, Mr. Williams.  Any questions of 13 

Johnny? 14 
 15 
DR. CRABTREE:  Johnny, I appreciate you’re being here and I have 16 

thought about an IFQ as a possible way to -- Really in the 17 
charterboat fishery, but I think it would be easiest to 18 
implement in the headboat fishery, because we do have the 19 
logbooks and catch histories for those vessels. 20 
 21 
One thing though that I think we would have to address to do 22 
that would be how would you decide how much of the recreational 23 
quota to allocate to the headboat fishery and how much to the 24 
remainder of the fishery?  Have you thought about that and do 25 
you have any suggestions? 26 
 27 
MR. WILLIAMS:  I have.  If we did it the same way we did it in 28 

the commercial sector, basically when we had this 51/49 29 
allocation, it was derived from time periods prior to 1987, I 30 
think.  I think 1979 through 1987 or something. 31 
 32 
During that period, that’s how they came up with that 33 
allocation.  During that period, the headboats basically 34 
accounted for about one-third of the recreational sector and of 35 
that, about 90 percent of the headboat catches came from boats 36 
off of Texas. 37 
 38 
Since we’ve had these regulations, certainly our portion has 39 
diminished quite a bit and so if we did it purely the way we did 40 
it with the commercial sector, that’s what I would suggest.  Of 41 
course, there’s probably going to be some recreational fishermen 42 
that wouldn’t agree with that.   43 
 44 
They wouldn’t think that would be a very good idea and so I 45 
suspect we would have to compromise on something like that, but 46 
that would be the best way to look at it, if you wanted to base 47 
it on what you based the commercial and recreational sector on 48 
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to start with.  The reason the recreational sector has these 1 
fish now is because of us.  We were very efficient fishermen 2 
back in those days.  Thank you. 3 
 4 
MR. DAUGHDRILL:  Thanks, Johnny.  Roy asked part of my question 5 

there, but the other part of that is I’m assuming you would want 6 
a lower size limit if you went to an IFQ or an ITQ. 7 
 8 
MR. WILLIAMS:  You know, yes.  I would think so, in order to 9 

prevent wasting fish.  I see some waste out there.  I think what 10 
they did in the commercial sector, I applaud that and a lot of 11 
other recreational fishermen are going to say this is going to 12 
be a bad deal, but if everybody plays according to the rules, 13 
which we hope they will, I think that we’re going to see an 14 
explosion of red snapper out there. 15 
 16 
There’s going to be so many of these juvenile fish that died and 17 
were thrown back that I think the commercial fishermen are going 18 
to go out there and kill very, very -- Many fewer fish than they 19 
would have with this fifteen-inch size limit.  I think that’s 20 
going to show an explosion. 21 
 22 
I’m going to tell you the truth about the last five years.  The 23 
red snapper fishing has been on the wane here in Texas and I 24 
think it’s due to the commercial fishermen and I think it’s the 25 
release mortality and once we get this thirteen-inch size limit 26 
in place, if everybody is playing by the rules, I think that 27 
we’ll see an explosion of red snapper. 28 
 29 
Also, if something could be done to have an ITQ or IFQ or 30 
whatever you want to call it on the vermilion snapper, because 31 
there’s still a bycatch problem and the commercial fishermen are 32 
going to be fishing for vermilion snapper. 33 
 34 
CHAIRMAN RIECHERS:  Thank you, Mr. Williams.  We appreciate you 35 

being here.  Mr. Jacobson is next and then Mr. Charlie Everetts 36 
is after that.  Mr. Jacobson?  Not in the room anymore.  Next is 37 
Mr. Charlie Everts and after that, Mr. Mark Muhich.   38 
 39 
MR. CHARLIE EVERTS:  Thank you all very much for the opportunity 40 

to appear before you all.  I know your job is a tough one and 41 
you’re trying to do it the right way.  I have a few comments 42 
that I want to make that might make the committee a little bit 43 
unhappy. 44 
 45 
I’ve attended several meetings and scoping meetings and come 46 
away concerned that maybe no one is hearing me.  I am a mayor of 47 
a small community here in Galveston County and I’ve been fishing 48 
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offshore since the early 1960s, primarily snapper fishing.  I 1 
snapper fished commercially before there was any size limits or 2 
limitations or anything like that out there. 3 
 4 
I’m concerned about the makeup of the committee here.  I am a 5 
recreational fisherman and I’m not sure that some of the 6 
decisions that you all have made that maybe that there’s not 7 
very many recreational fishermen on this committee with some of 8 
the decisions that are made. 9 
 10 
I have several issues to speak about.  It seems to me that the 11 
committee is looking for reasons to blame others for their 12 
failure.  Ever since the Gulf snapper have been regulated by the 13 
National Marine Fisheries and this council, there’s been a 14 
steady decline in the snapper fishery, but this time there seems 15 
to be an issue regarding shrimp bycatch. 16 
 17 
Certainly this is an issue, but not the cause of the decline.  18 
For example, many years ago there were a hundred times more 19 
shrimpers out there in the Gulf and I might mention that without 20 
any BRDs or bycatch reduction devices and the snapper were 21 
plentiful.  You just need to think about that. 22 
 23 
There’s so many issues coming up here that backing off and 24 
taking a practical look at what’s really going on, I think 25 
you’re missing that.  Some of the causes for the decline are 26 
someone had the bright idea a few years ago, a number of years 27 
ago, to put a size limit on snapper. 28 
 29 
You’re killing way more snapper to catch a legal snapper.  The 30 
end result is fishermen, both recreational and commercial, are 31 
killing ten to twenty times the fish that are not counted to 32 
reach a TAC.  What a shame. 33 
 34 
If you allowed the recreational fishermen the first five fish 35 
caught and I’m not putting a twelve-inch limit on it and I’m not 36 
putting a sixteen.  I would say no limit like it was years ago 37 
when snapper were plentiful and you could fish year-round and 38 
not kill as many fish as you’re killing now in a six-month 39 
season.  Is that hard for you to understand?  That’s real 40 
simple. 41 
 42 
You kill way less fish and you fish year-round.  You would not 43 
be impacting economically the communities along this Gulf coast.  44 
I think it’s about an $8 billion impact that you’re holding the 45 
fisheries up six months out of the year, just because we’ve 46 
decided we’re going to put a size limit on snapper.  Your 47 
mortality rate is unbelievable. 48 
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 1 
Let me clarify something.  I’m speaking strictly of Texas, the 2 
upper Texas coast.  I can’t speak for Florida and I can’t speak 3 
for any other place.  However, to lighten this up a little bit, 4 
we’re talking about how good the snapper were in Florida and I 5 
was helping someone bring a boat back and we were stuck close to 6 
Tampa and I went over and watched the party boats come back in 7 
and they had some fish that I had never seen before. 8 
 9 
They had them on a little string and everybody was happy.  They 10 
had about four or five of them and I asked the guy what kind of 11 
fish is that and he said they’re red snapper.  I said I think 12 
they’re not red snapper.  Yes, they are.  He finally told me 13 
they were ruby-lipped grunts.  I never heard of such a thing, 14 
but I guess they exist. 15 
 16 
Longliners are illegally fishing inside of fifty fathoms, 17 
killing the mud sows, as some call them, or the brood stock of 18 
your snapper.  This is your brood stock.  These fish are 19 
solitary fish.  They live isolated in the Gulf and mostly over 20 
mud bottoms in certain areas. 21 
 22 
These fish are in the fifteen to thirty-pound range from twenty-23 
eight to forty inches up in length and they age from twenty to 24 
fifty years.  A snapper does not really begin to be an egg 25 
producer until they reach the fifteen to twenty-pound size, 26 
laying up to a hundred million eggs at a time. 27 
 28 
Even with an 80 percent mortality rate, this leaves twenty 29 
million fish to survive.  Remember, this is one fish.  Listen to 30 
me.  This is more remaining fish than a shrimper can kill in 31 
several years and so we’re talking about bycatch. 32 
 33 
We go out and kill one big snapper with a longline or a 34 
recreational fisherman, think of the millions of snapper that 35 
you’re killing.  These fish must be protected.  The CCA learned 36 
this and removed them from the Star Tournament at my urging. 37 
 38 
CHAIRMAN RIECHERS:  Can you start wrapping your comments up, Mr. 39 

Everts? 40 
 41 
MR. EVERTS:  Myself and Gary Graham took Rollie Smitten of 42 

National Marine Fisheries out and showed him that this stock 43 
existed and nobody really understands it.  That is your brood 44 
stock.  It’s not your two or three-pound fish and we’ve got to 45 
protect those fish and there’s no law enforcement.  We’ve got to 46 
do something about law enforcement. 47 
 48 
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CHAIRMAN RIECHERS:  Are there any questions of Mr. Everts?  1 

Hearing none, Mr. Muhich is next.  Thank you, Mr. Everts, for 2 
your comments.  We appreciate you being here.  Mr. Paul Gonin is 3 
next. 4 
 5 
MR. MARK MUHICH:  Council, thank you very much for the 6 

opportunity of addressing you today.  Several pieces of news in 7 
the last several months have caused me to appear before you 8 
today.  9 
 10 
One was the lecture given by E.O. Wilson in Houston two weeks 11 
ago where he declared that the earth is in its sixth major 12 
extinction in the four billion year history of the earth.  Mr. 13 
Wilson is a famous biologist from Harvard University and is the 14 
father of biodiversity. 15 
 16 
The first three extinctions happened because of tectonic 17 
movements of the continents.  The second two giant extinctions 18 
took place because of meteoric strikes on earth.  The sixth 19 
extinction, which we’re now in, can be solely attributed to 20 
human activity. 21 
 22 
Dr. Wilson said that once we are in an extinction event like 23 
we’re now in, it will take ten million to a hundred million 24 
years to recover the biodiversity that it’s destroyed in that 25 
extinction. 26 
 27 
Dr. Wilson concluded that 99 percent of all of the species that 28 
have ever lived on the earth are now extinct, his point being 29 
that when you see a living creature, when you see a living 30 
species, you’re looking at something that’s extraordinarily 31 
unusual and a tremendous survivor. 32 
 33 
Those species would include fish species that have been swimming 34 
in the oceans for billions of years.  Just this week, as 35 
reported in Science, it’s predicted that there’s going to be, 36 
and this is a quote, a global collapse of the marine taxa by the 37 
year 2050.  This isn’t some apocalyptic science fiction.  This 38 
is science and it’s reported in the magazine Science.   39 
 40 
Given the current trend in fishing pressure and depletion of the 41 
fishing stocks and environment and habitat, the Gulf of Mexico 42 
will be empty of fish within forty-six years, according to this 43 
study.  Why?  For the exact reason that the red snapper 44 
population has plummeted to less than 3 percent of its historic 45 
abundance. 46 
 47 
Mismanagement by the Gulf of Mexico Fishery Management Council 48 
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has systematically ignored its own scientific and statistical 1 
committees and recommendations to reduce the allowable catch by 2 
nearly 50 percent of what you’re now recommending. 3 
 4 
The Gulf Council has ignored the National Standards set forth by 5 
Congress, especially Number 1 and Number 2, conservation and 6 
management measures shall prevent overfishing and conservation 7 
and management measures shall be based upon the best scientific 8 
information available. 9 
 10 
A recent Into America’s Fishery Report ranked the United States 11 
twenty-third out of twenty-four nations in the western 12 
hemisphere in regard to its fisheries management plan.  The U.S. 13 
continues to permit overfishing and has the worst water 14 
pollution.  It has not adopted an ecosystem paradigm and it has 15 
the least amount of marine protected areas in the western 16 
hemisphere. 17 
 18 
Indeed, the Ocean Conservancy ranks the Gulf of Mexico Council 19 
as one of the worst of the eight fisheries management councils 20 
in the United States.  The Gulf Council is the last in the 21 
United States and the United States is last in the western 22 
hemisphere and so what does that say about our Gulf Council? 23 
 24 
The extinction of red snapper, or the near extinction of red 25 
snapper, and other fish species in the Gulf is so important and 26 
it’s so vital that it can not be left to the management of the 27 
Gulf Council any longer. 28 
 29 
What I’m saying here is not a personal slight to any of your 30 
people.  I know you’re expending a tremendous amount of time and 31 
money to attend these hearings, but it’s time for those members 32 
of the council who have rejected their science and statistical 33 
committees in regard to these fish stocks to resign.  Thank you 34 
very much. 35 
 36 
CHAIRMAN RIECHERS:  Thank you for your comments, Mr. Muhich.  37 

Are there any questions of Mr. Muhich?  Next up will be Mr. Paul 38 
Gonin and after Mr. Gonin will be Mr. Paul Benan. 39 
 40 
MR. PAUL GONIN:  Good afternoon.  For the record, my name is 41 

Paul Gonin.  I’m here on a personal basis and I appreciate the 42 
opportunity to address the council.  I’m retired from a career 43 
in banking.  My wife and I have lived here in Galveston for four 44 
years and we’ve lived in the Houston area for seventeen years 45 
prior to that. 46 
 47 
I have a personal concern for the health of the Gulf fishery and 48 
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red snapper in particular.  When he was growing up, I took my 1 
son on numerous day fishing trips for red snapper and I very 2 
much want him to be able to do the same for his children in due 3 
course. 4 
 5 
My wife and I also appreciate the opportunity to buy and enjoy 6 
fresh local seafood, including snapper, grouper, amberjack, and 7 
flounder, as well as shrimp.  We very much hope to be able to 8 
continue to do that. 9 
 10 
I’m a member of the Ocean Conservancy and various other 11 
environmental and wildlife protection organizations.  I’m a 12 
committed environmentalist with a deep concern for the future of 13 
our environment and all forms of life.  I regard the health of 14 
our oceans as a critical indicator of the health of our total 15 
global environment. 16 
 17 
Overfishing is a major threat to the health of our oceans.  I’m 18 
here to ask the members of the Gulf of Mexico Fishery Management 19 
Council to develop and implement measures to safeguard the 20 
health of the Gulf of Mexico ecosystem.  This is the only way to 21 
ensure economically viable fish resources, which is essential to 22 
the future health and prosperity of everyone involved, 23 
commercial fishermen, recreational fishermen, and not least, the 24 
people and communities of the Gulf coast. 25 
 26 
One other personal request and not directly related to fish 27 
quotas, but I would like to see the implementation and 28 
enforcement of measures to prevent dumping of trash from fishing 29 
vessels.  My wife and I walk on the beach everyday and we’re 30 
appalled by the quantity of trash washed up onto the beach. 31 
 32 
I appreciate that only a portion of that comes from fishing 33 
vessels, but I refer specifically to plastic salt bags, which 34 
are strewn in great quantity over the beach at all times.  I 35 
believe other trash comes from fishing vessels as well.   36 
 37 
This not only adds to the cost of beach cleanups, but it 38 
negatively impacts the beaches from a tourism perspective and 39 
endangers marine mammals and birds, which ingest plastic ropes, 40 
fishing hooks, and fishing lines and other material and so I 41 
appeal to you in that regard as well.  Thank you again for the 42 
opportunity to speak to the council. 43 
 44 
MR. PERRET:  Thank you, Mr. Gonin.  Do we have any questions for 45 

Mr. Gonin?  Thank you very much.  Next up is Paul Benan and 46 
following Mr. Benan will be Fran Sanders. 47 
 48 
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MR. PAUL BENAN:  Thank you for the opportunity to address the 1 

council and ladies and gentlemen.  My name is Paul Benan.  I 2 
live in Kingwood, Texas and I’m a recreational fisherman.  I’m 3 
just going to echo many of the comments that you’ve heard 4 
previously. 5 
 6 
I’ve worked as a deckhand on a shrimp boat, just for a short 7 
period of time, and so I’ve seen the bycatch in action, 8 
unfortunately.  I realize that is an issue.  I’ve also gone 9 
fishing on headboats, on both the Galveston Party Boats and the 10 
Williams Party Boats, and have been a private recreational 11 
fisherman in my own boat. 12 
 13 
One thing that really disturbs me a lot, among other things, is 14 
the wastage in the resource, a resource that cannot really be 15 
wasted or should not be wasted because of all the various 16 
constituencies that rely on it and that is that especially in 17 
the party boats I’ve noticed that the idea is get your line in 18 
the water as quickly as possibly and haul out the fish as 19 
quickly as possibly, but when you do, obviously some of the 20 
smaller fish are severely damaged and only to be thrown back. 21 
 22 
That is an absolute waste and I understand that’s obviously a 23 
waste of other fisheries, too.  I feel very strongly about that, 24 
that we’re wasting that resource when it should be put to use.  25 
I realize that the council grapples with the issue of size 26 
limits, but this is possibly one way to address that.  Rather 27 
than let it go to waste, put it to good use.  I will keep my 28 
remarks very short.  That is it for right now and thank you. 29 
 30 
CHAIRMAN RIECHERS:  Thank you, Mr. Benan.  Any questions of Mr. 31 

Benan?  Thank you very much and thank you for being here.  Ms. 32 
Sanders had already left and I just hadn’t gotten her card 33 
pulled yet.  Mr. Tracy Redding is next and then Mr. Steve 34 
Cunningham. 35 
 36 
MS. TRACY REDDING:  My name is Tracy Redding.  I own and operate 37 

AAA Charters, a booking service for seventy charterboats along 38 
the Alabama Gulf coast.  I’m here today to testify about the 39 
proposed actions in the red snapper fishery for the Gulf of 40 
Mexico. 41 
 42 
I realize that I’m only one voice, but I truly believe that 43 
democracy should not be a spectator sport.  I hope my voice and 44 
my concerns here today will be heard by each of you.  The 45 
actions of the proposed interim rule and the preferred options 46 
of this council in Amendment 26 will have devastating results 47 
not only to my own business personally, but will also seriously 48 
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jeopardize the survival of an already struggling Alabama charter 1 
fleet. 2 
 3 
I live in a community where 43 percent of the jobs are travel 4 
related.  Tourism is a cornerstone of our community and the 5 
recreational fishing has historically drawn people to our 6 
waters.  7 
 8 
Dropping the recreational bag limit to two fish could bring a 9 
quick end to a way of life and livelihood of our charter 10 
industry, leaving thousands of anglers at the dock.  These 11 
actions would be devastating personally and financially to our 12 
captains and crews and supporting businesses and I do not feel 13 
that the DEIS accurately or adequately evaluates these effects. 14 
 15 
I can’t adequately summarize my concerns in three minutes and so 16 
I’m going to start with something surprising I’ve learned during 17 
the trip to Galveston.  In reading hundreds and hundreds of 18 
pages of documents on the subject of red snapper and listening 19 
to the testimony at several Gulf Council meetings, I was left 20 
with one burning question, why aren’t the size limits eliminated 21 
completely? 22 
 23 
As a result, no more regulatory discards, no more release 24 
mortality rates, no more complicated math models.  Catch four 25 
fish and kill four fish.  Catch 2,000 pounds of snapper, kill 26 
2,000 pounds of snapper.  Maybe more young fish will be killed, 27 
but larger fish produce exponentially more eggs and so I asked 28 
commercial fishermen and recreational fishermen and 29 
environmentalists and was shocked to hear the same answer over 30 
and over again, it does. 31 
 32 
Amazingly, something everyone agreed on, yet this option got one 33 
line in the rejected ideas section of the DEIS.  This option 34 
needs to rise to the top of the list and be fully explored. 35 
 36 
I have a specific question regarding the table on page 102 of 37 
the DEIS, which deals with the economics of charterboats.  In 38 
the category of seven to twelve passenger maximum capacity 39 
boats, the Florida boats showed a profit of $37,000 plus and a 40 
stunning $115,000 profit for the rest of the Gulf.  Why is this 41 
figure so high for this particular group?  What are they doing 42 
so different from the other charterboats? 43 
 44 
If this group has such a high profit margin, there should be a 45 
discussion about what made this segment so successful.  46 
According to the DEIS, one out of every five fish caught in the 47 
Gulf of Mexico goes to one out of seventeen commercial fleet 48 
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operators and one out of every three fish goes to the top fifty 1 
commercial boats. 2 
 3 
If the value of the commercial red snapper fishery is $13 4 
million a year and only accounts for 12 percent of the snapper 5 
consumed in the United States, if the IFQ program is expected to 6 
increase their annual revenues by $4.2 million 2004 dollars and 7 
decrease their annual operating expense by 75 percent while the 8 
preferred option for the recreational sector is expected to 9 
result in an overall economic value loss upwards of $21.5 10 
million, which will jeopardize the very existence of our charter 11 
fleet along the Alabama coast and could reduce the opportunity 12 
for thousands of anglers throughout our country to come fishing, 13 
how is this fair and equitable to millions of recreational 14 
anglers? 15 
 16 
How does this proposed action make financial sense?  Is it more 17 
important that a red snapper be on a $4.99 lunch special in a 18 
Wisconsin diner than that child from Wisconsin has a chance to 19 
go catch that fish?  Thank you for your time. 20 
 21 
CHAIRMAN RIECHERS:  Thank you, Ms. Redding.  Are there any 22 

questions of Ms. Redding?  We also have your handout as well.  23 
Any questions?  Thank you very much for being here and coming 24 
over and giving your testimony.  Mr. Steve Cunningham. 25 
 26 
MR. STEVE CUNNINGHAM:  Mr. Chairman and ladies and gentlemen, I 27 

appreciate the opportunity and I appreciate you all being here 28 
today.  My name is Steve Cunningham.  I run a small offshore 29 
fishing charter operation, heavily dependent on red snapper out 30 
of Galveston.  I’ve been an offshore fisherman for over twenty 31 
years and I either am or have been a member of most of the 32 
prominent environmental and conservation organizations, 33 
including the Recreational Fishing Alliance and CCA, the Sierra 34 
Club, Audubon Society, and others. 35 
 36 
I’ve never fished commercially for red snapper, although I do 37 
have friends who are commercial fishermen.  I object to these 38 
rules, proposed rules, because it will result in a net negative 39 
impact on the red snapper fishery while significantly affecting 40 
coastal economies negatively. 41 
 42 
The limit reduction is compounded by the provision to disallow 43 
the crew’s catch.  This provision would reduce the number of 44 
snapper legally retained on my boat on a typical three-man 45 
charter from twenty to six and an intended consequence of this 46 
rule, which is really a lot more important, will be to shift the 47 
pressure from comparatively numerous smaller fish, which are the 48 
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less effective breeders, like Charlie brought up, to the big 1 
sows that provide a disproportionate percentage of the year’s 2 
crop. 3 
 4 
I can confidently predict that if this rule is adopted as 5 
proposed, the discards, both the regulatory and the cull 6 
discards, on charter and headboats will increase by somewhere 7 
around 200 percent, at least.  I think it will probably be 8 
around 300 percent.  It will be a very bad day if I ever bring a 9 
sixteen-inch fish back to the dock if these provisions are 10 
implemented. 11 
 12 
After those fish are retained and on ice, we will probably be 13 
compelled to continue to fish for other reef fish, catching and 14 
releasing red snapper in deep water and adding to that problem.  15 
Some of the charter operators around are beginning to talk about 16 
two trips a day instead of the traditional one. 17 
 18 
With deep water far out of Galveston, that’s a little bit 19 
difficult to do, but I know some people are going to try to do 20 
it.  These are going to be shorter trips.  They’re going to 21 
increase the pressure on not only juvenile red snapper, but 22 
other very stressed fishery, like triple tail, the shark 23 
fishery. 24 
 25 
Tourists love to catch sharks and it’s going to shift the 26 
problem onto other stressed fisheries that I think we even know 27 
less about the population dynamics than we do of the red snapper 28 
population. 29 
 30 
In addition to the net negative impact on the snapper fishery, I 31 
think we’ll begin to pop up problems in the cobia, the sharks, 32 
grouper, and amberjack population as we replace these fish.  A 33 
significant deficiency in the proposal is the assumption of 34 
adequate law enforcement to police these regulations and it’s 35 
already been spoken to by a couple of people. 36 
 37 
Anecdotal evidence, I have a friend who has been running 38 
charters out of the Galveston Yacht Basin for eighteen years and 39 
he’s been boarded one time and that was by -- He runs about 40 
sixty trips a year and that was by the U.S. Coast Guard.  They 41 
were primarily interested in safety provisions.  They did open 42 
the fish box and look in, but probably not counted. 43 
 44 
The minimal penalties assessed by the courts are another problem 45 
and conversely, it appears that little consideration has been 46 
given to the sensible and effective measures put forward by the 47 
recreational sector, including the first five fish retention 48 
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proposal, which would essentially eliminate regulatory discards. 1 
 2 
Another very helpful measure is the proposal to require the use 3 
of carbon steel circle hooks and hook disgorgers was somehow 4 
deemed appropriate.  I appreciate the time and any questions I 5 
would be happy to answer. 6 
 7 
CHAIRMAN RIECHERS:  Thank you, Mr. Cunningham.  Are there any 8 

questions of Mr. Cunningham?  We appreciate you being here.  9 
That concludes our public testimony period.  We are through with 10 
all the cards that I have, minus the two.  What I would suggest 11 
is we’re going to move into Reef Fish, but it looks like 12 
everyone is kind of stretching a little bit.   13 
 14 
We’ll take a five-minute stretch break and let everybody get 15 
refreshed before we come back and go into Reef Fish.  Let’s do 16 
that.  It’s going to require us to stay a little longer today, 17 
but this is the last item on our agenda. 18 
 19 
(Whereupon, a brief recess was taken.) 20 
 21 
CHAIRMAN RIECHERS:  While we’re getting back to our seats, I 22 

think it would be worthwhile for us to have Dave McKinney 23 
approach the mic or Mr. Robbins or one of you folks, whoever you 24 
all determined, and maybe Coast Guard as well if you want to add 25 
on to anything that Dave may have to say. 26 
 27 
We had some questions regarding enforcement and, of course, they 28 
come up every now and then.  I would like Dave to respond to 29 
that a little bit, as best he can, in regards to the questions 30 
that were raised about trying to respond when you get calls and 31 
doing your best at using your assets in the Gulf.  Dave, if you 32 
would. 33 
 34 
MR. DAVID MCKINNEY:  Thank you, Mr. Chair.  I’ll keep this 35 

brief.  I’m David McKinney, NOAA Office of Law Enforcement, 36 
based out of Austin.  In response to some of the comments 37 
earlier, I would say that the Office of Law Enforcement is 38 
concerned about all complaints. 39 
 40 
We do follow up to the best of our ability on all complaints, 41 
even though we may not be able to respond immediately to any 42 
complaints that come into the office.  We have had conversations 43 
with RFA, for instance, about identifying the law enforcement 44 
officers that have provided RFA with information and affidavits 45 
that they apparently have as far back as the May commission 46 
meeting in San Antonio, the joint May council/commission 47 
meeting, and we’ve not received anything to date. 48 
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 1 
In terms of some of the violations that have occurred in the red 2 
snapper fishery, specifically the red snapper commercial side of 3 
the house, you might recall over the past five years that I’ve 4 
repeatedly brought up agents and state officers to make 5 
presentations before this council concerning the egregiousness 6 
of these violations as they come to light, which is one of the 7 
reasons, I believe, that we were able to drive through the issue 8 
of IFQs and the potential for VMS. 9 
 10 
As a segway into VMS, I would also like to say that we did 11 
investigate the allegations concerning the fifty-fathom 12 
violations.  However, had we had VMS on those boats, we would 13 
have been able to determine what they were doing at that exact 14 
time, which would have obviously facilitated enforcement. 15 
 16 
As it was, we did track down one of those boats and we did 17 
extract the GPS information and it was not fishing inside the 18 
fifty-fathom curve. 19 
 20 
Clearly, I think that this points to the idea that there are 21 
citizens out here that are concerned about enforcement.  We do 22 
appreciate calls.  When we can follow up on those calls, we do.  23 
We have passed information of violations onto the state.  For 24 
instance, you might recall that just a couple of days ago Major 25 
Robinson gave a report about some of the activities that TP&W 26 
had done, law enforcement activities off the Texas coast. 27 
 28 
He had brought up the issue that they had conducted a major 29 
operation which netted one commercial vessel that was illegally 30 
fishing and forty-seven recreational fishers.  That information 31 
had initiated based on some of the information that we had 32 
received early on from RFA members that we were able to put 33 
together a patrol at a later date. 34 
 35 
We do appreciate the information when we have it.  We might not 36 
be able to act on it immediately, but even so, I think all of 37 
the law enforcement programs, whether it’s the Coast Guard, 38 
whether it’s state enforcement or ourselves, are deeply 39 
concerned about violations and try to follow up. 40 
 41 
CHAIRMAN RIECHERS:  I’ve got a question from Mr. Perret, but 42 

before that, I will also ask, does Coast Guard want to respond 43 
as well to any of those comments that you heard in public 44 
testimony? 45 
 46 
LCDR KEISTER:  No.  I would echo what Dave McKinney is saying, 47 

other than to recognize the fact that the Coast Guard is asset 48 
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constrained and sometimes it is as difficult to get to the areas 1 
for us as it is for the state agencies.  There’s just times 2 
where we don’t have something we can send out there, because 3 
it’s just not available. 4 
 5 
MR. PERRET:  Dave, I think you said one major commercial and 6 

forty-seven recreational violations.  I keep hearing different 7 
things about the agency not pursuing minor violations.  Tell me 8 
those forty-seven minor violations are going to be prosecuted to 9 
the fullest extent or are they going to just disappear?  What 10 
happens on minor violations? 11 
 12 
MR. MCKINNEY:  I can address those specifically and it’s also in 13 

your report that Major Robinson gave.  Those cases became state 14 
cases and they’re being prosecuted to the fullest extent of the 15 
law in state court. 16 
 17 
MR. PERRET:  On those, the JEA process seems to be working? 18 

 19 
MR. MCKINNEY:  That’s correct. 20 

 21 
MR. DAUGHDRILL:  Robin, you can help me here.  I’ve got 22 

questions about VMS, but they pertain also to Dave.  Do you want 23 
it now or do you want to wait until Reef Fish? 24 
 25 
CHAIRMAN RIECHERS:  We’re going to get into the VMS section at 26 

the end of the Reef Fish Report and so I would say we may want 27 
to -- 28 
 29 
MR. DAUGHDRILL:  Can he stay here though?  I may need his help. 30 

 31 
CHAIRMAN RIECHERS:  Are you going to be here until the end? 32 

 33 
MR. MCKINNEY:  I’ll be here in the audience. 34 

 35 
MS. WALKER:  I have just one question.  I was disappointed to 36 

hear that in the JEA program off the state of Texas they don’t 37 
patrol at all in the EEZ and what I wanted to ask you was what 38 
about the other four Gulf states and the JEA contracts?  Do they 39 
patrol in the EEZ? 40 
 41 
MR. MCKINNEY:  It varies.  Some states do and some states don’t.  42 

Florida and Louisiana do and Mississippi does not.  It doesn’t -43 
- Depending on how they put together their patrol programs, it 44 
doesn’t really impact the enforcement program at all. 45 
 46 
MR. PERRET:  Mississippi does.  We were out fishing about forty-47 

five miles offshore and our own boat came and checked us and so 48 
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they do patrol out there. 1 
 2 
MR. MCKINNEY:  I stand corrected.  Maybe it was Alabama. 3 

 4 
MR. MINTON:  Alabama is out there, too.  Seventy miles, Corky. 5 

 6 
MR. PERRET:  Then you were off Louisiana if you were seventy 7 

miles. 8 
 9 
CHAIRMAN RIECHERS:  Texas isn’t going to try to top that.  We’re 10 

not going to do that.  Are there any other questions?  Thank 11 
you, Dave.  We appreciate you kind of clarifying some of that.  12 
With that, we will turn to our Reef Fish Management Committee 13 
Report and Mr. Minton. 14 
 15 

REEF FISH MANAGEMENT COMMITTEE REPORT 16 
 17 

MR. MINTON:  If you’ll turn to your Tab B, which is the report 18 

we’ve got out.  The SEP Recommendations on Grouper Allocation, 19 
Amendment 28, Assane Diagne described allocation as an 20 
optimization subject to constraints.   21 
 22 
He gave a short PowerPoint presentation, which is attached, to 23 
show how the net economic benefits to the commercial and 24 
recreational sectors are calculated and compared.  Dr. Diagne 25 
then discussed the SEP conference call held on November 2, 2006. 26 
 27 
The conference call considered the data and methods that could 28 
be used to describe commercial and recreational net benefits.  29 
The SEP concluded that the available methods are sufficient to 30 
address the issues at hand.   31 
 32 
However, there were concerns on whether the data were available. 33 
A team led by Jim Waters will, over the next six months, 34 
evaluate existing data, including the economic add-on dataset 35 
and other data sources, and will determine whether they can be 36 
used to estimate costs and benefits for the commercial and 37 
recreational sectors.  38 
 39 
By consensus, the Committee recommends, and I so move, that 40 
allocations be evaluated under both status quo options of 41 
current management and IFQ system.   42 
 43 
CHAIRMAN RIECHERS:  We’ve got a committee motion.  Is there any 44 
discussion regarding the committee motion?  Hearing no 45 
discussion regarding the committee motion, everyone in favor say 46 
aye; all those opposed same sign.  The committee motion passes. 47 

 48 
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MR. MINTON:  By consensus, the committee recommends that it is 1 
important to consider discards in the allocation process. 2 

 3 
MR. RIECHERS:  We have another committee motion.  Is there any 4 
discussion regarding the committee motion?  Hearing no 5 
discussion, all those in favor of the committee motion say aye; 6 
all those opposed like sign.  The motion passes.  7 

 8 
MR. MINTON:  Mr. Chairman, what I’m trying to do here is just 9 

hit the high points and move to the action items.  We left in 10 
the report all of the report that was written, but I’m just 11 
trying to do the high points.  If anyone has any other 12 
questions, we’ll stop to go over that. 13 
 14 
Under the Status Report of Amendment 29, the Grouper IFQ, Stu 15 
Kennedy reviewed the Ad Hoc Grouper IFQ AP meetings of August 22 16 
to 24 and October 25 and 26.  At the August meeting, Mr. Mark 17 
Lundsten, a commercial halibut and sablefish fisherman from 18 
Alaska, discussed the IFQ systems for both fisheries. 19 
 20 
At Mr. Lundsten’s suggestion, AP member Lee Dederick agreed to 21 
draft a framework document for grouper IFQ in order to speed the 22 
process, which is included as Attachment 2 to the October 23 
meeting summary.   24 
 25 
Important features of the plan are: quota closures must not 26 
occur during an IFQ system; allocations should not be changed in 27 
the middle of an annual cycle; concerns about errors in catch 28 
reporting, misidentification of i.e. gag and black grouper, need 29 
to be addressed. 30 
 31 
The AP considered whether other species, such as tilefish and 32 
amberjack, should be included in the grouper IFQ.  The greater 33 
amberjack fishery did not appear to be closely related to the 34 
grouper fishery, but there did appear to be a relationship 35 
between the tilefish and deepwater grouper fisheries and both 36 
are currently managed under quotas.   37 
 38 
The AP asked for council guidance on whether to include tilefish 39 
in the grouper IFQ system.  By consensus, the committee 40 
recommends, and I so move, that tilefish be considered along 41 
with grouper in the IFQ system. 42 
 43 
CHAIRMAN RIECHERS:  We have a committee motion.  Is there any 44 
discussion regarding the motion?  Are there any objections to 45 
the committee motion?  If none, the motion passes. 46 

 47 
MR. MINTON:  The AP also asked the council for input on whether 48 
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they would consider flexibility issues such as banking and 1 
borrowing as part of the IFQ program.  The committee agreed that 2 
such flexibility should be considered by the AP, but reserved 3 
judgment until they see the entire plan. 4 
 5 
Roy Crabtree noted that in order to comply with NEPA 6 
requirements to consider a range of alternatives, the amendment 7 
would need to consider alternatives to IFQ, such as limited 8 
entry and buyback programs.  Any questions on that section 9 
before we move on?  Thank you. 10 
 11 
Update on the Red Snapper IFQ Actions, Roy Crabtree reviewed the 12 
current status of actions to implement Amendment 26, red snapper 13 
IFQ.  The amendment has been approved, and the final rule is 14 
under review in Washington, D.C.   15 
 16 
The 2007 commercial red snapper season should open on January 1 17 
provided the final rule gets published within the next week.  18 
Letters to the fishermen to inform them of their allocations 19 
have been drafted and will be sent out when the final rule is 20 
published.   21 
 22 
Fishermen will have thirty days to review their allocations.  23 
Initially, 51 percent of five million pounds, 2.55 million 24 
pounds, will be allocated, with the remainder to be allocated 25 
once a TAC for 2007 becomes effective. 26 
 27 
CHAIRMAN RIECHERS:  Is there any other questions or discussion 28 

in this section?  Seeing none, or hearing none, Mr. Minton. 29 
 30 
MR. MINTON:  Summary of the Red Snapper IFQ Outreach Workshops, 31 

Dave McKinney referred to his email in Tab B, Number 5, in which 32 
he provided a brief written summary of the workshops held during 33 
the week of September 11th.  I would refer the council and 34 
audience members if they have any questions on that. 35 
 36 
Scoping Options for Stocks Undergoing Overfishing, gag, Steven 37 
Atran reviewed the options for setting gag SFA thresholds and 38 
targets, TAC and management measures, and alternatives to reduce 39 
discard mortality.   40 
 41 
He noted that in the next revision that the matching 42 
alternatives for the maximum fishing mortality rate, Action 1, 43 
and minimum stock size threshold, Action 2, would be bundled 44 
into a single set of alternatives.   45 
 46 
In Action 3, Roy Williams asked that an alternative be added to 47 
set OY at the yield associated with fishing at F equals 0.35.  48 
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It was noted that this alternative could not be matched with any 1 
Action 1, MFMT, alternatives other than Alternative 3, where 2 
MFMT equals F at 0.35, or Alternative 4, where MFMT equals F at 3 
0.4.   4 
 5 
Since OY cannot be less conservative than MFMT, Mr. Williams 6 
asked that the alternatives in the Actions 1, 2 and 3, OY, and 7 
possibly 4, the TAC, be bundled.  Mr. Atran responded that 8 
Actions 1, 2, and 3 could be bundled, but because of the 9 
complexity of the TAC alternatives, it would be difficult to 10 
bundle them as well. 11 
 12 
In Action 4, TAC, alternatives were presented for TAC in terms 13 
of either landed yield or total removals, including discard 14 
mortality. 15 
 16 
Action 5, allocation alternatives, contains alternatives to set 17 
allocations based on historical landings or to allow annual 18 
allocations to fluctuate within a historical range of 19 
fluctuations.   20 
 21 
Steve Atran recommended that this section be removed from the 22 
amendment, since the allocation issue could become very complex 23 
and it was already being considered by the SEP.  Actions 6 and 7 24 
refer to methods for setting commercial aggregate grouper -- 25 
 26 
MS. MORRIS:  Mr. Chairman, I would like to offer a motion about 27 

Action 5. 28 
 29 
CHAIRMAN RIECHERS:  Go ahead, Ms. Morris. 30 

 31 
MS. MORRIS:  Mr. Atran recommended removing this section.  We 32 

have a whole grouper amendment, Amendment 28, that is supposed 33 
to be addressing grouper allocation issues and this would be 34 
confusing and duplicative to do it in the gag amendment as well.  35 
I would like to make a motion to remove Action 5 from the 36 
scoping document. 37 
 38 
CHAIRMAN RIECHERS:  Do we have a second for that motion? 39 

 40 
MR. MINTON:  I’ll second it. 41 

 42 
CHAIRMAN RIECHERS:  Mr. Minton seconds the motion.  Do we have 43 

any discussion regarding removing Action 5 from the scoping 44 
document? 45 
 46 
MR. PERRET:  This is a recommendation from Steven Atran.  Do we 47 

have any kind of committee recommendations or advisory panel 48 
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recommendations or scientific recommendations? 1 
 2 
CHAIRMAN RIECHERS:  This is just a scoping -- We are preparing 3 

this document for scoping.  There was discussion at the 4 
committee level regarding removing this, but there wasn’t any 5 
action at the committee level at this time to remove it. 6 
 7 
MR. PERRET:  I read that.  They couldn’t even get a second and 8 

so this is a second attempt.  I’m just wondering if there’s any 9 
good rationale for it, other than Steven Atran recommending it. 10 
 11 
CHAIRMAN RIECHERS:  Ms. Morris, would you like to help build a 12 

little of the rationale? 13 
 14 
MS. MORRIS:  Yes, Mr. Perret.  As I already stated, we have a 15 

Reef Fish Amendment 28 that we’re working on, which is to 16 
address allocations in the grouper fishery between recreational 17 
and commercial fishing. 18 
 19 
When Mr. Atran drafted this first attempt at a scoping document, 20 
he included Action 5, which also attempts to make some 21 
allocation determinations in the gag fishery between 22 
recreational and commercial, and the rationale for this motion 23 
is that if we have a completely separate amendment that we’re 24 
working on to address grouper allocation, it seems confusing and 25 
repetitive and a way for us to spin our wheels to have 26 
allocation alternatives in the gag overfishing response scoping 27 
document that we’re doing as well. 28 
 29 
MR. PERRET:  I appreciate that, but there are five members of 30 

that committee and nobody seconded it.  The members must be 31 
obviously more aware of why they didn’t, yet we have a second 32 
this go-around and I’m not hearing any opposition from any of 33 
those members that wouldn’t second it.  I guess if nobody else 34 
but me has concern, I’ll probably vote for it. 35 
 36 
MS. WALKER:  It’s a scoping document and I support leaving it in 37 

too, Corky.  I guess Julie said that we had an amendment going 38 
for allocation and I’m not aware of that.  Can someone -- 39 
 40 
MS. MORRIS:  Ms. Walker, if you look at the first page of the 41 

Reef Fish Management Committee about the SEP recommendations, 42 
that’s Grouper Allocation Amendment 28.  It’s in your schedule 43 
for progress and it’s something we’re working on. 44 
 45 
MR. GILL:  My question is there a timing issue that may be 46 

involved with this question of Amendment 28 versus the scoping 47 
option for the gag that we ought to be thinking about relative 48 
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to this motion? 1 
 2 
CHAIRMAN RIECHERS:  Given the stage of both of those documents, 3 

I’m not certain which one we believe would end up being through 4 
first. 5 
 6 
MR. MCLEMORE:  I’ll just point out that on the gag documents 7 

you’re supposed to get that done within a year to have that 8 
completed.  That could be a framework action if it didn’t have 9 
the allocation in there.   10 
 11 
Those other measures that are being contemplated are all things 12 
that could be implemented through your framework measure, which 13 
conceivably would be more quickly done, but the framework 14 
doesn’t authorize allocation. 15 
 16 
CHAIRMAN RIECHERS:  Again, just remember the timing of this.  We 17 

are just at the preparation for scoping phase.  Are there any 18 
other questions regarding the motion or discussion?  Hearing no 19 
other questions regarding the motion, let’s vote on the motion.  20 
The motion reads to remove Action 5, allocation alternatives, 21 
from the scoping document.  All those in favor of the motion say 22 
aye; all those opposed same sign.  All those in favor raise your 23 
hand; all those opposed.  The motion carries. 24 
 25 
MR. MINTON:  I’m just thinking about Corky’s logic that you 26 

can’t get a second in committee, but you can pass it in full 27 
council.  That’s pretty good.  Good job, Julie.  Moving on,   28 
Actions 6 and 7 refer to methods for setting commercial 29 
aggregate grouper and gag quotas, and for revising recreational 30 
management measures.   31 
 32 
Steve Atran noted that the analyses of the recreational 33 
management measures was still being conducted and he expected 34 
that in the next version of the options paper he would be able 35 
to provide bundles of bag limit, size limit and closed 36 
season/area alternatives to achieve desired reductions in TAC. 37 
 38 
Under Action 8, it contained alternatives to reduce dead 39 
discards other than size limit discards, which are included in 40 
Action 7.  Ms. Morris recommended that a discussion on the 41 
impact of depth on discard mortality be included in the 42 
discussion section of this action.  Any comments? 43 
 44 
MR. ADAMS:  I just want to ask Roy Williams.  In all of those 45 

items in Action 7, they’re looking to examine commercial 46 
aggregate grouper and gag quotas and then they go into a bunch 47 
of different measures for the recreational sector, size limits, 48 
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et cetera.  Is it feasible to have an aggregate grouper limit on 1 
recreational?  Is that something that we should look at here? 2 
 3 
MR. WILLIAMS:  I appreciate you bringing it up.  I think we 4 

should, yes.  I don’t know if it’s possible or not, but I think 5 
we can.  You go fishing -- When they go fishing, the 6 
recreational guys would rather have the gag grouper, but they 7 
catch them both. 8 
 9 
If we have to really reduce gag, I suspect there’s going to be a 10 
problem there, but still, what you catch is, to some degree, 11 
going to be related of the abundance of what’s down there, too.  12 
If we could at least examine the possibility of using an 13 
aggregate bag limit, I think we would be well advised to try it.  14 
It will eliminate some discards. 15 
 16 
EXECUTIVE DIRECTOR SWINGLE:  I thought, Roy, that we had 17 

traditionally done that by having an aggregate bag limit for the 18 
shallow-water grouper complex, which was five fish, and then we 19 
came back and in certain instances put reduced bag limits in. 20 
 21 
MR. WILLIAMS:  If I may, Mr. Chairman, that stopped when we did 22 

red grouper and we did the one red grouper bag limit.  I think 23 
we ought to consider trying to go back to an aggregate bag 24 
limit.  It should be in there as an option.  Does it take a 25 
motion to do it? 26 
 27 
DR. CRABTREE:  We still have an aggregate bag limit.  It’s five, 28 

but only one of the aggregate can be a red grouper, but you can 29 
still bring in five gag right now. 30 
 31 
MR. WILLIAMS:  I think we would be better off trying to 32 

eliminate that complexity, if we could. 33 
 34 
CHAIRMAN RIECHERS:  I don’t think -- Mr. Atran, can you add 35 

something quickly to this? 36 
 37 
MR. ATRAN:  Since we have the red grouper assessment about to go 38 

into the review session and this is going to affect both gag and 39 
red grouper, going back to a pure aggregate I think might best 40 
be considered when we address any changes to red grouper. 41 
 42 
CHAIRMAN RIECHERS:  Let me clarify the time table on this.  We 43 

basically were going to come back with a more fleshed out 44 
scoping document to our January meeting and was that our time 45 
table? 46 
 47 
MR. KENNEDY:  That was the intent, to have pretty much a close 48 
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to final scoping document in January for you guys to review. 1 
 2 
CHAIRMAN RIECHERS:  With that, we can make a motion to include 3 

it, but I’m not really hearing anyone objecting to the idea of 4 
exploring that as an option at this point.  I would say we just 5 
include it, if we can, from a scoping perspective, so it doesn’t 6 
have to be an extremely fleshed out analysis, but at least the 7 
concept.  Any other discussion about that?  Hearing none, Mr. 8 
Minton. 9 
 10 
MR. MINTON:  Thank you, Mr. Chairman.  That moves us to Greater 11 

Amberjack.  Stu Kennedy reviewed the scoping options for greater 12 
amberjack.  Since greater amberjack is classified as both 13 
overfished and undergoing overfishing, revisions to the 14 
rebuilding plan as well as actions to end overfishing are 15 
needed.   16 
 17 
The rebuilding target date of 2012 adopted in Secretarial 18 
Amendment 2 is assumed to be retained in any modification of the 19 
rebuilding plan.  Mr. Kennedy noted that in Action 1, modifying 20 
the rebuilding plan, Alternatives 1, 2 and 3 are all based on a 21 
succession of specific annual yields that cannot be exceeded. 22 
 23 
However, Alternative 4, allowing landings to fluctuate with a 24 
system of maximum overrun caps established for single year, two-25 
year, or three year periods.  Alternative 5 also allows landings 26 
to fluctuate with caps based on the proportional standard error 27 
associated with the MRFSS recreational landings data.   28 
 29 
An alternative of this type is being considered in the South 30 
Atlantic Snapper Grouper Amendment 15.  Roy Crabtree felt that 31 
in order to allow fluctuations and overruns to occur, TAC would 32 
need to be set at a more conservative level than under a plan 33 
that does not allow fluctuations.  Dr. Crabtree also noted that 34 
there were no options for commercial quotas and he asked that 35 
such alternatives be added. 36 
 37 
CHAIRMAN RIECHERS:  Any other issues regarding greater 38 

amberjack? 39 
 40 
MR. ADAMS:  If we’re just taking suggestions of things we would 41 

like to see the staff explore, I’ve got two items.  First of 42 
all, the statistics of landings, if we could see that on a 43 
state-by-state basis, if they have that, or by region or 44 
something like that so we can see if there is a disparity of 45 
certain areas that are landing more amberjack than other areas. 46 
 47 
The other thing is in Alternative 5, that has a cap that rolls 48 
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over between different years.  If they could show us how 1 
Alternative 5 would have affected previous years -- If they 2 
could take previous year’s landings and if Alternative 5 were 3 
implemented, how the limits and quotas would have been affected 4 
under Alternative 5. 5 
 6 
CHAIRMAN RIECHERS:  On point one, I saw Stu shaking his head as 7 

if he could get the information regarding landings without too 8 
much difficulty.  Did you understand the suggestion on 9 
Alternative 5, Stu? 10 
 11 
MR. KENNEDY:  I understand it and I will try.  It’s not as 12 

simple, but I can find a way to do something that might help 13 
understand the alternative. 14 
 15 
MR. PERRET:  We heard testimony today from one person, I recall, 16 

relative to size limits of amberjack.  Are we going to address 17 
any fluctuations in existing size limits?  My question is should 18 
we, since we heard testimony today about size limits? 19 
 20 
CHAIRMAN RIECHERS:  Can the committee chair help out there? 21 

 22 
MR. MINTON:  Corky, the disparity, I think, was coming out with 23 

the recreational fish, which is twenty-eight inches fork length.  24 
It weighs about eleven pounds.  The commercial size fish at 25 
thirty-six inches weighs about twenty-six or twenty-eight pounds 26 
and so that’s part of the problem, is the number of those fish, 27 
I think, and is there a possibility of reducing that down for 28 
the commercial sector.  I don’t have an answer for you, but 29 
that’s what was commented on today. 30 
 31 
MR. PERRET:  Should we?  We heard testimony and should we 32 

include that as something to consider? 33 
 34 
CHAIRMAN RIECHERS:  Ms. Morris is helping out and believes that 35 

we already have some options regarding that in the paper now.  36 
Do we not, Stu? 37 
 38 
MR. KENNEDY:  Size limits are in the document at this point.  Is 39 

that what the question is? 40 
 41 
CHAIRMAN RIECHERS:  I believe that is what the question is, did 42 

we include options regarding size limits. 43 
 44 
MR. KENNEDY:  The answer is yes.  The only part that wasn’t 45 

included was potentially decreasing the size limit in one or 46 
both fisheries and that part of the table is not there. 47 
 48 
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CHAIRMAN RIECHERS:  Any other questions to this section on 1 

greater amberjack?  Hearing none, Mr. Minton. 2 
 3 
MR. MINTON:  On Gray Triggerfish, Mr. Kennedy reviewed the 4 

scoping options for gray triggerfish.  In the current stock 5 
assessment, gray triggerfish are considered to be approaching an 6 
overfished condition, but no conclusion could be drawn as to 7 
whether the stock is currently overfished.   8 
 9 
Therefore, it is not necessary to have a rebuilding plan, but 10 
overfishing must be ended.  The Science Center is in the process 11 
of reevaluating its method of determining gray triggerfish 12 
effort and trips in which there was no triggerfish catch.   13 
 14 
There are currently no SFA benchmarks for gray triggerfish other 15 
than the generic reef fish MFMT of F 30 percent SPR.  Mr. Perret 16 
noted that there appeared to be differences in catches from the 17 
eastern Gulf versus the western Gulf, with most of the catches 18 
occurring in the east. 19 
 20 
He suggested that this might justify having regional regulations 21 
for gray triggerfish.  I suggested that it would make more sense 22 
to express gray triggerfish minimum size limits in terms of fork 23 
length rather than total length.  By consensus, the committee 24 
recommends, and I so move, that the minimum size limit for gray 25 
triggerfish be changed from total length to fork length.  If you 26 

need discussion, I can add some for you, Mr. Chairman. 27 
 28 
CHAIRMAN RIECHERS:  We have a committee motion.  Would you like 29 

to add a little discussion or rationale? 30 
 31 
MR. MINTON:  Just briefly.  Just with that one change, you can 32 

get almost a 39 percent reduction and it would put you right 33 
where you probably need to be in terms of ending overfishing 34 
just with that one simple change. 35 
 36 
The other thing that was noted is if you take the filet off of a 37 
twelve-inch triggerfish right now, total length, it looks like a 38 
brim chip.  It’s very, very small.  I don’t think it’s going to 39 
hurt either sector to go there. 40 
 41 
MR. HORN:  There’s many, many people that want a small fish 42 

because that’s all they can afford, sheepshead, spot, croaker, 43 
trout that long.  They eat them everyday. 44 
 45 
CHAIRMAN RIECHERS:  Is there any other discussion?  Hearing no 46 
other discussion, all those in favor of the committee motion say 47 
aye; all those opposed like sign.  The committee motion passes. 48 
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 1 
MR. PERRET:  I also asked what the separation for east and west 2 

Gulf was and we didn’t have an answer and, Stu, do we know yet 3 
or you will provide that for us? 4 
 5 
MR. KENNEDY:  The split in the landings that you questioned, 6 

that you asked about, is at the Mississippi River.  Statistical 7 
Areas 1 through 12 are on the east and 13 through 22 are on the 8 
west. 9 
 10 
MR. PERRET:  Thank you and I think that should be in the 11 

document when we talk east versus west. 12 
 13 
CHAIRMAN RIECHERS:  With that, Mr. Minton. 14 

 15 
MR. MINTON:  Scoping Options for the Vermilion Snapper, Mr. 16 

Kennedy reviewed the scoping document for revising management of 17 
the vermilion snapper.  The vermilion snapper stock is under a 18 
rebuilding plan based on an October 30, 2003 determination that 19 
the stock was overfished and undergoing overfishing.   20 
 21 
However, the current SEDAR-9 assessment indicates that vermilion 22 
snapper is neither overfished nor undergoing overfishing.  Also, 23 
it is not expected to approach an overfished condition under the 24 
pre-rebuilding plan regulations.   25 
 26 
Action 1 contains just two alternatives, maintain the rebuilding 27 
plan or rescind it.  Mr. Kennedy asked NMFS if this action was 28 
necessary or would NMFS make this decision.  Mr. McLemore 29 
responded that NMFS would end the rebuilding plan once it is 30 
determined that the stock is not approaching an overfished 31 
condition in the near term.   32 
 33 
Dr. Crabtree stated that NMFS would update the Report to 34 
Congress on the status of stocks to reflect the change in stock 35 
status of gag -- That’s supposed to be vermilion as opposed to 36 
gag.  That might have been what Roy said though and that no 37 
council action was needed to rescind the rebuilding plan.  38 
However, changes to management measures implemented under the 39 
rebuilding plan will remain on the books unless changed by 40 
council action. 41 
 42 
CHAIRMAN RIECHERS:  You know the transcript will reveal who is 43 

right or wrong there. 44 
 45 
MR. MINTON:  Stu Kennedy continued his review of the scoping 46 

options.  Action 2 contained alternatives to restore the minimum 47 
size limit, bag limit and closed season actions back to their 48 
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pre-rebuilding regulations.   1 
 2 
Several committee members spoke in favor of reducing the size 3 
limit, citing concerns about depth-related release mortality and 4 
the likelihood that red snapper fishermen will fish in deeper 5 
waters once the red snapper IFQ system is implemented and the 6 
derby fishery is ended.   7 
 8 
Roy Crabtree noted that the appropriate management target for a 9 
stock that is not overfished is FOY and asked where fishing 10 
mortality is related to OY.  Mr. Kennedy responded that he 11 
thought the current fishing mortality rate was below F of OY, 12 
but he would need to check.   13 
 14 
Roy Crabtree suggested that the fastest way to implement any 15 
regulation changes was through a framework regulatory amendment.  16 
Without opposition, the committee recommends, and I so move, 17 
that the council initiate a framework amendment to address size 18 
limits, bag limits, and closed seasons for the vermilion snapper 19 
fishery. 20 
 21 
CHAIRMAN RIECHERS:  We have a committee motion. 22 

 23 
MR. KENNEDY:  I checked on the FOY and the current F is about 19 24 

percent below FOY and so that answers that question. 25 
 26 
CHAIRMAN RIECHERS:  Any other discussion regarding the committee 27 
motion?  Hearing no further discussion regarding the committee 28 
motion, all those in favor say aye; all those opposed like sign.  29 
The motion passes. 30 
 31 
MS. MORRIS:  Something we didn’t talk about in committee that 32 

we’ll need to do is schedule scoping meetings for these 33 
documents that we’ve been talking about and Steve and Andy 34 
Strelcheck have a sort of large complete timeline drafted, but 35 
it seems like the council should request that the staff come to 36 
the January meeting with a schedule for locations and dates for 37 
scoping meetings that would take place in February and March. 38 
 39 
CHAIRMAN RIECHERS:  Do we think we need that in the form of a 40 

motion or do we think we can just do that?  I think it’s by 41 
consensus agreement that we would want to come back and be ready 42 
to go in February and March.  Can we achieve that, Stu? 43 
 44 
MR. KENNEDY:  Yes. 45 

 46 
MR. MINTON:  Under Goliath Grouper Assessment Recommendations, 47 

Wayne Swingle reviewed the Southeast Fishery Science Center’s 48 
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response to a request from the council as to whether there was 1 
sufficient data to conduct a new goliath grouper stock 2 
assessment and what an appropriate level of take for scientific 3 
purposes would be.   4 
 5 
The Center’s response was that they would need at least five 6 
additional years of abundance indices since the 2004 assessment 7 
to detect any change in stock or until 2009.  With regard to a 8 
scientific take, if the council could identify appropriate 9 
persons to work with, the Center would be happy to work with 10 
them to develop a cooperative research proposal.   11 
 12 
Mr. Swingle noted that FFWC currently has a CRP proposal to 13 
gather carcasses of goliath grouper that died of natural causes 14 
for study from the Tampa Bay area to south of Sarasota.  The SSC 15 
was asked to comment on the SEFSC response, but they tabled the 16 
discussion because the Center indicated that a new assessment 17 
could not be conducted until 2009 and because they did not have 18 
the currently available information from SEDAR-6 for review. 19 
 20 
Basically, we went through there and then talked about different 21 
ways the data could be gathered, issuing of scientific permits 22 
and so forth and so on and then looking at the number of fish 23 
that would need to be taken, but no conclusions or no motions 24 
were made from that.  I think the bottom line is that they want 25 
to get more information from the Science Center on what data 26 
they would need and how it would be best collected. 27 
 28 
CHAIRMAN RIECHERS:  Any other discussions or -- 29 

 30 
MR. WILLIAMS:  I just want to advise you that we have been in 31 

contact with the Florida Fish and Wildlife Research Institute 32 
and we’re going to begin developing some kind of a research plan 33 
on our own and we’ll probably bring that to the council in 34 
January and present it to you as well. 35 
 36 
CHAIRMAN RIECHERS:  We also had the Center coming back in 37 

January, as Corky points out.  It looks like we’re moving as 38 
rapidly as we can with two options there to bring back 39 
information regarding how that sampling would work or what could 40 
possibly be done.  Any other discussion?  Hearing none, Mr. 41 
Minton. 42 
 43 
MR. MINTON:  Thank you, Mr. Chairman.  Outreach Program on Sea 44 

Turtle/Sawfish Release Protocols, Mr. Charlie Bergmann presented 45 
a PowerPoint presentation on release devices and techniques for 46 
sea turtles and sawfish and also had a display of devices on the 47 
back table.   48 
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 1 
At outreach meetings, he found that many fishermen were unaware 2 
of the new release device requirements.  He noted that he 3 
generally had better interaction with fishermen when talking 4 
about release devices and protocols informally on the dock 5 
rather than in formal meetings.   6 
 7 
Ms. Walker asked if Mr. Bergmann had any formal workshops 8 
planned in the Gulf.  Mr. Bergmann indicated that he could be 9 
available for such workshops.  Ms. Walker asked if NMFS could 10 
fund a minimum of six workshops in the Gulf region.  Roy 11 
Crabtree responded that he would not know until the budget is 12 
approved.   13 
 14 
CHAIRMAN RIECHERS:  Any other discussions there?  Hearing no 15 

other discussions, we’ll go on, Mr. Minton. 16 
 17 
MR. MINTON:  Finally, Update on VMS Requirements, Dr. Crabtree 18 

noted that there is a reimbursement program that will provide 19 
reimbursement for purchase of VMS units up to the cost of the 20 
lowest priced approved unit, which is $3095.   21 
 22 
Fishermen seeking reimbursement would be supplied with the 23 
address listed below.  Beverly Lambert gave an overview on the 24 
status of VMS implementation in the reef fish fishery.  The 25 
final rule was published on August 9th.  26 
 27 
The type approved units are tamper resistant and are equipped 28 
with terminals that can be used to communicate directly with OLE 29 
for required reporting.  Vessels in the highly migratory fishery 30 
with older non-terminal type VMS units will be grandfathered in 31 
and will be able to phone in their reports. 32 
 33 
In response to a question about availability of approved units, 34 
Ms. Lambert replied that the manufacturers have sufficient units 35 
available, but there may be a backlog of work for installers.  36 
Roy Crabtree asked for council discussion on requests from some 37 
fishermen that the December 7th deadline to have VMS installed be 38 
extended.  Due to a lack of time, the discussion was deferred to 39 
full council. 40 
 41 
CHAIRMAN RIECHERS:  We are in full council and Mr. Daughdrill, I 42 

think, had some previous questions that he wanted to ask 43 
regarding VMS from enforcement.  Is he outside?  We’ll take Mr. 44 
Williams question. 45 
 46 
MR. WILLIAMS:  I have a question for I don’t know if it’s Roy 47 

Crabtree or Mike McLemore.  What is your authority to delay the 48 
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implementation of something like this? 1 
 2 
MR. MCLEMORE:  Basically, it would be the general rulemaking to 3 

implement the thing in the first place, but it would be a 4 
substantive rulemaking. 5 
 6 
MR. WILLIAMS:  What does that mean, substantive rulemaking? 7 

 8 
MR. MCLEMORE:  It means we can’t just do a notice.  We would 9 

have to do a rulemaking and we may be able to come up with 10 
rationale to waive notice and comment on it, because some would 11 
argue that it’s relieving a restriction, but it’s changing the 12 
compliance date and that makes it a substantive rulemaking.  I 13 
think we have the authority to do it if we have justification to 14 
do it. 15 
 16 
MR. WILLIAMS:  Would you have the authority, if you did that, 17 

Mike, to phase part of it, for example, to require all the red 18 
snapper IFQ vessels to have it immediately, as soon as the plan 19 
was implemented.  Boats over thirty-five feet had until the end 20 
of March and the smaller boats until some point later that and 21 
could you do that? 22 
 23 
MR. MCLEMORE:  I would be hesitant to go that far with the 24 

record that’s in the amendment, but we could look at it. 25 
 26 
MR. WILLIAMS:  What if we developed the record here today? 27 

 28 
MR. MCLEMORE:  Basically, what you’re doing is re-implementing 29 

the amendment that has already been approved, but we’re just 30 
changing the effective date, which is the compliance date, for 31 
what’s in the amendment.  That phased-in approach really isn’t 32 
in the amendment already. 33 
 34 
MR. WILLIAMS:  How many permits, for example, are in the Florida 35 

Keys?  We know that there’s an awful lot of permits down there 36 
and there hasn’t been any, essentially, installed down there and 37 
reef fish fishing is an important part of their incomes down 38 
there and we have to be practical about this. 39 
 40 
CHAIRMAN RIECHERS:  With that, I’ve got Mr. Horn on the list, 41 

but I’m going to let our enforcement officials get up and Mr. 42 
Daughdrill ask the questions that he was going to ask a moment 43 
ago. 44 
 45 
MR. DAUGHDRILL:  There’s a frequently asked questions that the 46 

Gulf of Mexico Fishery Council put out and the last one has to 47 
do with the signal and how it goes out in restricted areas and 48 
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digging into the two machines that we had, the two vendors back 1 
there, one will only do it once every hour and then one will do 2 
what this says it will do, which starts off every fifteen 3 
minutes and then goes to every ten minutes and were we aware of 4 
that? 5 
 6 
MR. ROBBINS:  That’s actually a VMS question and we have Beverly 7 

Lambert here.  What that amounts to is more frequent locations, 8 
based on the fact that they’re at or in a closed area.  Those 9 
additional pings, we call them, are actually the responsibility 10 
of our office.  We actually pay for the additional service, 11 
because every time that happens there is an additional charge.  12 
Was I right, Bev? 13 
 14 
MR. DAUGHDRILL:  The problem I understand though is one of the 15 

machines out there will not do the extra pins.  I talked to both 16 
vendors and one of the vendors will send out the extra pings 17 
when they get in the restricted area, but the other says his 18 
machine can not do that, period. 19 
 20 
MR. ROBBINS:  You’re talking about automatically, right?  Can’t 21 

that be structured to do that, Bev? 22 
 23 
MR. DAUGHDRILL:  They told me it could not. 24 

 25 
MR. ROBBINS:  No, it can. 26 

 27 
MR. DAUGHDRILL:  You need to talk to BoatTracs out there, 28 

because he told me flat, without a doubt, their machine could 29 
not do that, period. 30 
 31 
MR. HORN:  My discussion is not toward enforcement and so if 32 

there are more enforcement questions, I’ll wait. 33 
 34 
MR. SIMPSON:  Can you structure your receiving end to ping at 35 

your end whenever they get within a certain distance of a closed 36 
area? 37 
 38 
MR. ROBBINS:  That’s correct, we can. 39 

 40 
MR. SIMPSON:  They can do it from the receiving end.  The 41 

fisherman wouldn’t have visual or reinforcement on the boat. 42 
 43 
MR. DAUGHDRILL:  I’ve got you.  That makes sense.  It’s just the 44 

machines out -- They’re selling them two different ways out 45 
there.  I walked through it like I was buying one out there and 46 
asked the frequently asked questions and one will do it and one 47 
won’t, based on them. 48 
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 1 
CHAIRMAN RIECHERS:  Any other questions directly for law 2 

enforcement while they’re up there? 3 
 4 
MS. BEVERLY LAMBERT:  I would like to clarify.  The Tron unit 5 

does allow for us to actually effect a change in the reporting 6 
rate.  The BoatTracs unit, we have to manually do a different 7 
method, but it is still, based on geofence and our requirements 8 
on how we developed the system and so it is capable.  They just 9 
aren’t aware that --  10 
 11 
MR. WILLIAMS:  I think the Tron system told me that when they’re 12 

at the dock they can set theirs so it doesn’t have to poll every 13 
hour and it wouldn’t cost the fisherman as much, but the rule 14 
does require polling every hour and is that right? 15 
 16 
MS. LAMBERT:  Yes, the requirement is 24 by 7 as it is written.  17 

They do have an in-port function that will allow it to reduce 18 
reporting.  The minute it moves within fifty feet, it 19 
automatically activates back into the hour mode. 20 
 21 
MR. WILLIAMS:  Would that be okay under your rules? 22 

 23 
MS. LAMBERT:  It’s whatever the council wants to require and 24 

that would be adaptable for both vendors, I do believe. 25 
 26 
MR. WILLIAMS:  Does anyone know how the rule itself was written?  27 

Does the rule specify polling every hour regardless of where you 28 
are? 29 
 30 
MS. LAMBERT:  Yes, it does specify 24 by 7. 31 

 32 
MR. WILLIAMS:  It seems to me we could save them some money.  33 

When they’re sitting at the dock for a week, there’s really no 34 
sense polling them all that time and so at some point, the 35 
council needs to modify that. 36 
 37 
MR. HORN:  We’ve heard a lot of discussion on the VMS and as you 38 

all well know, I think I was about the only one that opposed 39 
this system from the beginning, because it’s kind of like the 40 
old saying, be careful what you wish for because you might get 41 
it. 42 
 43 
We got it and we don’t know what we’ve got and we don’t know it 44 
works.  It costs more than we were told.  The fishermen didn’t 45 
know they were going to have to pay a monthly rate and they 46 
didn’t know if they typed in a little bit more on their keyboard 47 
that they didn’t think they were going to have to have that it’s 48 
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going to cost even more money. 1 
 2 
This thing has mushroomed into kind of a nightmare that we 3 
didn’t expect.  I understand that the amendment has been all but 4 
implemented, so to speak, and it’s going through the process.  5 
I’m not arguing that we undo it.  I just wish you all would 6 
listen a little more sometimes to folks that’s been involved in 7 
the fisheries a little longer. 8 
 9 
I know there were a lot of people who supported this and there’s 10 
a lot of them who did who all of a sudden are saying wait a 11 
minute, you didn’t tell me this. 12 
 13 
In light of all of that, I’ve discussed a time element of the 14 
implementation with Dr. Crabtree and we’ve heard a lot of 15 
testimony today and we’ve discussed this with a lot of folks 16 
outside the meeting table about a time element of 17 
implementation. 18 
 19 
The thing that concerns me more than anything is this cost 20 
factor, because, again, there are a substantial number of small 21 
fishermen, as we’ve heard about the Keys.  I’ve been crying that 22 
song since day one about the folks in our area.  It is a 23 
problem. 24 
 25 
Again, I’ve got three folks that lost everything.  It’s 26 
important to them to have this free money and to me, it’s 27 
important that they get it and so I don’t think this is going to 28 
be undone.  There may be some changes to it as to how it works 29 
or whatever, but we’ve got two units that are approved. 30 
 31 
I would ask that the council would make a recommendation to 32 
National Marine Fisheries Service, to Dr. Crabtree and his 33 
office, that we postpone implementation for ninety days and I 34 
would put that in a motion, that we ask National Marine 35 
Fisheries Service to postpone implementation of the VMS part of 36 
the amendment so that fishermen can decide which unit they need 37 
to use and find out which one is going to work better on their 38 
vessel, but also I’m aware that other fisheries may come online 39 
and eat this money up also.  40 
 41 
I would rather see our people get it than those people and I 42 
suspect we have a lot more smaller type fishermen than they do 43 
out on the west coast, which I think is where the other system 44 
is being proposed.  I would move that and ask that we make a 45 
recommendation for a ninety-day and not a six-month or things 46 
like that. 47 
 48 
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CHAIRMAN RIECHERS:  I have Mr. Gill as a second. 1 

 2 
MR. PERRET:  I’m not sure ninety days is enough, because of the 3 

problem we heard with people to equip the vessels with the 4 
units.  The units are supposedly available, but are there the 5 
people to put them on the boats?  I have no idea what it takes 6 
to put it on, but I don’t want to prolong it. 7 
 8 
If indeed -- Well, we don’t know.  I just think there could be 9 
some problems getting the units installed within a ninety-day 10 
period of time.  Here we are mid-November and that’s during the 11 
Christmas holidays and Lord, we know Washington doesn’t work 12 
during the holidays and that’s for sure.  I think we might even 13 
think another month or another thirty days or so. 14 
 15 
DR. CRABTREE:  Just to that, remember that it’s ninety days 16 

after December 7th and not ninety days -- 17 
 18 
CHAIRMAN RIECHERS:  Right, the current rule states December 7th. 19 

 20 
MR. MINTON:  Phil, I like your motion.  I think it takes into 21 

consideration the possible problems, but it also -- I think if 22 
this were to pass and be published, I think we ought to 23 
encourage people to get this done. 24 
 25 
What it’s going to do is allow folks that can’t get it done a 26 
grace period where they’re not in violation and possibly get a 27 
fine and all that, but if you put it off too long, I think 28 
people are going to wait just that much longer and then put 29 
themselves in jeopardy of receiving some of the funds.   30 
 31 
I think it’s a pretty good compromise to try to help some folks 32 
out that are legitimately behind on this, but at the same time 33 
kind of nudge them along to get it done and so I certainly 34 
support the motion. 35 
 36 
MR. GILL:  I would like to proffer a support of what Corky was 37 

saying and if Mr. Horn is willing to offer a friendly amendment 38 
that we make the date 4-15, on the grounds that the month of 39 
December is going to be shot in the holiday time and so 40 
effectively, ninety days is really a sixty-day extension and I 41 
suspect, given the installation problems we heard about in the 42 
Keys and I believe we have the same kind of problem in west 43 
central Florida, that that’s a reasonable compromise. 44 
 45 
I concur that going too long is just as bad on that side.  I 46 
would comment on Mr. Minton’s comments that the procrastinators 47 
will be there no matter what date we said and as John Paul Jones 48 
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said, he who hesitates is lost and we’re not going to be able to 1 
resolve nor help those folks, but we can help the folks that 2 
legitimately need to install this thing and can’t get it 3 
installed by giving them adequate time to do so.  I would 4 
proffer an April 15th date. 5 
 6 
CHAIRMAN RIECHERS:  That’s your seconder. 7 

 8 
MR. HORN:  I’m not seconding it, if that’s his amendment.  Bob, 9 

I appreciate your comments and I know what you’re saying, as 10 
much as I hate to agree with Vernon.  I’ve been around fishermen 11 
all my life, but he is correct and he is. 12 
 13 
There are a certain amount of people that’s going to wait and 14 
I’m a big fan of the comment that you can’t help people who 15 
won’t help themselves.  I know the Keys has a problem, but 16 
perhaps someone, National Marine Fisheries, could -- Since 17 
they’re the ones that promoted this system through the 18 
enforcement people, they might could talk to these 19 
representatives, these two who were out here today, those 20 
companies, that they could push. 21 
 22 
They have -- The lady that does the Tron, I was asking her about 23 
a friend of mine who is an electronics dealer who has the 24 
BoatTracs and not the Tron and she says, do you want him to have 25 
it and so I’m assuming that maybe they can get these folks under 26 
a dealership or I don’t know how they do it. 27 
 28 
We could maybe ask those folks to promote it and push it, 29 
because they’re the ones making the money.  Nobody else is 30 
getting anything out of it but them.  I would encourage us to do 31 
that and again, you can’t help folks that won’t help themselves. 32 
 33 
I know Christmas is coming and I know Thanksgiving is coming and 34 
I know New Years is coming and I know that Mardi Gras is coming 35 
and Lent and everything and it’s always going to be something.  36 
Really and truly, there’s always something.  It’s kind of like 37 
Forest Gump said, it happens.  I really would like to leave it 38 
where it is. 39 
 40 
CHAIRMAN RIECHERS:  Dr. Crabtree has a point, but I want to make 41 

the point that we’re only talking about eight days difference if 42 
Mr. Gill’s -- I’m confused.  43 
 44 
DR. CRABTREE:  I wanted to say that I agree with Phil and Vernon 45 

on this.  I think that ninety days is pretty reasonable, but I’m 46 
reluctant to go much beyond that at this point. 47 
 48 



  173 

I think what’s going to happen is if we wait too long, some of 1 
these people are going to procrastinate and then they’re going 2 
to want to be reimbursed and there may not be money and then 3 
they’re going to say I didn’t know anything about that and that 4 
really worries me.  I agree with Phil and Vernon.  I think in 5 
ninety days that folks ought to be able to get this done. 6 
 7 
CHAIRMAN RIECHERS:  We have a motion and we really officially 8 

haven’t gotten the amendment up there.  Mr. Gill, do you want to 9 
proctor that as an amendment or do you want to withdraw the 10 
concept at this point? 11 
 12 
MR. GILL:  I’ll withdraw it. 13 

 14 
CHAIRMAN RIECHERS:  We’re back to the previous motion that we 15 

have on the board. 16 
 17 
MR. HENDRIX:  I would speak in support of the ninety-day 18 

extension, the current motion we have up there, and I would call 19 
the question. 20 
 21 
CHAIRMAN RIECHERS:  All those in favor of calling the question 22 
say aye; all those opposed like sign.  The motion carries.  With 23 
that, we’re back to the original motion and it’s to request that 24 
NMFS postpone the implementation of the VMS portion of Amendment 25 
18A for ninety days after December 7th.  All those in favor of 26 
the motion say aye; all those opposed same sign.  The motion 27 
passes.  Is there any other business to come under the VMS 28 

section of the report? 29 
 30 
MR. MINTON:  Just in that light, if this comes out and, Roy, if 31 

you all are able to move this out, when you do the press 32 
release, indicate that people don’t have to wait until after 33 
December 7th to start this process.  They could get it going now 34 
and help themselves out. 35 
 36 
CHAIRMAN RIECHERS:  I think that’s a good point.  The more 37 

communication we can have to try to hurry them up, the better 38 
off we are.  With that, if there’s no other business to come 39 
before the Reef Fish, then there is no other business to come 40 
before the council and we are adjourned. 41 
 42 
(Whereupon, the meeting adjourned at 6:45 o’clock p.m., November 43 
15, 2006.) 44 
 45 
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